HAEMONETICS CORP Form 10-K May 27, 2008

Use these links to rapidly review the document TABLE OF CONTENTS

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## **FORM 10-K**

## ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended March 29, 2008.

Commission file number 1-10730

## HAEMONETICS CORPORATION

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Massachusetts

(State of Incorporation)

04-2882273

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

400 Wood Road
Braintree, Massachusetts
(Address of principal executive offices)

02184-9114

(Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (781) 848-7100

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class

Name of each exchange on which registered New York Stock Exchange

Common stock, \$.01 par value

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes ý No o

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Act. Yes o No ý

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes  $\circ$  No o

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this form 10-K. ý

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer ó Non-accelerated filer o Smaller reporting company o

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell Company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act) Yes o No ý

The aggregate market value of the voting and non-voting common equity held by non-affiliates of the Registrant (assuming for these purposes that all executive officers and Directors are "affiliates" of the Registrant) as of September 29, 2007, the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter was \$1,159,235,000 (based on the closing sale price of the Registrant's Common Stock on that date as reported on the New York Stock Exchange).

The number of shares of the registrant's common stock, \$.01 par value, outstanding as of April 30, 2008 was 25,719,444.

## **Documents Incorporated By Reference**

| Portions of the        | Company's Proxy | Statement for the | Annual Meeting of | f Shareholders to | be held on July 31 | , 2008, are incorpora | ited by |
|------------------------|-----------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|--------------------|-----------------------|---------|
| reference in Part III. |                 |                   |                   |                   |                    |                       |         |
|                        |                 |                   |                   |                   |                    |                       |         |
|                        |                 |                   |                   |                   |                    |                       |         |

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

|          |  | Page<br>Number |
|----------|--|----------------|
| Item 1.  | Business   | 1              |
|          | (A) General History of the Business  | 1              |
|          | (B) Financial Information about Industry Segments  | 3              |
|          | (C) Narrative Description of the Business  | 3              |
|          | (D) Financial Information about Foreign and Domestic Operations and Export Sales                         | 14             |
| Item 1A. | Risk Factors   | 15             |
| Item 1B. | <u>Unresolved Staff Comments</u>   | 17             |
| Item 2.  | <u>Properties</u>  | 17             |
| Item 3.  | <u>Legal Proceedings</u>   | 18             |
| Item 4.  | Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders  | 19             |
| Item 5.  | Market For The Registrant's Common Equity, Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities | 21             |
| Item 6.  | Selected Consolidated Financial Data   | 23             |
| Item 7.  | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations                    | 24             |
| Item 7A. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk   | 48             |
| Item 8.  | Financial Statements and Supplementary Data  | 50             |
| Item 9.  | Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure                     | 90             |
| Item 9A. | Controls and procedures  | 90             |
| Item 9B. | Other information  | 92             |
| Item 10. | Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant and Corporate Governance                              | 93             |
| Item 11. | Executive Compensation   | 93             |
| Item 12. | Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters           | 93             |
| Item 13. | Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence                                 | 94             |
| Item 14. | Principal Accountant Fees and Services   | 94             |
| Item 15. | Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules  | 95             |

#### Item 1. Business

#### (A) General History of the Business

Our Company was founded in 1971 and became publicly owned for the first time in 1979. In 1983, American Hospital Supply Corporation ("AHS") acquired us. When Baxter Travenol Laboratories, Inc. ("Baxter") acquired AHS in 1985, Baxter divested the Haemonetics business to address antitrust concerns related to the AHS acquisition. As a result, in December 1985, a group of investors that included E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company ("Du Pont") and present and former Haemonetics employees purchased us. We were incorporated in Massachusetts in 1985. In May 1991, we completed an Initial Public Offering.

Historically, we have been a medical device company, a pioneer and market leader in developing and manufacturing blood processing technology. Our systems help ensure a safe and adequate blood supply and assist blood banks and hospitals in their efforts to operate efficiently and in compliance with regulatory requirements. To that end, we have been engaged in manufacturing automated systems and single use consumables used in blood donation, blood processing, and surgical salvage of blood. We developed our first automated blood processing system in 1971. Our direct customers are blood and plasma collectors, hospitals and hospital service providers.

Two years ago, we embarked on a strategy to expand our markets and product portfolio to offer blood management solutions to our customers. Blood banks, plasma collectors, and hospitals all want to ensure the best patient care at optimal cost. But each face challenges to improve operational efficiency, meet stringent regulatory requirements, and offer the highest quality products. As the blood management company, Haemonetics helps customers address the growing demands on their businesses. Through internal product development and acquisition, we have significantly expanded our product offerings. We now market devices and related consumables, information technology platforms, and consulting services. Our product portfolio helps hospitals determine blood demand and individual patient treatments, and then implement best practice for blood usage and cost efficiency. For blood and plasma collectors, our product portfolio supports increasing blood supplies, automating manual business processes, and improving efficiencies. Over the next several years, we will continue to add to our value proposition in blood management to ultimately link the blood supply chain from the point of blood and plasma donation through to the patient point of care.

Based on our broadened product portfolio, we manage the Company as three global product families: "Donor" markets blood and plasma collection devices, consumables and other business solutions; "Patient" markets into hospitals surgical blood salvage and blood demand diagnostic devices and consumables as well as blood management services; and "Software/Services" markets information technology platforms and consulting services to blood and plasma collectors and hospitals.

Within our product families we offer:

## **Donor Products and Services**

- 1) Plasma systems: Our PCS® brand systems automate the collection of plasma from donors who are paid a fee for their donation. The collected plasma is then processed into therapeutic pharmaceuticals.
- 2) Blood bank systems:
  - a) Our MCS® brand system automates the collection of platelets and other blood components from volunteer donors. The systems enable the donation of a larger volume of the donor's platelets, which are then generally given to cancer patients and others with bleeding disorders.

1

- b)
  Our ACP® brand systems automate the process used to freeze, thaw and wash red blood cells. The ACP systems can also be used to wash other cellular parts from red blood cells units before transfusion.
- c)
  We also manufacture sterile intravenous solutions for our customers.
- Red cell systems: Our MCS and Cymbal® systems automate the collection of red cells from volunteer donors. These systems maximize the volume of red cells that can be collected from one blood donation, thus helping to alleviate blood shortages. The highest sales volume product in the MCS red cell product line is our double red cell collection technology which allows for two units of red cells to be collected from one donor. Specialty protocols enabling the simultaneous collection of a unit of red cells and a unit of plasma or a unit of red cells and a unit of platelets are also available in various parts of the world.
- 4)
  Services and programs related to blood supply chain efficiency and effectiveness such as LEAN and Six Sigma consulting as well as InSight a program application supporting blood center resource allocation and utilization.

### **Patient Products and Services**

- Blood salvage: Our surgical blood salvage systems allow for the recovery, segregation and washing of red cells from blood lost by a patient during or after surgery, so that red cells can be made available to transfuse back to the patient if needed. In this way, a surgical patient can receive transfusions of the safest blood possible, his or her own. Our surgical blood salvage systems include:
  - a)
    Our Cell Saver® brand systems for higher blood loss surgeries and trauma:
  - b)
    Our OrthoPAT® brand systems for lower, slower blood loss orthopedic procedures; and
  - c) Our cardioPAT brand system for lower blood loss cardiovascular procedures, like beating heart surgeries or coronary artery bypass graft ("CABG") surgeries. The cardioPAT is our newest blood salvage system.
- 2) Surgical suction: Our SmartSuction product clears blood and debris from the surgical field in conjunction with surgical blood salvage
- Blood demand diagnostics: In November 2007, we acquired the TEG® Thrombelastograph® Hemostasis Analyzer business from Haemoscope. The TEG system is a diagnostic tool which allows surgeons to determine if a patient will need a transfusion so the surgeon can then decide the best blood-related clinical treatment for the individual patient.
- Blood Management consulting: In July 2007, we acquired Infonale, a hospital services company, focused on peer to peer blood management consulting primarily in the U.S. Equipped with a unique database approach, Haemonetics provides hospitals a baseline view of their blood management metrics and then monitors and measures key improvements associated with recommended best practice approaches to transfusion therapy and the avoidance of transfusions.

## **Software and Services**

Software: At this time, our software and services business principally provides support to our plasma and blood collection customers. Our goal in expanding the business is to add complementary products and services for our Patient Division customers. Through our Haemonetics Software Solutions division, (formerly 5D Information Management ("5D") and Information Data Management ("IDM")), we provide information technology platforms and technical support for donor recruitment and for efficient and compliant operations of blood and

plasma collection centers. For plasma customers, we also provide information technology platforms for managing back office functions and distribution at plasma fractionation facilities.

Services: Through our services group, we offer business solutions to support process excellence, donor recruitment, business design, and blood management efforts. For example, we provide Six Sigma and LEAN manufacturing consulting services to blood banks. We also provide hospital blood management assessment tools to hospitals through our Infonale subsidiary, acquired in July 2007. Included in our services reporting are equipment repair services under preventive maintenance contracts or emergency service visits, training programs and spare part sales.

Our principal operations are in the United States, Europe, Japan and other parts of Asia. Our products are marketed in more than 50 countries around the world via a direct sales force as well as independent distributors and agents.

In fiscal year 2008, we remained focused on increasing sales of our red cell collection technology and our software offerings. We also focused on growing business in our U.S. orthopedic market, having transitioned from a distribution relationship to a direct sales business late in fiscal 2006. We were successful in retaining a majority of the U.S. business and revenues benefited in the year from disposable unit growth as we increased penetration at existing customer sites. Additionally, we executed our plan to supply plasma collection systems to support rapid growth in the U.S. plasma collections market. We placed approximately 2,300 additional plasma collection systems in the U.S. In the year, we focused resources on several products launched over the course of fiscal 2006 and fiscal 2007. Finally, we strengthened our blood management solutions product portfolio through the strategic acquisitions of the TEG business and Infonale business services.

#### (B) Financial Information about Industry Segments

Although we address our customer constituents through three global product families (Donor, Patient and Software/Services), we manage our business as one operating segment: automated blood processing systems. Our chief operating decision maker uses consolidated financial results to make operating and strategic decisions. Manufacturing processes, as well as the regulatory environment in which we operate, are largely the same for all product lines.

The financial information required for the business segment is included herein in Note 16 of the financial statements, entitled *Segment, Geographic and Customer Information*.

## (C) Narrative Description of the Business

#### (i) Products and Services

We market a full suite of products, including devices and consumables, information technology platforms, and consulting services for hospitals and blood collectors to better manage blood supply and demand. Specifically, we develop and market a variety of automated systems for blood donors and surgical patients worldwide that collect and process blood. We also market information technology platforms to promote efficient and compliant operations of blood and plasma collection agencies. And, we market business services to support best practice in blood management.

All of our blood systems involve the extracorporeal processing of human blood, which is made up of components including red blood cells, plasma, platelets, and white blood cells. Physicians today generally treat patients with a transfusion of only the blood component needed, rather than with whole blood. The different components have different clinical applications. For example, plasma derived products treat a variety of illnesses and hereditary disorders such as hemophilia; red cells treat trauma patients or patients undergoing major surgeries involving high blood loss such as open heart surgery or organ transplant; and platelets treat cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy.

With our automated blood collection systems, a blood donation can be targeted to the specific blood component needed by a blood collector. More of that blood component can be collected during any one donation event because the blood components not targeted are returned to the donor through a sterile, closed-circuit disposable set used for the blood donation procedure. (See "Plasma", "Blood Bank" and "Red Cell" product lines referred to in "General History of the Business.")

With our automated blood processing systems, blood collectors and hospitals can freeze and thaw red cells so that they can maintain a frozen blood reserve. Blood reserves are often maintained to enable the blood provider to respond adequately to large-scale emergencies where many people require blood transfusions or to treat patients who require transfusions of very rare blood types. Our blood processing systems can also remove plasma from red cells for patients who need specially treated blood. (See "ACP" product referred to in "General History of the Business.")

Our surgical blood salvage system can collect blood lost by a surgical patient during or after the surgery, clean it, and make it available for transfusion back to the patient. These systems ensure that elective surgery will not be cancelled due to lack of available blood, and that a patient receives the safest blood possible his or her own. (See "Cell Saver," "OrthoPAT," and "cardioPAT" product lines referred to in "General History of the Business.")

Our surgical suction systems can clear the surgical field of blood and debris to support a safe and effective operating environment. (See "SmartSuction" product referred to in "General History of the Business.")

Our TEG Thrombelastograph Hemostasis Analyzer predicts the likelihood a patient will bleed or clot excessively and analyzes overall blood clotting ability. Armed with this knowledge, surgeons can plan a patient's treatment to support the best possible clinical outcome, which can lead to lower hospital costs through reduced adverse transfusion reactions, shorter ICU and hospital stays, and fewer needs for exploratory surgery.

We invented the technology that first created the market in plasma, red cell, and platelet collection as well as in surgical blood salvage. We continue to innovate our product offerings with next generation technologies.

#### DONOR FAMILY OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

#### The Plasma Collection Market for Fractionation

Automated plasma collection technology allows for the safe and efficient collection of plasma from donors who are paid a fee by collection centers for their plasma donation. There are approximately 20 million liters of plasma collected worldwide annually. The plasma collected is further processed ("fractionated") by pharmaceutical companies into therapeutic and diagnostic products that aid in the treatment of: immune diseases, inherited coagulation disorders (e.g., hemophilia) and blood volume loss (e.g. from trauma). The collected plasma is also used in the manufacture of vaccines and blood testing and quality control reagents. Our role in the plasma industry is limited to the supply of plasma collection and information technology platforms to plasma collectors and fractionators, many of whom also process the plasma which they collect. Our business does not include the actual collection, fractionation, or distribution of plasma-derived pharmaceuticals.

#### Haemonetics' Automated Plasma Collection Systems (reported as "plasma" product line)

Until automated plasma collection technology was pioneered and introduced by our Company in the 1980s, plasma for fractionation was collected manually. Manual collection was time-consuming, labor-intensive, produced relatively poor yields, and posed risk to donors. Currently the vast majority of plasma collections worldwide are performed using automated collection technology because it is safe

and cost-effective. We market our PCS2 automated plasma collection systems to commercial plasma collectors as well as not-for-profit blood banks and government affiliated plasma collectors worldwide.

We offer "one stop shopping" to our plasma collection customers, enabling them to source from us the full range of products necessary for their plasma collection operations. To that end, in addition to providing plasma collection equipment and disposables, we offer plasma collection containers and intravenous solutions necessary for plasma collection and storage, as well as information technology platforms through our Haemonetics Software Solutions division to automate plasma collectors' operations.

#### The Blood Collection Market for Transfusion

There are millions of blood donations throughout the world every year that produce blood products for transfusion to surgical, trauma, or chronically ill patients. In the U.S. alone, approximately 15 million units of blood are collected each year.

Patients requiring blood are rarely transfused with whole blood. Instead, a patient typically receives only the blood component necessary to treat a particular clinical condition: for example, red cells to surgical or trauma patients, platelets to surgical or cancer patients, and plasma to surgical patients.

Worldwide demand for blood continues to rise as the population ages and more patients have need for and access to medical therapies that require blood transfusions. Furthermore, highly populated countries are advancing their healthcare coverage and as greater numbers of people gain access to more advanced medical treatment additional demand for blood components, plasma derived drugs and surgical procedures increases directly. At the same time, tighter donor eligibility requirements to improve blood safety have decreased the number of donors willing or able to donate blood. Thus, this worldwide market is growing modestly in the low single digits.

Most donations worldwide are non-automated procedures (also referred to as "manual or whole blood donations"). In a manual donation, a person donates about a pint of whole blood, bleeding by gravity directly into a blood collection bag. After the donation, a laboratory worker manually processes the blood and separates it into its constituent parts: red cells, platelets and plasma. One pint of whole blood contains one transfusible dose of red cells, one-half to one transfusible dose of plasma, and one-fifth to one-eighth transfusible dose of platelets.

We do not sell whole blood collection disposables for the large, non-automated part of the blood collection market for transfusions. Others supply this market with whole blood collection supplies such as needles, plastic blood bags, solutions and tubing.

In contrast to manual collections, automated procedures eliminate the need to manually separate whole blood at a remote laboratory. Instead, the blood separation process is automated and occurs "real-time" while a person is donating blood. In this separation method, only the specific blood component targeted is collected, and the remaining components are returned to the blood donor. Among other things, automated blood collection allows significantly more of the targeted blood component to be collected during a donation event. Importantly, it also allows the blood banker or plasma operator to collect two transfusable blood components from one donor providing an optimization opportunity. An automated collection system comprises an electromechanical device which is fitted for each collection with a single-use, sterile set of chambers and tubing, the latter of which is commonly referred to as a "disposable."

Today in the U.S., automated collection systems are used annually to collect more than 700,000 red cell units and about 1 million platelet units (called "single donor" platelets.) One donation from a single donor can produce enough platelets for a transfusible dose as compared to a pooled platelet that combines platelet fractions from 5-8 different whole blood donors.

Our products address the small part of the blood collection market that uses automation to enhance blood collection safety and efficiency, as well as regulatory compliance.

#### Haemonetics' Automated Red Cell Collection Systems (reported as "red cell" product line)

Automated red cell collection, a technology we created, allows for the safe, efficient collection of more red cells from a single donor than are collected in a manual, whole blood collection. Most red cells are derived from manually collected whole blood. This manual procedure involves time-consuming, error-prone secondary handling and processing in a laboratory. Red cell shortages are a common problem plaguing many healthcare systems worldwide, particularly those in the U.S.

Our MCS brand systems help blood collectors address their operational challenges. The system automates the blood separation function, eliminating the need for laboratory processing, and enables the collection of two transfusible doses of red cells from a single donor thus alleviating blood shortages. We call this our two unit protocol or double red cell collection.

In addition to the two unit protocol, blood collectors can use the MCS brand system to collect either one unit of red cells and a "jumbo" (double) unit of plasma or one unit of red cells and one unit of platelets from a single donor or they may leukoreduce the two-unit red cell collections. Leukoreduction is the removal of potentially harmful white blood cells from the collected red cells to prevent or mitigate adverse reactions by the patient who eventually receives the product. Leukoreduction has been adopted in many countries worldwide, and an estimated 80% of all red cells in the U.S. are now leukoreduced.

During the most recent fiscal year, blood shortages continued and blood banks continued their adoption of double red cell collection. Currently approximately 7% of red cells collected in the U.S. are collected on our technology.

The Cymbal brand red cell collection system is an automated device that collects and processes two units of red cells from a single donor. The Cymbal system is a second generation red cell collection system which is smaller, lighter and more portable than previous red cell collection technologies. This mobility, including battery power, allows our customers to more easily use the device on mobile blood drives. The system received CE marking in February 2006 and FDA clearance in February 2007. It is currently sold in Europe and the U.S.

#### Haemonetics' Automated Platelet Collection Systems (reported as "blood bank" product line)

Automated platelet collection systems collect one or more therapeutic "doses" of platelets during a single donation by a volunteer blood donor. Platelets derived from a non-automated donation of whole blood (also called a manual collection) must be "pooled" together with platelets from 4-7 other manual donations to make a single therapeutically useful dose because platelets are only a very small portion of whole blood volume. We invented the automation of platelet collection, resulting in improved platelet yields and improved patient safety.

Platelet therapy is frequently used to alleviate the effects of bone marrow suppression, a condition in which bone marrow is unable to produce a sufficient quantity of platelets. Bone marrow suppression is most commonly a side effect of chemotherapy. Physicians who prescribe platelet therapy increasingly turn to "single donor" platelet products (i.e., enough platelets collected from one donor, during an automated collection, to constitute a transfusible dose) to minimize a patient's exposure to multiple donors and possible blood-borne diseases.

#### Haemonetics' Intravenous Solutions (reported as "blood bank" product line)

During an automated blood donation, intravenous solutions and other solutions are used. We manufacture solutions in our facility in Union, South Carolina.

#### Automated Blood Cell Processing Systems (reported as "blood bank" product line)

Our cell processing business is based on technology that enables users to add and remove solutions or other substances to and from blood components. We have several technologies that support this business.

The most significant technology allows the freezing and thawing of blood to enable blood banks to better manage their red cell inventory; this allows them to manage collection volumes impacted by seasonality shifts in supply as well as rare blood demands. Although it has been possible for many years to freeze red cells for up to ten years, the freezing and thawing processes took place in a manual, open-circuit system, which exposed red cells to the potential for bacterial contamination. Once the cells were thawed, they had to be transfused within 24 hours or discarded. The Company's ACP 215 automated cell processing system extends thawed cells' shelf life to 14 days by performing the freezing and thawing processes in an automated, closed-circuit system. We also invented this technology.

#### LEAN and Six Sigma training services:

Our internal use of these business practice improvement tools spawned the request from our U.S. customer base to seek our training to their selected staff with the intent to develop expertise in problem solving and solution creation skills. Multiple week long sessions are scheduled with time between each session to work the training and advance a real project. Ongoing instruction is provided.

#### Insight Opportunity Model:

This program supports blood collector management of their operations. It provides data to quantify the opportunity for increased units, maximize machine utilization for increased ROI and benchmarking blood center performance.

#### PATIENT FAMILY OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

#### The Autotransfusion Market

Surgical blood salvage, also known as autotransfusion, involves the collection of a patient's own blood during and after surgery, for reinfusion to that patient. In surgical blood salvage, blood is suctioned from a wound site, processed and washed through a centrifuge-based system which yields concentrated red cells available for transfusion back to the patient. This process occurs in a sterile, closed-circuit single-use processing set which is fitted into an electromechanical device. We market our surgical blood salvage products to hospital-based medical specialists, primarily cardiovascular, orthopedic, and trauma surgeons or to surgical suite service providers.

Loss of blood is common in open heart, trauma, transplant, vascular, and orthopedic procedures, and the need for transfusion of oxygen-carrying red cells to make up for lost blood volume is routine. Prior to the introduction of our technology, patients were transfused with blood from volunteer donors. Donor blood (also referred to as "allogeneic blood") carries various potential risks including (1) risk of transfusion with the wrong blood type (the most common cause of transfusion-related death), (2) risk of transfusion reactions including death, but more commonly chills, fevers or other side effects that can prolong a patient's recovery, and (3) risk of transfusion of blood with a blood-borne disease or infectious agent.

As a result of numerous blood safety initiatives, today's blood transfusions are extremely safe, especially in developed and resourced health care systems. However, transfusions are not risk free. Surgical blood salvage reduces or eliminates a patient's need for blood donated from others and ensures that the patient receives the safest blood possible his or her own.

Surgical blood salvage is also a cost effective alternative to transfusing donor blood. Blood shortages have also reinforced the benefits of surgical blood salvage. As hospitals are forced to consider canceling elective surgeries due to unavailability of blood, they can turn to surgical blood salvage as a means of conserving their blood supply for other patients.

#### Haemonetics' Surgical Product Line

The Cell Saver brand system is a surgical blood salvage system targeted to procedures that involve rapid, high volume blood loss such as cardiovascular surgeries. It has become the standard of care for high blood-loss surgeries. The new cardioPAT system is a surgical blood salvage system targeted to open heart surgeries when there is less blood loss and the blood loss continues post-surgery. The system is designed to remain with the patient following surgery to recover blood and produce a washed red cell product for autotransfusion.

Also included in our surgical product line is the SmartSuction product. This product, an advanced suction system for removal of blood and debris from the surgical field, was launched in 2006. The system is used in conjunction with surgical blood salvage.

#### Haemonetics' OrthoPAT Product Line

The OrthoPAT system is targeted to orthopedic procedures that involve slower, lower volume blood loss that often occurs well after surgery. The system is designed to operate both during and after surgery to recover and wash the patient's red cells for reinfusion. We have recently introduced the Quick-Connect OrthoPAT feature which permits customers to utilize the processing set selectively, depending on the patient's need.

#### Haemonetics' TEG Product Line (reported on the Surgical/Diagnostic line)

In November 2007 we acquired the assets of Haemoscope Corporation, which marketed the TEG® Thromobelastograph® Hemostasis Analyzer. The TEG system is used to predict a surgical patient's proclivity to either bleed or clot during and after surgery, which helps health care providers plan for the transfusion of particular blood components or the administration of other therapies. Armed with this knowledge, surgeons can plan a patient's treatment to support the best possible clinical outcome, which can lead to lower hospital costs through reduced adverse transfusion reactions, shorter ICU and hospital stays, and fewer needs for exploratory surgery. The TEG system is comprised of an electromechanical device, single use containers and reagents.

#### **Blood Management consulting:**

Infonale, a hospital services company, focuses on peer to peer blood management consulting primarily in the U.S. Equipped with a unique database approach Haemonetics provides hospitals a baseline view of their blood management metrics and then monitors and measures key improvements associated with recommended best practice approaches to transfusion therapy and the avoidance of transfusions.

### SOFTWARE/SERVICES

Our Haemonetics Software Solutions division ("HHS") offers a range of software products that enable blood banks and plasma collection centers to automate their operations and comply with

regulatory requirements. Its principal products include eQue—Automated Interview and Assessment, a donor registration and assessment tool to assist blood banks and plasma centers in determining a person's eligibility to donate blood; eLynx—Donor Floor Automation, LOGIC—and DMS software for managing inventories of collected blood product inventories; and Symphony—software which automates blood bank operations. We also offer our customers maintenance and repair service programs related to our equipment.

#### (ii) Revenue Detail

We discuss our revenues using the following categories:

Disposables (including the sale of single-use collection sets for blood component collection and processing and surgical blood salvage, plus the fees for the use of our equipment);

Equipment (the sale of devices);

Software and Service (including HHS software systems and equipment service contracts).

In fiscal year 2008, sales of disposable products accounted for approximately 86.0% of net revenues. Sales of our disposable products were 12.8% higher in 2008 than in 2007 and grew at a compound average annual growth rate of 6.69% for the four years ended March 29, 2008. The favorable effects of foreign exchange contributed 2.0% of the increase in net sales during fiscal year 2008 with the remaining 10.8% increase resulting from increases in disposable revenues across our plasma, red cell, blood bank and OrthoPAT product lines due to unit increases and pricing improvements.

Sales of equipment accounted for approximately 6.4% of net revenues in fiscal 2008 and approximately 4.9% of net revenues in fiscal year 2007. The increase in equipment revenue during fiscal year 2008 is attributable to high sales of our plasma equipment in Europe, red cell equipment in the U.S., and platelet equipment in Asia. Equipment sales are opportunistic and fluctuate on an annual basis.

Software and Service revenues accounted for approximately 7.6% and 7.5% of net revenues in fiscal 2008 and 2007, respectively. The increase during fiscal year 2008 was largely due to software revenue growth resulting from the acquisition of IDM in January 2007 and from a software support contract for a branch of the United States military.

#### (iii) Marketing/Sales/Distribution

We market and sell our products to commercial plasma collection centers, blood systems and independent blood banks, hospitals and hospital service providers, and national health organizations through our own direct sales force (including full-time sales representatives and clinical specialists) as well as independent distributors. Sales representatives target the primary decision-makers within each of those organizations.

In fiscal 2008, for the eighth consecutive year, we received the Omega NorthFace ScoreBoard Award for exemplary service to customers. This award is presented to the highest-ranked organizations based on customer ratings of performance against customer expectations in areas such as phone support, on-site operations, technical services, and training.

## (iv) United States

In fiscal 2008, approximately 45% of consolidated net revenues were generated in the U.S., where we use a direct sales force to sell our products.

#### (v) Outside the United States

In fiscal 2008, approximately 55% of consolidated net revenues were generated through sales to non-U.S. customers. Our direct sales force in Europe and Asia includes full-time sales representatives and clinical specialists based in the United Kingdom, Germany, France, Sweden, the Netherlands, Italy, Austria, Hong Kong, Canada, Japan, Switzerland, Czech Republic, China Taiwan, and Belgium. We also use various distributors to market our products in parts of: Europe, including Russia, South America, the Middle East, Africa, and the Far East.

#### (vi) Research, Development and Engineering

We operate research, development and engineering ("RD&E") centers in Switzerland and the United States, so that protocol variations are incorporated to closely match local customer requirements. In addition to the above RD&E facilities, our Haemonetics Software Solutions subsidiary maintains development operations in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada and Chicago, IL, USA; our Arryx subsidiary maintains research laboratories in Chicago, IL, USA and our TEG business maintains research laboratories in Niles, IL, USA.

Customer collaboration is also an important part of our technical strength and competitive advantage. These collaboration customers and transfusion experts provide us with ideas for new products and applications, enhanced protocols, and potential test sites as well as objective evaluations and expert opinions regarding technical and performance issues.

The development of extracorporeal blood processing systems has required us to maintain technical expertise in various engineering disciplines, including mechanical, electrical, software, and biomedical engineering and material science. Innovations resulting from these various engineering efforts enable us to develop systems that are faster, smaller, and more user-friendly, or that incorporate additional features important to our customer base.

To further strengthen our research competency; in fiscal 2007, we acquired Arryx, Inc., a privately held nano-technology company, for \$23.2 million in net cash and other consideration. Haemonetics and Arryx had been collaborating since October 2004 in developing and commercializing proprietary blood separation and processing technologies. Arryx's technology uses light to form optical traps to move and manipulate small objects. Using laser beams and holograms, the systems can independently and in parallel hold, move, separate, and otherwise manipulate hundreds of microscopic and nanoscopic objects. Arryx's first product, the BioRyx 200® system, is used to handle cells and other objects in a laboratory environment. The acquisition is a key component of our strategy to strengthen and diversify our internal research initiatives and expand the business into new, adjacent markets.

Our expenditures for RD&E were \$24.3 million for fiscal 2008 (4.7% of sales), \$23.9 million for fiscal 2007 (5.3% of sales), exclusive of the Arryx In-process Research and Development costs (see Footnote #3 Acquisition) and \$26.5 million for fiscal 2006 (6.3% of sales). All RD&E costs are expensed as incurred. We expect to continue to invest resources in RD&E.

In fiscal year 2008, RD&E resources were allocated to supporting the launch of Cymbal , a next generation, surgical blood salvage device, a blood collection software system (eLynx<sup>TM</sup>), and a next generation Donor apheresis platform, as well as several projects to enhance our current product portfolio. We also allocated resources to our Arryx subsidiary for on-going research into nanotechnology applications in the blood processing field.

#### (vii) Manufacturing

Our principal manufacturing operations (equipment, disposables, and solutions) are located in Braintree, Massachusetts; Leetsdale, Pennsylvania; Union, South Carolina; and Bothwell, Scotland.

In general, our production activities occur in a controlled setting or "clean room" environment. Each step of the manufacturing and assembly process is quality checked, qualified, and validated. Critical process steps and materials are documented to ensure that every unit is produced consistently and meets performance requirements.

Some component manufacturing is performed by outside contractors according to our specifications. We maintain important relationships with two Japanese manufacturers that provide finished consumables in Singapore, Japan, and Thailand. Certain parts and components are purchased from various single sources. If necessary, we believe that, in most cases, alternative sources of supply could be identified and developed within a relatively short period of time. Nevertheless, an interruption in supply could temporarily interfere with production schedules and affect our operations. All of our equipment and disposable manufacturing sites are certified to the ISO 13485 standard and to the Medical Device Directive allowing placement of the CE mark of conformity.

Each blood processing machine is designed in-house and assembled from components that are either manufactured by us or by others to our specifications. The completed instruments are programmed, calibrated, and tested to ensure compliance with our engineering and quality assurance specifications. Inspection checks are conducted throughout the manufacturing process to verify proper assembly and functionality. When mechanical and electronic components are sourced from outside vendors, those vendors must meet detailed qualification and process control requirements. During fiscal 2008, we manufactured approximately 93% of our equipment. The remainder was manufactured for us by outside contractors.

We have established a Customer Oriented Redesign for Excellence ("CORE") program, which is based on the tenets of Total Quality of Management ("TQM") and using Six Sigma Statistic methods. This program's goals include: 1) improving customer satisfaction through top quality and on-time deliveries, 2) lowering production costs, and 3) optimizing inventories.

#### (viii) Intellectual Property

We hold patents in the United States and many international jurisdictions on some of our machines, processes, disposables and related technologies. These patents cover certain elements of our systems, including protocols employed in our equipment and certain aspects of our processing chambers and disposables. Our patents may cover current products, products in markets we plan to enter, or products in markets we plan to license, or the patents may be defensive in that they are directed to technologies not currently embodied in our current products. We also license patent rights from third parties that cover technologies that we use or plan to use in our business. We consider our patent rights to be important to our business. To maintain our competitive position, we rely on the technical expertise and know-how of our personnel and on our patent rights. We pursue an active and formal program of invention disclosure and patent application in both the United States and foreign jurisdictions. We own various trademarks that have been registered in the United States and certain other countries.

Our policy is to obtain patent and trademark rights in the U.S. and foreign countries where such rights are available and we believe it is commercially advantageous to do so. However, the standards for international protection of intellectual property vary widely. We cannot assure that pending patent and trademark applications will result in issued patents and registered trademarks, that patents issued to or licensed by us will not be challenged or circumvented by competitors, or that our patents will not be found to be invalid.

#### (ix) Competition

We created our technologies and have established a record of innovation and market leadership in each of the areas in which we compete. Although we compete directly with others, no one company competes with us across our full line of products.

To remain competitive, we must continue to develop and acquire cost-effective new products, technologies and services. We believe that our ability to maintain a competitive advantage will continue to depend on a combination of factors, including factors largely within our control (reputation, regulatory approvals, patents, unpatented proprietary know-how in several technological areas, product quality, safety and cost effectiveness and continual and rigorous documentation of clinical performance) as well as factors outside of our control (regulatory standards, medical standards and the practice of medicine).

In the automated plasma collection markets, we principally compete with Fenwal, Inc. on the basis of quality, ease of use, services and technical features of systems, and on the long-term cost-effectiveness of equipment and disposables. (Fenwal, Inc. is an independent company founded in March 2007 when Texas Pacific Group and Maverick Capital, Ltd. acquired the Transfusion Therapies division of Baxter Healthcare Group).

In the automated platelet collection business, competition is based on continual performance improvement, as measured by the time and efficiency of platelet collection and the quality of the platelets collected. Our product quality is exceptional, as evidenced by our leading market share in Japan, where quality is the primary purchasing consideration. Our major competitors in automated platelet collection are Gambro BCT and Fenwal (formerly Baxter's Transfusion Therapies division). Each of these companies has taken a different technological approach in designing their systems for automated platelet collection. In the platelet collection market, we also compete with whole blood collections from which pooled platelets are derived.

In the Japanese automated plasma and platelet collection markets, we also compete against a local company, Terumo Medical Corporation.

In the cell processing market, competition is based on level of automation, labor-intensiveness, and system type (open versus closed). Open systems may be weaker in GMP compliance. Moreover, blood processed through open systems has a 24 hour shelf life. We have an open system cell processor as well as a closed system cell processor which gives blood processed through it a 14 day shelf life. We compete with Gambro BCT's open systems.

Our automated red cell collection systems were pioneered in the late 1990s. We preceded one competitor, Gambro BCT, to market by two years, and the other competitor, Fenwal (formerly Baxter's Transfusion Therapies division), to market by six years. However, it is important to note that approximately 1% of the forty million red cells collected worldwide and only about 11% of the 15 million red cells collected in the U.S. annually are collected via automation today by these three companies combined. So, we more often compete with traditional (manual/whole blood) methods of deriving red cells by collecting and separating a pint of whole blood on the basis of total cost, process control, product quality, and inventory management.

In the high blood loss surgical blood salvage market, competition is based on reliability, ease of use, service, support, and price. Each manufacturer's technology is similar, and we compete principally with Medtronic, Fresenius, and Sorin Biomedica. Our newly introduced cardioPAT system is the only washed surgical blood salvage device designed to recover red cells for transfusion where blood loss continues post operatively in heart surgery.

In the orthopedic surgical blood salvage market we compete against non-automated processing systems whose end product is an unwashed red blood cell unit for transfusion to the patient. The

OrthoPAT system is the only system that washes the blood and is designed specifically for use in orthopedic surgeries where a patient often bleeds more slowly, bleeds less, and continues to bleed long after surgery.

In the software market, we compete with MAK Systems and Wyndgate Technologies. Both companies provide software to blood collectors and to hospitals for managing donors, collections, and blood units. Neither company competes in other Haemonetics' markets.

Our technical staff is highly skilled, but many competitors have substantially greater financial resources and larger technical staffs at their disposal. There can be no assurance that competitors will not direct substantial efforts and resources toward the development and marketing of products competitive with those of Haemonetics.

#### (x) Seasonality

Net revenues have historically been higher in the second half of our fiscal year, reflecting principally the seasonal buying patterns of our customers. This has proven true in four of our last five fiscal years with the exception of fiscal year 2003 where the second half of our fiscal year had slightly lower revenues due principally to market conditions in plasma.

#### (xi) Government Regulation

The products we manufacture and market are subject to regulation by the Center of Biologics Evaluation and Research ("CBER") and the Center of Devices and Radiological Health ("CDRH") of the United States Food and Drug Administration ("FDA"), and other non-United States regulatory bodies.

All medical devices introduced to the United States market since 1976 are required by the FDA, as a condition of marketing, to secure either a 510(k) pre-market notification clearance or an approved Pre-market Approval Application ("PMA"). In the United States, software used to automate blood center operations and blood collections and to track those components through the system are considered by FDA to be medical devices, subject to 510(k) pre-market notification. Intravenous ("IV") solutions marketed by us for use with our automated systems (blood anticoagulants and solutions for storage of red blood cells) require us to obtain from CBER an approved New Drug Application ("NDA") or Abbreviated New Drug Application ("ANDA"). A 510(k) pre-market clearance indicates FDA's agreement with an applicant's determination that the product for which clearance is sought is substantially equivalent to another legally marketed medical device. The process of obtaining a 510(k) clearance may take up to 24 months and involves the submission of clinical data and supporting information. The process of obtaining NDA approval for solutions is likely to take much longer than 510(k) approvals because the FDA review process is more complicated.

We maintain customer complaint files, record all lot numbers of disposable products, and conduct periodic audits to assure compliance with FDA regulations. We place special emphasis on customer training and advise all customers that blood processing procedures should be undertaken only by qualified personnel.

We are also subject to regulation in the countries outside the United States in which we market our products. Many of the regulations applicable to our products in such countries are similar to those of the FDA. However, the national health or social security organizations of certain countries require our products to be registered by those countries before they can be marketed in those countries. We have complied with these regulations and have obtained such registrations.

Federal, state and foreign regulations regarding the manufacture and sale of products such as ours are subject to change. We cannot predict what impact, if any, such changes might have on our business.

#### (xii) Environmental Matters

We do not anticipate that compliance with international, federal and local environmental protection laws presently in effect will have a material adverse impact upon our business or will require any material capital expenditures. We continue to monitor changes in U.S. and International environmental regulations that may have a significant impact on the business. Action plans are developed to mitigate identified risks.

#### (xiii) Employees

As of March 29, 2008, we employed the full-time equivalent of 1,875 persons assigned to the following functional areas: manufacturing, 940; sales and marketing, 239; general and administrative, 391; research, development, and engineering, 87; and quality control and field service, 218. We consider our employee relations to be satisfactory.

#### (xiv) Availability of Reports and Other Information

All of our corporate governance materials, including the Principles of Corporate Governance, the Business Conduct Policy and the charters of the Audit, Compensation, and Nominating and Governance Committees are published on the Investor Relations section of our website at <a href="http://www.haemonetics.com/site/content/investor/corp\_gov.asp">http://www.haemonetics.com/site/content/investor/corp\_gov.asp</a>. Such information is also available in print to any shareholder who requests it. All requests should be directed to our Company's Secretary. On this web site the public can also access, free of charge, our annual, quarterly and current reports and other documents filed or furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC.

#### (D) Financial Information about Foreign and Domestic Operations and Export Sales

The financial information required by this item is included herein in Note 16 of the financial statements, entitled *Segment, Geographic and Customer Information*. Sales to the Japanese Red Cross accounted for 14.2% of net revenues in fiscal year 2008. No other customer accounted for more than 10% of our net revenues. For more information concerning significant customers, see subheading of Note 2 of the financial statements, entitled, *Concentration of Credit Risk and Significant Customers*.

#### **Cautionary Statement**

Statements contained in this report, as well as oral statements we make which are prefaced with the words "may," "will," "expect," "anticipate," "continue," "estimate," "project," "intend," "designed," and similar expressions, are intended to identify forward looking statements regarding events, conditions, and financial trends that may affect our future plans of operations, business strategy, results of operations, and financial position. These statements are based on our current expectations and estimates as to prospective events and circumstances about which we can give no firm assurance. Further, any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which such statement is made, and we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such statement is made. As it is not possible to predict every new factor that may emerge, forward-looking statements should not be relied upon as a prediction of our actual future financial condition or results. These forward-looking statements, like any forward-looking statements, involve risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected or anticipated. Such risks and uncertainties include technological advances in the medical field and our standards for transfusion medicine and our ability to successfully implement products that incorporate such advances and standards, product demand and market acceptance of our products, regulatory uncertainties, the effect of economic and political conditions, the impact of competitive products and pricing, the impact of industry consolidation, foreign currency exchange rates,

changes in customers' ordering patterns, the effect of industry consolidation as seen in the Plasma market, the effect of communicable diseases and the effect of uncertainties in markets outside the U.S. (including Europe and Asia) in which we operate. The foregoing list should not be construed as exhaustive.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

Set forth below are the risks that we believe are material to our investors. This section contains forward-looking statements. You should refer to the explanation of the qualifications and limitations on forward-looking statements beginning on page 14 and 47.

If we are unable to successfully expand our business, through internal research and development, marketing partnerships and acquisitions, our business may be materially and adversely affected. Promising partnerships and acquisitions may not be completed for reasons such as competition among prospective partners or buyers, our inability to reach satisfactory terms, or the need for regulatory approvals. Any acquisition that we complete may be dilutive to earnings and require that we invest significant resources. We may not be able to integrate any acquired businesses successfully into our existing business, make such businesses profitable, or realize anticipated market growth or cost savings. The current economic environment may constrain the company's ability to access capital that may be needed for acquisitions and other capital investments.

If we are unable to successfully keep pace with technological advances in the medical field and the standards for transfusion medicine, our business, financial condition and results of operation could be adversely affected. The success of our products will depend upon our ability to anticipate and meet the needs of the medical field, particularly those who practice transfusion medicine. Additionally, we must be able to manufacture the products in a cost effective manner, with high quality and obtain permission to market and sell the products from various regulatory authorities.

As a medical device manufacturer we are subject to a number of existing laws and regulations. Non-compliance with those laws or regulations could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations. The manufacture, distribution and marketing of our products are subject to regulation by the FDA and other non-United States regulatory bodies. Some regulatory authorities outside the United States may have a bias in favor of locally produced goods that could delay or prevent our achieving regulatory approval to market our products in such geographies. We must obtain specific regulatory clearance prior to selling any new product or service, and our operations are also subject to continuous review and monitoring by the FDA and other regulatory authorities. The process of obtaining approval to market and distribute our products is costly and time-consuming. Export of U.S. technology or goods manufactured in the United States to some jurisdictions requires special U.S. export authorization that may be influenced by factors, including political dynamics, outside our control. Changes in privacy regulations and other developments in human subjects' clinical trials could make it more difficult and more expensive to conduct clinical trials necessary for product approval. Regulations about the use of certain materials in the manufacture of health care products could also require us to identify alternate material(s), which may be at higher costs. The number of eligible blood donors is influenced by government regulations (including travel restrictions, health history, etc.) and other economic and sociological factors. Changes in donation related regulations could have significant immediate effects on the population of eligible donors.

We are subject to various actions by government authorities that regulate medical devices including: product recalls, orders to cease manufacturing or distribution activities, and other sanctions or penalties. Compliance with these regulations is costly and additional regulation could adversely affect our results of operations. Our customers are also subject to these regulations. Our customers' compliance with applicable regulations could also affect our results of operations. Our Patient Division product lines are used in surgical procedures that are the subject of reimbursement to certain of our customers by third

party payors, including governmental programs. Marketing practices for these products are strictly regulated and violations may subject the Company to fines and other penalties.

Many of our competitors have significantly greater financial and other resources. Their greater financial resources may allow them to more rapidly develop new technologies, and more quickly address changes in customer requirements. Although no one company competes with us across our full line of products, we face competition in each of our product lines. Our ability to remain competitive depends on a combination of factors, including those within our control (reputation, regulatory approvals, patents, unpatented proprietary know-how in several technological areas, product quality, safety, cost effectiveness and continued rigorous documentation of clinical performance) as well as factors outside of our control (regulatory standards, medical standards and the practice of medicine). Also, sales of unauthorized copies of our products by local competitors in China could affect the demand and price paid for our products.

As a global corporation, we are exposed to fluctuations in currency exchange rates, which could adversely affect our cash flows and results of operations. International revenues account for a substantial portion of our revenues, and we intend to continue expanding our presence in international markets. In 2008, our international revenues accounted for approximately 54.9% of our total revenues. The exposure to fluctuations in currency exchange rates takes different forms. Reported revenues for sales made in foreign currencies by our international businesses, when translated into U.S. dollars for financial reporting purposes, fluctuate due to exchange rate movement. Fluctuations in exchange rates could adversely affect our profitability in U.S. dollars of products and services sold by us into international markets, where payment for our products and services is made in local currencies.

Plastics are the principal component of our Disposables, which are the main source of our revenues. We have certain contractual mechanisms in place to mitigate some of the short-term effects of price volatility in petroleum products. Over time, however, increases in the price of petroleum derivatives could result in corresponding increases in our costs to procure plastic raw materials. Increases in the costs of other commodities may affect our procurement costs to a lesser degree.

Loss of a significant customer could adversely affect our business. The Japan Red Cross (JRC) is a significant customer that represented 14.2% of our revenues in FY08. Because of the size of this relationship we could experience a significant reduction in revenue if the JRC decided to significantly reduce its purchases from us for any reason including a desire to rebalance its purchases between vendors, or if we are unable to obtain and maintain necessary regulatory approvals in Japan. We also have a concentration of credit risk due to our outstanding accounts receivable balances with the JRC.

We are subject to the risks of international economic and political conditions. Our international operations are subject to risks which are inherent in conducting business overseas and under foreign laws, regulations and customs. These risks include possible nationalization, expropriation, importation limitations, violations of U.S. or local laws, pricing restrictions, and other restrictive governmental actions. Any significant changes in the competitive, political, legal, regulatory, reimbursement or economic environment where we conduct international operations may have a material impact on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

We are subject to the risks associated with communicable diseases. A significant outbreak of a disease could reduce the demand for our products and affect our ability to provide our customers with products and services. An eligible donor's willingness to donate is affected by concerns about their personal health and safety. Concerns about communicable diseases (such as HIV, SARS or pandemic bird flu) could reduce the number of donors, and accordingly reduce the demand for our products for a period of time. A significant outbreak of a disease could also affect our employees' ability to work, which could limit our ability to produce product and service our customers.

We sell our products in certain emerging economies. Emerging economies have less mature product regulatory systems, and can have more volatile financial markets. Our ability to sell products in these economies is dependent upon our ability to hire qualified employees or agents to represent our products locally, and our ability to obtain the necessary regulatory approvals in a less mature regulatory environment. If we are unable to retain qualified representatives or maintain the necessary regulatory approvals, we will not be able to continue to sell products in these markets. We are exposed to a higher degree of financial risk, if we extend credit to customers in these economies.

In many of the international markets in which we do business, including certain parts of Europe, Russia and Asia, our employees, agents or distributors offer to sell our products in response to public tenders issued by various governmental agencies. Selling our products through agents or distributors, particularly in public tenders, can expose the Company to a higher degree of risk. Our agents and distributors are third parties who we retain to work in developing markets. We retain these agents or distributors after completing due diligence on their capabilities and background. However, agents and distributors are independent third parties. If they misrepresent our products, do not provide appropriate service and delivery, or commit a violation of local or U.S. law, our reputation could be harmed, and we could be subject to fines, sanctions or both. We also conduct diligent examinations of businesses we have targeted for acquisition or other business combinations. However, confidentiality obligations and compressed timeframes for completing these examinations may constrain our ability to fully discover and resolve all risks attendant to the operation of the target's business until after closing of the transaction.

Certain countries, particularly China, do not enforce compliance with laws that protect intellectual property ("IP") rights with the same degree of vigor as is available under the U.S. and European systems of justice. For this reason, there is a risk that the Company's IP may be subject to misappropriation in such countries. Further, certain of the Company's IP rights are not registered in China, or if they were, have since expired. This may permit others to produce copies of products in China that are not covered by currently valid patent registrations. There is also a risk that such products may be exported from China to other countries.

#### Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None

#### Item 2. Properties

Our main facility is located on 14 acres in Braintree, Massachusetts. This facility is located in a light industrial park and was constructed in the 1970s. The building is approximately 180,000 square feet, of which 70,000 square feet are devoted to manufacturing and quality control operations, 35,000 square feet to warehousing, 72,000 square feet for administrative and research, development and engineering activities and 3,000 square feet available for expansion. See Note 7 to the financial statements for details of our mortgage on the Braintree facility.

On property adjacent to the Braintree facility the Company leases 43,708 square feet of additional office space. This facility is used for sales, marketing, finance and other administrative services. Annual lease expense for this facility is \$617,364.

The Company leases an 81,929 square foot facility in Leetsdale, Pennsylvania. This facility is used for warehousing, distribution and manufacturing operations. Annual lease expense is \$343,993 for this facility. For the next fiscal year, the Company is also leasing a temporary facility of 28,309 square feet in Leetsdale, Pennsylvania for their distribution space as they complete the installation of a new automated bowl line. The annual lease expense is \$120,313.

The Company owns a facility in Bothwell, Scotland used to manufacture disposable components for European customers. The original facility is approximately 22,200 square feet. An addition of 18,000 square feet was added in early fiscal 2006. This expansion provided additional office space and 13,500 square feet of warehouse replacing space previously leased for this purpose.

The Company owns a facility in Union, South Carolina. This facility is used for manufacture of sterile solutions to support our blood bank (component therapy) and plasma businesses. Additionally, this facility is engaged in contract manufacturing of other sterile solutions for veterinary customers. The facility is approximately 69,300 square feet.

The Company also leases a 55,000 square foot facility in Stoughton, Massachusetts. During the year the company moved out of space in Avon, Massachusetts and into the new space in Stoughton. This facility is used for warehousing and distribution of products. The annual lease expense between these two facilities is \$322,775. The on-going lease in the Stoughton facility is \$261,250 annually.

Haemonetics Software Solutions, which develops and markets software for the blood bank and plasma business, retains two leases. The first is 25,856 square feet of office space in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. Annual lease expense is \$640,950. The second is 17,624 square feet of office space in Rosemont, Illinois. Annual lease expense is \$413,182.

Arryx Inc., which performs research for the Company, leases 10,830 square feet of office and laboratory space in Chicago, Illinois. Annual lease expense is \$168,123.

Haemoscope Inc., which performs research and manufacturing for the Company, leases 16,478 square feet of office and manufacturing space in Niles, Illinois. Annual lease expense is \$132,476. Haemonetics purchased Haemoscope during the fiscal year. The lease payment for the time Haemoscope was part of Haemonetics is \$44,694.

The Company also leases sales, service, and distribution facilities in Japan, Europe (Austria, Belgium, Czech Republic, France, Germany, Italy, Sweden, Switzerland, the Netherlands, and United Kingdom) China, Hong Kong and Taiwan to support our international business.

#### Item 3. Legal Proceedings

We are presently engaged in various legal actions, and although our ultimate liability cannot be determined at the present time, we believe that any such liability will not materially affect our consolidated financial position or our results of operations.

Our products are relied upon by medical personnel in connection with the treatment of patients and the collection of blood from donors. In the event that patients or donors sustain injury or death in connection with their condition or treatment, we, along with others, may be sued, and whether or not we are ultimately determined to be liable, we may incur significant legal expenses. In addition, such litigation could damage our reputation and, therefore, impair our ability to market our products or to obtain professional or product liability insurance or cause the premiums for such insurances to increase. We carry product liability coverage. While we believe that the aggregate current coverage is sufficient, there can be no assurance that such coverage will be adequate to cover liabilities which may be incurred. Moreover, we may in the future be unable to obtain product and professional liability coverage in amounts and on terms that we find acceptable, if at all.

In order to aggressively protect our intellectual property throughout the world, we have a program of patent disclosures and filings in markets where we conduct significant business. While we believe this program is reasonable and adequate, the risk of loss is inherent in litigation as different legal systems offer different levels of protection to intellectual property, and it is still possible that even patented technologies may not be protected absolutely from infringement.

In December 2005, we filed a claim for binding arbitration against Baxter, seeking damages as well as an arbitrator's determination of the rights and obligations of Baxter and Haemonetics, under the Technology Development Agreement between them dated December 2001 concerning platelet pathogen inactivation. Our arbitration claim arose out of Baxter's decision to exit the pathogen inactivation market. On, January 29, 2007, the eve of the scheduled arbitration, the parties settled the claim for a six million dollar (\$6,000,000) payment by Baxter to Haemonetics and termination of the Technology Development Agreement and Requirements Contract between the Company and the Baxter parties.

In December 2005, we filed a lawsuit against Baxter in the federal district court of Massachusetts, in Boston, seeking an injunction and damages on account of Baxter's infringement of a Haemonetics patent, through the sale of Baxter's Alyx brand automated red cell collection system which competes with Haemonetics' automated red cell collection systems. Discovery has begun. The trial is scheduled for January 2009. In March, 2007 Baxter sold the Transfusion Technologies Division which markets the Alyx product to private investors, Texas Pacific Group and Maverick Capital, Ltd. The new company which resulted from the sale was renamed Fenwal. Fenwal joined Baxter as a defendant in the case.

In January, 2007, a reseller of the Company's products in Portugal brought suit against Haemonetics SA in Portugal, alleging improper termination of a distribution relationship, and seeking damages. Haemonetics intends to defend vigorously the lawsuit. It is early in the litigation process.

In April 2008, our subsidiary Haemonetics Italia, Srl. and two of its employees were found guilty by a court in Milan, Italy of charges arising from allegedly improper payments made under a consulting contract with a local physician and in pricing products supplied under a tender from a public hospital. In parallel proceedings concluded contemporaneously in Genoa, Italy, the same parties were entirely exonerated of all charges. Both matters involved several other individuals and companies and arose in 2004 and 2005, respectively. When the matters first arose, our Board of Directors commissioned independent legal counsel to conduct investigations on its behalf. Based upon its evaluation of counsel's report, the Board concluded that no disciplinary action was warranted in either case. The Milan tribunal has yet to release a written opinion supporting its findings. All Haemonetics parties plan to appeal the guilty verdicts. The Milan ruling did not impact the Company's business in Italy.

#### Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

Not applicable.

## **Executive Officers of the Registrant**

The information concerning our Executive Officers is as follows. Executive officers are elected by and serve at the discretion of our Board of Directors.

**BRIAN CONCANNON** joined our Company in 2003 as President, Patient Division. In April 2006, Mr. Concannon was promoted to President, Global Markets, overseeing the Company's global entities and in August 2007 assumed his new role as Chief Operating Officer. Prior to joining Haemonetics, Mr. Concannon was President, Northeast Region, Cardinal Health Medical Products and Services. From 1996 to 1999, he was with Allegiance Healthcare, most recently holding the position of Vice President, Distribution Sales and Operations. Mr. Concannon has also held various sales and marketing positions at American Hospital Supply Corporation and Baxter Healthcare Corporation.

ROBERT EBBELING joined our Company in 1987 as Manager of Injection Molding. Throughout his career at our Company, Mr. Ebbeling has held various management and executive positions in manufacturing and operations. In 1996, he was appointed to Senior Vice President, Manufacturing. In February 2003, Mr. Ebbeling was promoted to Executive Vice President, Manufacturing; in August 2003, he was promoted to Vice President, Operations; in May 2006, Mr. Ebbeling added the management of RD&E to his VP Operations role; and in August 2007, Mr. Ebbeling was promoted to

Vice President, Technical Operations. Prior to joining Haemonetics, Mr. Ebbeling was Vice President, Manufacturing, for Data Packaging Corporation.

**JOSEPH FORISH** joined our Company in 2005 as Vice President, Human Resources. Prior to joining Haemonetics, Mr. Forish held various global human resources leadership roles, including Vice President, Corporate Human Resources for Rohm and Haas Company, an \$8 billion specialty materials company. Prior to that, Mr. Forish was Vice President, Human Resources for the ConvaTec Division of Bristol-Myers Squibb Company.

CHRISTOPHER LINDOP joined our Company in January of 2007 as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. In 2007, Mr. Lindop also assumed responsibility for business development. Prior to joining Haemonetics, Mr. Lindop was Chief Financial Officer at Inverness Medical Innovations, a rapidly growing global developer of advanced consumer and professional diagnostic products from 2003 to 2006. Prior to this, he was Partner in the Boston offices of Ernst & Young LLP and Arthur Andersen LLP and was engagement partner to the Haemonetics account at both firms. Mr. Lindop has no continuing relationship with Ernst & Young that would preclude its continued service as our independent auditor. Additionally, there was a sufficient interval between Mr. Lindop's work for the Company as our engagement partner and his appointment as CFO to comply with all applicable SEC rules and regulations.

ALICIA R. LOPEZ joined our Company in 1988 as General Counsel and Director of Human Resources. Throughout her career at Haemonetics, Ms. Lopez has held various executive positions with responsibilities over legal, human resources, administration, regulatory affairs, investor relations and external affairs. Since 1990, she has served as Secretary to the Board of Directors. In 2000, Ms. Lopez was appointed Senior Vice President. In 2003, Ms. Lopez was named Vice President and General Counsel and in 2004 she was promoted to General Counsel and Vice President of Administration. In 2007, Ms. Lopez was promoted to Vice President, Corporate Affairs, with responsibility for world wide legal affairs, regulatory and clinical affairs, and public affairs. Prior to joining Haemonetics, Ms. Lopez was employed by the law firm of Sullivan & Worcester, counsel at the time to Haemonetics.

**BRAD NUTTER** joined our Company in 2003 as Board Member, President and Chief Executive Officer. In January 2008 Mr. Nutter was named Chairman of the Board. Prior to joining Haemonetics, Mr. Nutter was President and Chief Executive Officer of Gambro Healthcare, an international dialysis provider, a division of Gambro AB. From 1997 to 2000, he was Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of Syncor International, an international provider of radiopharmaceuticals and medical imaging. Previously, Mr. Nutter held senior level positions at American Hospital Supply Corporation and Baxter International, Inc.

#### **PART II**

## Item 5. Market for the Registrant's Common Equity Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under symbol HAE. The following table sets forth for the periods indicated the high and low sales prices of such common stock, which represent actual transactions as reported by the New York Stock Exchange.

|                                   | First<br>Quarter |       | Second<br>Quarter |       | Third<br>Quarter |       | Fourth<br>Quarter |       |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|-------|-------------------|-------|------------------|-------|-------------------|-------|
| Fiscal year ended March 29, 2008: |                  |       |                   |       |                  |       |                   |       |
| Market price of Common Stock:     |                  |       |                   |       |                  |       |                   |       |
| High                              | \$               | 53.93 | \$                | 54.60 | \$               | 64.25 | \$                | 63.76 |
| Low                               | \$               | 45.22 | \$                | 47.13 | \$               | 48.33 | \$                | 53.60 |
| Fiscal year ended March 31, 2007: |                  |       |                   |       |                  |       |                   |       |
| Market price of Common Stock:     |                  |       |                   |       |                  |       |                   |       |
| High                              | \$               | 55.69 | \$                | 48.26 | \$               | 49.21 | \$                | 50.25 |
| Low                               | \$               | 42.92 | \$                | 40.66 | \$               | 43.48 | \$                | 43.13 |

There were approximately 393 holders of record of the Company's common stock as of April 30, 2008. The Company has never paid cash dividends on shares of its common stock and does not expect to pay cash dividends in the foreseeable future.

The following graph compares the cumulative 5-year total return attained by shareholders on Haemonetics Corporation's common stock relative to the cumulative total returns of the S & P 500 index and the S & P Health Care Equipment index. An investment of \$100 (with reinvestment of all dividends) is assumed to have been made in our common stock and in each of the indexes on 3/31/2003 and its relative performance is tracked through 3/31/2008.

#### COMPARISON OF 5 YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN\*

Among Haemonetics Corporation, The S&P 500 Index And The S&P Health Care Equipment Index

\$100 invested on 3/31/03 in stock or index-including reinvestment of dividends. Fiscal year ending March 31.

Copyright © 2008, Standard & Poor's, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. All rights reserved. www.researchdatagroup.com/S&P.htm

|                                | 3/03   | 3/04   | 3/05   | 3/06   | 3/07   | 3/08   |
|--------------------------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
|                                |        |        |        |        |        |        |
| <b>Haemonetics Corporation</b> | 100.00 | 143.94 | 192.95 | 232.36 | 213.96 | 272.68 |
| S&P 500                        | 100.00 | 135.12 | 144.16 | 161.07 | 180.13 | 170.98 |
| S&P Health Care Equipment      | 100.00 | 140.05 | 142.25 | 146.26 | 158.85 | 164.37 |

The stock price performance included in this graph is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.

Item 6. Selected Consolidated Financial Data

## Haemonetics Corporation and Subsidiaries Five-Year Review (in thousands, except share and employee data)

|  | 2008 |         |     | 2007    | 2006(a) |         | 2005(a) |         | 2004 |         |
|--|------|---------|-----|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|------|---------|
| Summary of Operations  |      |         |     |         |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Net revenues   | \$   | 516,440 | \$  | 449,607 | \$      | 419,733 | \$      | 383,598 | \$   | 364,229 |
| Cost of goods sold   | \$   | 258,715 | \$  | 222,307 | \$      | 199,198 | \$      | 185,722 | \$   | 190,693 |
| Gross profit   | \$   | 257,725 | \$  | 227,300 | \$      | 220,535 | \$      | 197,876 | \$   | 173,536 |
| Operating expenses:  |      |         |     |         |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Research and development                                       | \$   | 24,322  | \$  | 23,884  | \$      | 26,516  | \$      | 19,994  | \$   | 17,398  |
| Selling, general and administrative                            | \$   | 163,116 | \$  | 137,073 | \$      | 121,351 | \$      | 118,039 | \$   | 108,845 |
| Cost to Equity   |      |         | \$  | 225     | \$      | 680     | \$      | 406     |      |         |
| In process research and development                            |      |         | \$  | 9,073   |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Arbitration & Settlement Income                                |      |         | (\$ | 5,700)  | (\$     | 26,350) |         |         |      |         |
| Total operating expenses                                       | \$   | 187,438 | \$  | 164,555 | \$      | 122,197 | \$      | 138,439 | \$   | 126,243 |
| Operating income   | \$   | 70,287  | \$  | 62,745  | \$      | 98,338  | \$      | 59,437  | \$   | 47,293  |
| Other income (expense), net                                    | \$   | 7,015   | \$  | 9,591   | \$      | 7,864   | (\$     | 2)      | (\$  | 1,481)  |
| •  |      |         |     |         |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Income before provision for income taxes                       | \$   | 77,302  | \$  | 72,336  | \$      | 106,202 | \$      | 59,435  | \$   | 45,812  |
| Provision for income taxes                                     | \$   | 25,322  | \$  | 23,227  | \$      | 37,806  | \$      | 20,202  | \$   | 16,492  |
|  |      |         |     |         |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Net income   | \$   | 51,980  | \$  | 49,109  | \$      | 68,396  | \$      | 39,233  | \$   | 29,320  |
| Income per share:  |      |         |     |         |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Basic  | \$   | 2.01    | \$  | 1.84    | \$      | 2.58    | \$      | 1.54    | \$   | 1.20    |
| Diluted  | \$   | 1.94    | \$  | 1.78    | \$      | 2.49    | \$      | 1.50    | \$   | 1.19    |
|  |      |         |     |         |         |         |         |         |      |         |
| Weighted average number of shares                              |      | 25,824  |     | 26,746  |         | 26,478  |         | 25,523  |      | 24,435  |
| Common stock equivalents                                       |      | 922     |     | 903     |         | 996     |         | 622     |      | 260     |
| Weighted average number of common and common equivalent shares |      | 26,746  |     | 27,649  |         | 27,474  |         | 26,145  |      | 24,695  |

(a)

Reflects the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method for periods prior to the acquisition. See Footnote #3

Edgar Filing: HAEMONETICS CORP - Form 10-K

|                                     | 2008 |         |    | 2007    | 2006 |         | 2005      |         |        | 2004    |
|-------------------------------------|------|---------|----|---------|------|---------|-----------|---------|--------|---------|
|                                     | _    |         |    |         |      |         |           |         | _      |         |
| Financial and Statistical Data:     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Working capital                     | \$   | 261,757 | \$ | 321,654 | \$   | 330,288 | \$        | 255,689 | \$     | 185,606 |
|                                     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Current ratio                       |      | 3.7     |    | 4.9     |      | 4.7     |           | 3.9     |        | 2.9     |
| Property, plant and equipment, net  | \$   | 116,484 | \$ | 90,775  | \$   | 75,266  | \$        | 69,337  | \$     | 78,030  |
|                                     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Capital expenditures                | \$   | 57,790  | \$ | 40,438  | \$   | 33,774  | \$        | 17,530  | \$     | 13,862  |
|                                     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Depreciation and amortization       | \$   | 31,197  | \$ | 27,504  | \$   | 25,150  | \$        | 27,756  | \$     | 30,149  |
|                                     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Total assets                        | \$   | 608,950 | \$ | 572,735 | \$   | 545,457 | \$        | 467,757 | \$     | 407,394 |
| Total debt                          | \$   | 12,363  | \$ | 28,876  | \$   | 39,153  | \$        | 45,843  | \$     | 58,260  |
|                                     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Stockholders' equity                | \$   | 494,188 | \$ | 479,648 | \$   | 440,564 | \$        | 355,135 | \$     | 279,749 |
| Return on average equity            |      | 10.67%  | ó  | 10.67%  | 6    | 17.19%  | 6         | 12.50%  | ó      | 11.70%  |
| Debt as a % of stockholders' equity |      | 2.50%   | ó  | 6.02%   | o o  | 8.89%   | 89% 12.90 |         | ,<br>o | 20.80%  |
|                                     |      |         |    |         |      |         |           |         |        |         |
| Employees                           |      | 1,875   |    | 1,826   |      | 1,661   |           | 1,546   |        | 1,438   |
| Net revenues per employee           | \$   | 276     | \$ | 246     | \$   | 254     | \$        | 248     | \$     | 253     |

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

## (A) Our Business

Haemonetics is a blood management solutions company for our customers. Anchored by our reputable medical devices systems, we also provide information technology platforms and value added services to provide customers with business solutions which support improved clinical outcomes for patients and efficiency in the blood supply chain.

Our systems automate the collection and processing of donated blood; assess likelihood for blood loss; and salvage and process surgical patient blood. These systems include devices and single-use, proprietary disposable sets that operate only our specialized equipment. Our systems allow users to collect and process only the blood component(s) they target, plasma, platelets, or red blood cells, increasing donor and patient safety as well as collection efficiencies. Our information technology platforms are used by blood and plasma collectors to improve the safety and efficiency of blood collection logistics by eliminating previously manual functions at not-for-profit blood banks and commercial plasma centers. Our business services products include consulting, Six Sigma, LEAN manufacturing and Insight Opportunity Model offerings that support our customers' needs for regulatory compliance and operational efficiency in the blood supply chain.

We either sell our devices to customers (resulting in equipment revenue) or place our devices with customers subject to certain conditions. When the device remains our property, the customer has the right to use it for a period of time as long as the customer meets certain conditions we have established, which among other things, generally include one or more of the following:

Purchase and consumption of a minimum level of disposable products;

Payment of monthly rental fees;

An asset utilization performance metric, such as performing a minimum level of procedures per month per device.

Our disposable revenue stream (including sales of disposables and fees for the use of our equipment) accounted for approximately 86% of our total revenues for fiscal year 2008, 88% of our total revenues for fiscal year 2007 and 87% of our total revenues for fiscal year 2006.

#### (B) Product Families

Although we manage our business as one operating segment, we address our customer constituents through three global product families: Donor. Patient and Software/Services.

Our donor products include systems to collect plasma, platelets and red cells from blood donors. We market our donor products primarily to blood collectors which include both for-profit plasma collectors and not-for-profit blood banks.

Our patient products include systems to collect blood during and after surgery, wash and filter unwanted substances from the blood, and prepare the blood for reinfusion to the surgical patient. Our patient products also include a surgical diagnostic system that measures a patient's likelihood to bleed during surgery. We market these patient products to hospitals and hospital service providers.

Software and service revenue includes revenue generated from Haemonetics Software Solutions and our business services contracts, as well as revenue from equipment repairs performed under preventive maintenance contracts or emergency service billings, training programs and spare part sales.

#### **Donor Products and Services**

- Plasma systems: Our PCS brand systems automate the collection of plasma from donors who are paid a fee for their donation. The collected plasma is then processed into therapeutic pharmaceuticals. Automated plasma collection is a safe and cost-effective improvement to manual (non-automated) plasma collection which is time-consuming, labor- intensive, produces relatively poor yields, and poses risks to donors. Currently the majority of plasma collections worldwide are automated collections.
- 2) Blood bank systems:
  - a) Our MCS brand system automates the collection of platelets and other blood components from volunteer donors. The systems enable the donation of a larger volume of the donor's platelets, which are then generally given to cancer patients and others with bleeding disorders. Before the advent of our platelet collections technology, the "pooling" or combination of platelets from 5 to 8 different donors was the only alternative to prepare a single therapeutic dose for transfusion to a patient. Our MCS line of products allows the collection of a sufficient number of platelets from only one donor to produce one or two therapeutic doses.
  - b)
    Our ACP brand systems automate the process used to freeze, thaw and wash red blood cells which enables blood collectors and the military to better manage blood inventories. The ACP systems can also be used to wash other cellular parts from red blood cells units before transfusion to patients with special transfusion requirements.
- Red cell systems: Our MCS and Cymbal systems automate the collection of red cells from volunteer donors. The systems improve the blood collector's operational efficiency by increasing the volume of blood components collected per donation event and number of red cells than the traditional (non-automated) collection method. It helps blood systems address red cell shortages that commonly plague health care systems. The Cymbal system received CE marking in February 2006 and received FDA clearance in February 2007. The highest sales volume product in the MCS red cell product line is our double red cell collection technology which allows for two units of red cells to be collected from one donor. Specialty protocols enabling the simultaneous collection of a unit of red cells and a unit of platelets are also available in various parts of the world.
- 4)
  Services and programs related to blood supply chain efficiency and effectiveness such as LEAN and Six Sigma consulting as well as InSight a program application supporting blood center resource allocation and utilization.

#### **Patient Products and Services**

- Blood salvage: Our surgical blood salvage systems allow for the recovery, segregation and washing of red cells from blood lost by a patient during or after surgery, so that red cells can be made available to transfuse back to the patient if needed. In this way, a surgical patient can receive transfusions of the safest blood possible, his or her own. Our surgical blood salvage systems include:
  - a)
     Our Cell Saver brand systems for higher blood loss surgeries and trauma;
  - b)
    Our OrthoPAT brand systems for lower, slower blood loss orthopedic procedures; and
  - c) Our cardioPAT brand system for lower blood loss cardiovascular procedures, like beating heart surgeries or coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) surgeries. The cardioPAT is our newest blood salvage system.
- 2) Surgical suction: Our SmartSuction product clears blood and debris from the surgical field in conjunction with surgical blood salvage
- Blood demand assessment: In November 2007 we acquired the TEG Thrombelastograph Hemostasis Analyzer business from Haemoscope. The TEG system is a diagnostic tool which allows surgeons to determine if a patient will need a transfusion so the surgeon can then decide the best blood-related clinical treatment for the individual patient.
- Blood Management consulting: In July 2007 we acquired Infonale, a hospital services company, focused on peer to peer blood management consulting primarily in the US. Equipped with a unique database approach Haemonetics provides hospitals a baseline view of their blood management metrics and then monitors and measures key improvements associated with recommended best practice approaches to transfusion therapy and the avoidance of transfusions.

#### **Software and Services**

- Software: At this time, our software and services business principally provides support to our plasma and blood collection customers. Our goal in expanding the business is to add complementary products and services for our Patient Division customers. Through our Haemonetics Software Solutions division, (formerly 5D Information Management ("5D") and Information Data Management ("IDM")), we provide information technology platforms and technical support for donor recruitment that facilitate the efficient and compliant operations of blood and plasma collection centers. For plasma customers, we also provide information technology platforms for managing distribution of plasma units to, and within, plasma fractionation facilities. This division also provides data maintenance services that include hosting of these applications.
- Services: Through our services group, we offer business solutions to support process excellence, donor recruitment, business design, and blood management efforts. For example, we provide Six Sigma and LEAN manufacturing consulting services to blood banks. We also provide hospital blood management assessment tools to hospitals through our Infonale subsidiary, acquired in July 2007. Included in our services reporting are equipment repair services under preventive maintenance contracts or emergency service visits, training programs and spare part sales.

#### **Financial Summary**

| For t | he years | ended |
|-------|----------|-------|
|-------|----------|-------|

|   | N        | Iarch 29,<br>2008 | 1        | March 31,<br>2007 |          | April 1,<br>2006(a) | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|---|----------|-------------------|----------|-------------------|----------|---------------------|--|--|
|   |          |                   | (in      | thousands)        |          |                     |  |  |
| Net revenues                                  | \$       | 516,440           | \$       | 449,607           | \$       | 419,733             | 14.9%                                  | 7.1%                                   |
| Gross profit                                  | \$       | 257,725           | \$       | 227,300           | \$       | 220,535             | 13.4%                                  | 3.1%                                   |
| % of net revenues                             |          | 49.9%             | )        | 50.6%             | ,        | 52.5%               |  |  |
| Operating income % of net revenues            | \$       | 70,287<br>13.6%   |          | 62,745<br>14.0%   |          | 98,338<br>23.4%     | 12.0%                                  | (36.2)%                                |
| Interest expense                              | \$       | (377)             |          | (1,256)           |          | (1,917)             | (70.0)%                                | ` ′                                    |
| Interest income Other income / (expense), net | \$<br>\$ | 5,418<br>1,974    | \$<br>\$ | 7,864<br>2,983    | \$<br>\$ | 6,963<br>2,818      | (31.1)% (33.8)%                        |  |
| Income before taxes                           | \$       | 77,302            | \$       | 72,336            | \$       | 106,202             | 6.9%                                   | (31.9)%                                |
| Provision for income tax                      | \$       | 25,322            |          | 23,227            |          | 37,806              | 9.0%                                   | (38.6)%                                |
| % of pre-tax income                           |          | 32.8%             | )        | 32.1%             | ,        | 35.6%               |  |  |
| Net income                                    | \$       | 51,980            |          | 49,109<br>10,9%   |          | 68,396              | 5.8%                                   | (28.2)%                                |
| % of net revenues                             |          | 10.1%             | )        | 10.9%             | )        | 16.3%               |  |  |

(a) Reflects the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method for periods prior to the acquisition. See Note #3

Net revenues for fiscal year 2008 increased 14.9% over fiscal year 2007. The effects of foreign exchange accounted for an increase of 2.2% over fiscal year 2007. The remaining increase of 12.7% is mainly due to increases in our disposables revenue, software revenues and equipment sales. The increase in disposable revenue resulted primarily from disposable unit increases across all of our Donor and Patient product lines, and reflects the acquired TEG business which took place in fiscal 2008. The software growth was due to organic growth and the acquisition of IDM, Inc. which took place in fiscal 2007.

Gross profit increased 13.4% over fiscal year 2007. The favorable effects of foreign exchange accounted for an increase of 1.5% over fiscal year 2007. The remaining increase of 11.9% was due primarily to increased sales offset partly by changes in product mix.

Operating income increased 12.0% over fiscal year 2007. The effects of foreign exchange accounted for a decrease in operating income of 2.1%. Without the effects of foreign exchange operating income increased 14.1% over fiscal 2007. The increase in operating income was a result of several factors, including:

The increases in gross profit

A reduction in in-process research and development expenses that were incurred during fiscal 2007 in connection with the acquisition of Arryx, Inc.

These increases were partly offset by an increase in Selling, General and Administrative expenses of 19.0% which were largely related to the acquisitions of IDM and Haemoscope and to increases in ERP spending as we implemented a new global system for automated services, filed services and finance and a reduction in settlement income.

Net income increased 5.8% over fiscal year 2007. The effects of foreign exchange accounted for a decrease of 2.3%, over fiscal year 2007. Without the effects of foreign exchange net income increased

8.1% over the comparable period of fiscal year 2007. The main factors that affected net income were the increases in operating income due to the reasons mentioned above, partly offset by lower interest income and other income, and an increase in the income tax rate.

Net revenues for fiscal year 2007 increased 7.1% over fiscal year 2006. The effects of foreign exchange accounted for a decrease of 0.4% over fiscal year 2006. The remaining increase of 7.5% was mainly due to increases in our disposable and software support revenues. The increase in disposable revenue resulted primarily from disposable unit increases in the U.S. in our plasma, and red cell product lines, and price improvements in the OrthoPat product line. These disposable revenue increases were partly offset by lower unit volume of our bloodbank and plasma product lines in Japan.

Gross profit increased 3.1% over fiscal year 2006. The unfavorable effects of foreign exchange accounted for a decrease of 2.3% over fiscal year 2006. The remaining increase of 5.4% was due primarily to increased sales and to cost reductions, offset partly by changes in product mix.

Operating income decreased 36.2% over fiscal year 2006. Five significant items affect the comparability of operating income as follows:

Arbitration award income of \$26.4 million was recorded in the third quarter of fiscal year 2006 following a successful outcome of a legal claim in fiscal 2006 and receipt of the award proceeds in October of 2005. This award represented 26.8% of operating income of fiscal year 2006.

An in process research and development charge of \$9.1 million was taken in the second quarter of fiscal year 2007 in connection with the acquisition of Arryx, Inc. This charge reduced operating income by 9.2% compared to the comparable period of fiscal year 2006.

Stock compensation expense of \$10.2 million related to the adoption of SFAS 123(R), "Share-Based Payment", accounted for a reduction in operating income of 10.4%, in fiscal year 2007. We adopted SFAS 123(R) using the modified prospective transition method, accordingly prior periods results do not include stock compensation expense.

A settlement income award of \$6.0 million was recorded in the third quarter of fiscal year 2007 following a successful outcome of a legal claim. The \$5.7 million settlement, net of legal costs, increased operating income by 5.8% in fiscal year 2007.

Restructuring costs of \$3.5 million, principally in our international operations, reduced operating income by 3.6% in fiscal 2007.

Excluding these five items operating income increased by 10.2% in fiscal year 2007 over fiscal year 2006. The unfavorable effects of foreign exchange accounted for a decrease in operating income, excluding the aforementioned five items, of 7.7%. Without the unfavorable effects of foreign exchange and the five items that significantly affect comparability, operating income increased 18.8% over fiscal year 2006. This increase resulted from the gross profit changes described above, and a reduction in research and development expenses associated with an impairment charge of \$3.8 million recorded in the third quarter of fiscal 2006.

Net income decreased 28.2% over fiscal year 2006. Net income increased by \$4.0 million, or 5.8%, due to the favorable completion of an Internal Revenue Service tax examination. The unfavorable effects of foreign exchange accounted for decreases of 5.2%, over fiscal year 2006. Without the unfavorable effects of foreign exchange and the five items that significantly affect the comparability of operating income, and the tax benefit noted above, net income increased 22.9% over the comparable period of fiscal year 2006. The additional factors that affected net income were the other increases in operating income due to the reasons mentioned above and increased interest income.

#### **Market Trends**

#### Plasma Market

The continued increase in demand for plasma derived pharmaceuticals, particularly intravenous immunoglobulin ("IVIG"), is a key driver of increased plasma collections in the worldwide commercial plasma collection markets. Various factors related to the supply of plasma and the production of plasma derived pharmaceuticals also affect the demand, including the following:

There has been significant industry consolidation among plasma collectors and fractionators. Industry consolidation impacts us when a collector changes the total number of its collection centers, the total number of collections performed per center or changes the plasma collection system (Haemonetics or competitive technology) used to perform some or all of those collections.

The supply of source plasma also affects demand for additional collections of source plasma. In the U.S. and Europe, the demand for plasma exceeds supply. In Asia, supply and demand is balanced.

The newer plasma fractionation facilities are more efficient in their production processes, utilizing less plasma to make similar quantities of pharmaceuticals and vaccines.

Reimbursement guidelines affect the demand for end product pharmaceuticals.

Diagnosis of new patients requiring plasma derived therapies increase the demand for plasma.

At the end of fiscal year 2006, we completed the conversion of all ZLB Plasma Services ("ZLB") collection sites to Haemonetics collection technology based on the supply agreement signed with ZLB Plasma Services ("ZLB") in fiscal year 2005 to be its exclusive supplier of plasma collection technology in the United States.

#### **Blood Bank Market**

Despite modest increases in the demand for platelets in our major markets, improved collection efficiencies that increase the yield of platelets per collection and more efficient use of collected platelets have resulted in a flat market for disposables.

During 2008 we discontinued the sale of intravenous solutions that we produced under contract for pharmaceutical companies.

#### Red Cell Market

Red cell demands, a general shortage of donors, a need for greater operating efficiency, and a stringent regulatory environment continue to drive demand for our red cell products. Our business continues to grow as we gain new customers and expand penetration at existing customer sites. Additionally, sales increase with new and current customers with the introduction of Cymbal, our next generation dedicated red cell collection device which meets our customer's mobile collection needs.

#### Patient Market

Our Cell Saver brand system is aimed at higher blood loss cardiovascular procedures. This part of the surgical blood salvage market is declining and will probably continue to decline due to improved surgical techniques minimizing blood loss and a decrease in the number of open-heart (bypass) surgeries performed. The cardioPAT system, a surgical blood salvage system targeted at open heart surgeries when there is less blood loss, is designed to meet the market needs created by these improved surgical techniques. The CardioPAT is used post-operatively while patient is in recovery.

The main driver of growth in the Patient market is the lower blood loss orthopedic procedures, including hip and knee replacement surgeries, served by our OrthoPAT system. The OrthoPAT is the only system on the market designed to collect a patient's blood lost during and after surgery. Cell salvage is not yet a standard of care for U.S. orthopedic procedures. We are positioning this device as an effective alternative to patient pre-donation or non-washed autotransfusion systems.

#### RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### **Net Revenues by Geography**

|               | <br>March 29,<br>2008 |    | March 31,<br>2007 | _  | April 1,<br>2006 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|---------------|-----------------------|----|-------------------|----|------------------|--|--|
| United States | \$<br>232,812         | \$ | 193,620           | \$ | 161,679          | 20.2%                                  | 19.8%                                  |
| International | <br>283,628           | _  | 255,987           |    | 258,054          | 10.8%                                  | (0.8)%                                 |
| Net revenues  | \$<br>516,440         | \$ | 449,607           | \$ | 419,733          | 14.9%                                  | 7.1%                                   |
|               | <br>                  |    |                   |    |                  |  |  |

#### International Operations and the Impact of Foreign Exchange

Our principal operations are in the U.S., Europe, Japan and other parts of Asia. Our products are marketed in more than 50 countries around the world via a direct sales force as well as independent distributors.

Approximately 55%, 57% and 61% of our revenues were generated outside the U.S. during fiscal year 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. During fiscal years 2008, 2007 and 2006 revenues from Japan accounted for approximately 17%, 20% and 24% of our total revenues, respectively and revenues from Europe comprised approximately 30%, 28% and 29% of our total revenues, respectively. These sales are primarily conducted in local currencies, specifically the Japanese Yen and the Euro. Accordingly, our results of operations are significantly affected by changes in the value of the Yen and the Euro relative to the U.S. dollar. The favorable effects of foreign exchange resulted in a 2.3% increase in sales. From fiscal year 2006 to fiscal year 2007, the unfavorable effects of foreign exchange accounted for 0.4% decrease in sales.

Please see section entitled "Foreign Exchange" in management's discussion for a more complete discussion of how foreign currency affects our business and our strategy to manage this exposure.

## **Net Revenues by Product Type**

|                    | <u> </u> | March 29,<br>2008 | ]  | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|--------------------|----------|-------------------|----|-------------------|------------------|--|--|
| Disposables        | \$       | 444,130           | \$ | 393,660           | \$<br>367,094    | 12.8%                                  | 7.2%                                   |
| Software & Service |          | 39,498            |    | 33,718            | 26,880           | 17.1%                                  | 25.4%                                  |
| Equipment          |          | 32,812            |    | 22,229            | 25,759           | 47.6%                                  | (13.7)%                                |
| Net revenues       | \$       | 516,440           | \$ | 449,607           | \$<br>419,733    | 14.9%                                  | 7.1%                                   |
|                    |          |                   | 30 |                   | <br>             |  |  |

#### **Disposables Revenue by Product Line**

|                                    | <br>March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|------------------------------------|-----------------------|-------------------|------------------|--|--|
| Donor:                             |                       |                   |                  |  |  |
| Plasma                             | \$<br>155,219         | \$<br>126,971     | \$<br>109,100    | 22.2%                                  | 16.4%                                  |
| Blood Bank                         | 136,148               | 126,216           | 132,407          | 7.9%                                   | (4.7)%                                 |
| Red Cell                           | 46,377                | 43,406            | 37,830           | 6.8%                                   | 14.7%                                  |
| Subtotal                           | \$<br>337,744         | \$<br>296,593     | \$<br>279,337    | 13.9%                                  | 6.2%                                   |
| Patient:                           |                       |                   |                  |  |  |
| Surgical                           | \$<br>72,085          | \$<br>66,552      | \$<br>65,893     | 8.3%                                   | 1.0%                                   |
| OrthoPat                           | \$<br>34,301          | \$<br>30,515      | \$<br>21,864     | 12.4%                                  | 39.6%                                  |
| Subtotal                           | \$<br>106,386         | \$<br>97,067      | \$<br>87,757     | 9.6%                                   | 10.6%                                  |
| Total disposables revenue<br>Donor | \$<br>444,130         | \$<br>393,660     | \$<br>367,094    | 12.8%                                  | 7.2%                                   |

Donor products include the Plasma, Blood Bank and Red Cell product lines. Disposable revenue for donor products increased 13.9% over the comparable period in fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange resulted in a 1.9% increase over fiscal year 2007. The remaining increase of 12.0% was the result of increases across all of our Donor product lines, as discussed below.

Disposable revenue for donor products increased 6.2% over the comparable period in fiscal year 2006. Foreign exchange resulted in a 0.6% decrease over fiscal year 2006. The remaining increase of 6.8% was the result of increases in the Plasma and Red Cell product lines partially offset by the decreased Blood Bank product line, as discussed below.

#### <u>Plasma</u>

During fiscal year 2008, plasma disposable revenue increased 22.2%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 2.7% increase over fiscal year 2007. The remaining increase of 19.5% was driven by increased plasma disposable sales in the U.S. and Europe. The U.S. increase was due to market growth including the implementation of new customer relationships. Growth in Europe also reflected the market trends and the implementation of expanded business with Haema AG and Octapharma. The market growth is the result of increases in collections by our customers as the demand for source plasma continues to strengthen.

During fiscal year 2007, plasma disposable revenue increased 16.4%. Foreign exchange had no impact on plasma disposable revenue. U.S. plasma sales contributed almost 100% of the increase. The U.S. increase was due to market share growth over fiscal year 2006 that relates largely to the conversion to Haemonetics systems by one very large customer, ZLB Plasma services ("ZLB") that took place during fiscal year 2006 and is in full operation in fiscal year 2007. Plasma growth is also the result of increases in collections by our customers as the demand for source plasma continues to strengthen. These increases were partly offset by lower sales in Japan of \$1.9 million. The automated collection of Plasma has declined in Japan as more of Japan's need for plasma is being met through whole blood derived plasma.

## Blood Bank

During fiscal year 2008, blood bank disposable revenue for donor products increased 7.9%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 1.4% increase in blood bank disposable revenue over fiscal year 2007. Without the effect of currency, blood bank revenue increased 6.5%. This increase was due to increased

sales in Asia and our European distribution markets. These increases were a result of market growth in these emerging markets and increases in market share.

During fiscal year 2007, blood bank disposable revenue for donor products decreased 4.7%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 1.3% decrease in blood bank disposable revenue over fiscal year 2006. Without the effect of currency, blood bank revenue decreased 3.4%. Japan accounts for \$3.1 million or approximately 70% of the decrease. The Japan decrease is the result of a rebalancing of the mix of market share among suppliers, following a temporary increase in market share due to quality issues of a competitor in early fiscal year 2006. The pace of this rebalancing was also impacted by a third quarter platelet quality issue.

## Red Cell

During fiscal year 2008, red cell disposable revenue increased 6.8% compared to fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange accounted for an increase of 1.0%. This increase was due to increased sales in the U.S. due to increased penetration at existing customer sites and the introduction, through a Limited Market Release of our new Cymbal® brand red cell collection system.

During fiscal year 2007, red cell disposable revenue increased 14.7% compared to fiscal year 2006. Foreign exchange accounted for an increase of 0.4%. Of the remaining increase of 14.3%, the U.S. contributed over 90% of the increase, due to penetration at existing customer sites and a shift to higher priced filtered sets, which include a filter to remove white blood cells from the collected blood.

#### **Patient**

The patient product line includes the following brand platforms: the Cell Saver® brand, the newly acquired Haemoscope products and the OrthoPAT® brand. During fiscal 2008, Patient disposables revenue increased 9.6% compared to fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange resulted in a 2.4% increase over fiscal 2007. The remaining increase of 7.2% was the result of increases in OrthoPAT product lines as well as the acquisition of the Haemoscope products, as discussed below.

#### Surgical

During fiscal year 2008, surgical disposables revenue increased 8.3%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 2.7% increase in surgical disposable revenue. Surgical disposable revenue principally consists of Cell Saver products and the newly acquired Haemoscope products. Without the effect of currency, surgical disposable revenue increased 5.6%. The acquisition of the Haemoscope products resulted in an increase of 8.7%. Reduced revenue of our Cell Saver brand products in Japan and the U.S. partially offset this increase.

During fiscal year 2007, surgical disposables revenue increased 1.0%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 0.2% increase in surgical disposable revenue. Surgical disposable revenue principally consists of Cell Saver products. Without the effect of currency, surgical disposables revenue increased 1.2%. The revenue growth came from Japan and Asia.

#### **OrthoPAT**

During fiscal year 2008, OrthoPAT disposables revenue increased 12.4% over fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange resulted in a 1.9% increase in OrthoPAT revenue. Without the effect of currency, OrthoPAT disposables revenue increased 10.5%. The increase was primarily due to volume growth in the U.S. and Europe, as we have introduced a sales approach that enables us to demonstrate a total value proposition to our customers.

During fiscal year 2007, OrthoPAT disposables revenue increased 39.6% over fiscal year 2006. Foreign exchange resulted in a de minimus impact in OrthoPAT revenue. The increase was largely due

to the U.S. region. The sales increase in the U.S. is attributable to higher prices realized as we transitioned from employing a distributor to direct selling through our Patient sales force.

#### Other Revenues

|                    | N  | 1arch 29,<br>2008 |    | March 31,<br>2007 |    | April 1,<br>2006 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|--------------------|----|-------------------|----|-------------------|----|------------------|--|--|
| Software & service | \$ | 39,498            | \$ | 33,718            | \$ | 26,880           | 17.1%                                  | 25.4%                                  |
| Equipment          |    | 32,812            | _  | 22,229            | _  | 25,759           | 47.6%                                  | (13.7)%                                |
| Net revenues       | \$ | 72,310            | \$ | 55,947            | \$ | 52,639           | 29.2%                                  | 6.3%                                   |

Our software and services revenues include revenue from software sales and services revenues from repairs performed under preventive maintenance contracts or emergency service visits, spare part sales, and various services and training programs.

During fiscal year 2008, software and service revenue increased 17.1% as compared to fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange resulted in a 2.1% increase over fiscal year 2007. Without the effect of currency, software and service revenue increased 15.0%. Software revenues which were \$23.6 in fiscal 2008 increased 61%. The increase is due to the acquisition of IDM, which was only included in our Q4 fiscal 2007 results, and organic growth of 20% in our software business. Our services revenue which was \$15.9 in fiscal year 2008 declined 17% due to reductions in certain Six Sigma consulting revenues and sales of other non-core products.

During fiscal year 2007, software and service revenue increased 25.4% as compared to fiscal year 2006. Foreign exchange resulted in a 0.5% decrease over fiscal year 2006. The 25.9% increase is largely due to increased revenues from 5D which are principally the result of a software support contract for a military customer and the acquisition of the assets of IDM in fiscal Q4.

During fiscal year 2008, revenue from equipment sales increased 47.6% over fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange resulted in a 6.7% increase in equipment revenue. Without the effect of currency, equipment revenue increased 40.9%. The increase over fiscal year 2007 is principally the result of increased sales of Plasma equipment, in connection with the implementation of the Haema AG and Octapharma agreements in Europe, and sales of our new Cymbal® brand red cell collection system. Equipment sales fluctuate from period to period.

During fiscal year 2007, revenue from equipment sales decreased 13.7% over fiscal year 2006. Foreign exchange resulted in a 1.0% increase in equipment revenue. The remaining decrease of 14.7% over fiscal year 2006 is the result of decreased cell saver equipment sales in the U.S., and Japan, lower platelet equipment sales in Japan, and reduced red cell and cell processing equipment sales in U.S. offset slightly by plasma equipment sales in Europe. Equipment sales fluctuate from period to period.

#### **Gross Profit**

|              | N  | March 29,<br>2008 | <br>March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|--------------|----|-------------------|-----------------------|------------------|--|--|
| Gross profit | \$ | 257,725           | \$<br>227,300         | \$<br>220,535    | 13.4%                                  | 3.1%                                   |

During fiscal year 2008, gross profit increased 13.4%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 1.5% increase from fiscal year 2007. The remaining increase of 11.9% was due primarily to the net increase in sales. Our gross profit margin decreased due to product mix. A greater proportion of our sales resulted from products with lower gross margins: relatively more commercial plasma disposables, equipment and software.

During fiscal year 2007, gross profit increased 3.1%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 2.3% decrease from fiscal year 2006. The remaining increase of 5.4% was due primarily to i) the net increase in sales, and ii) improved manufacturing efficiencies as a result of more product being produced in our plants partly offset by (iii) product mix as we sold more commercial plasma product with lower gross margins and less product in Japan with relatively higher gross margins and (iv) an increase in equipment depreciation expense primarily as a result of additional machines placed at our U.S. commercial plasma customers due to the Company's market share gains and collection growth by plasma customers.

## **Operating Expenses**

|                                       | N  | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006(a) | % Increase/<br>(Decrease) | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|---------------------------------------|----|-------------------|-------------------|---------------------|---------------------------|--|
| Research, development and engineering | \$ | 24,322            | \$<br>23,884      | \$<br>26,516        | 1.8%                      | (9.9)%                                 |
| % of net revenues                     |    | 4.7%              | 5.3%              | 6.3%                |                           |  |
| Selling, general and administrative   | \$ | 163,116           | \$<br>137,073     | \$<br>121,351       | 19.0%                     | 13.0%                                  |
| % of net revenues                     |    | 31.6%             | 30.5%             | 28.9%               |                           |  |
| Cost to equity                        |    |                   | \$<br>225         | \$<br>680           | (100.0)%                  | (66.9)%                                |
| % of net revenues                     |    |                   | 0.1%              | 0.2%                |                           |  |
| In Process R&D                        |    |                   | \$<br>9,073       | \$<br>0             | (100.0)%                  |  |
| % of net revenues                     |    |                   | 2.0%              | 0.0%                |                           |  |
| Arbitration & Settlement Income       |    |                   | \$<br>(5,700)     | \$<br>(26,350)      | (100.0)%                  | (78.4)%                                |
| % of net revenues                     |    |                   | (1.3)%            | (6.3)%              |                           |  |
| Total Operating Expense               | \$ | 187,438           | \$<br>164,555     | \$<br>122,197       | 13.9%                     | 34.7%                                  |
| % of net revenues                     |    | 36.3%             | 36.6%             | 29.1%               |                           |  |

(a)

Reflects the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method for periods prior to the acquisition. See Note #3 of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

#### Research, Development and Engineering

During fiscal year 2008, research, development and engineering expenses increased 1.8%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 0.2% increase in research, development and engineering during the year. Increased spending on new products research was the primary factor in the increase. The significant factors in the increase during fiscal 2008 related to Arryx and IDM, acquisitions that took place during fiscal year 2007.

During fiscal year 2007, research, development and engineering expenses decreased 9.9% as compared to fiscal year 2006. Foreign exchange resulted in a 0.1% increase in research and development during the year. The significant factors in the remaining decrease of 10.0% are described below:

\$3.8 million impairment charge taken for an intangible asset related to pathogen reduction in the third quarter of fiscal year 2006

Lower research, development and engineering expenses related to software development costs that were expensed in the first and second quarters of fiscal year 2006 prior to reaching technological feasibility, (since the third quarter of fiscal year 2006 these costs have been capitalized)

## Selling, General and Administrative

During fiscal year 2008, selling, general and administrative expenses increased 19.0%. The effect of foreign exchange accounted for an increase of 3.4%. Excluding the impact of foreign exchange, selling,

general and administrative expense increased 15.6% as compared to fiscal year 2007. The increase was due largely to several actors identified below:

Total Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) expense of \$7.5 million relating to certain internal personnel and third party consulting and training costs, an increase of \$3.4 million from fiscal year 2007.

Selling, general and administrative costs of \$3.2 million and \$2.7 million relating to the acquisition of IDM and Haemoscope, respectively.

Restructuring costs of \$6.3 million in fiscal year 2008 compared to \$3.5 million in fiscal year 2007 relating to the reorganization of our international sales and service organizations. These costs include employee related costs and certain other employee benefits and lease termination and related facility closure costs.

General selling, marketing and handling costs necessary to support the 14.9% increase in sales.

During fiscal year 2007, selling, general and administrative expenses increased 13.0%. Foreign exchange resulted in a 0.5% increase in selling, general and administrative. Excluding the impact of foreign exchange, selling, general and administrative expense increased 12.5% as compared to fiscal year 2006. The increase was largely due to several factors as described below:

Stock compensation expense related to the adoption of FAS 123R which accounted for approximately \$10.3 million of the increase for the year.

Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) expense of \$4.1 million relating to certain internal personnel and third party consulting and training costs.

Restructuring costs of \$3.5 million relating to the reorganization of our international sales and service organizations. These costs include employee related costs and certain other employee benefits and lease termination and related facility closure costs.

Expansion of sales and marketing staff, specifically \$3.1 million associated with our U.S. Patient sales force.

Partly offset by a \$3.7 million reduction in the expense associated with cash bonus compensation. The cash bonus expense declined as the Company's financial results were lower than the financial targets established for funding cash bonuses.

# In Process Research and Development

The \$9.1 million purchased in process research and development that was charged to operating expenses in the second quarter of fiscal 2007 consists of a project for the advancement and development of the technology in blood diagnostics applications, and for the purpose of licensing the technology outside of the blood marketplace. The project includes work to reduce the size of systems which apply the technology, including reducing the size of the laser, and developing mechanisms to label samples and collections.

For purposes of valuing the acquired purchased research development, the Company estimated total costs to complete the current development of the platform of approximately \$11 million. For the in-process project the Company acquired in connection with the acquisition of Arryx, Inc., it used a risk-adjusted discount rate of 29% to discount the projected cash flows. The Company believes that the estimated purchased research and development amounts so determined represented the fair value at the date of acquisition and did not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the projects.

#### Arbitration & Settlement Income

During fiscal year 2007 we recorded settlement income of \$5.7 million. In December 2005, we filed a claim for binding arbitration against Baxter, seeking damages as well as an arbitrator's determination of the rights and obligations of Baxter and Haemonetics, under the Technology Development Agreement between them dated December 2001 concerning platelet pathogen inactivation. Our arbitration claim arose out of Baxter's decision to exit the pathogen inactivation market. The parties settled the claim in January 2007 for \$6.0 million. We incurred \$0.3 million in external legal fees to bring this action.

During fiscal year 2006, we recorded \$26.4 million of arbitration award income. We had brought a claim against Baxter, seeking an arbitration award to compel Baxter to honor numerous supply contracts it assumed when Baxter purchased the plasma collection operations of Alpha Therapeutic Corporation, our largest plasma customer at the time, or to pay us damages. The matter was tried before an arbitration panel for three weeks ending April 1, 2005. The arbitration panel issued its decision on May 20, 2005 and awarded the Company \$30.8 million including damages, legal fees and interest. We collected the full award on October 13, 2005.

# **Operating Income**

|                  | N  | March 29, March 31, April 1, 2008 2007 2006 |    | . /    | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |       |         |
|------------------|----|---|----|--------|--|--|-------|---------|
| Operating Income | \$ | 70,287                                      | \$ | 62,745 | \$                                     | 98,338                                 | 12.0% | (36.2)% |
| % of net sales   |    | 13.69                                       | 6  | 14.0%  |  | 23.4%                                  |       |         |

During fiscal year 2008, operating income increased 12.0% compared to fiscal year 2007. Foreign exchange resulted in a 2.1% decrease in operating income during the fiscal year. Without the effects of foreign currency, operating income increased 14.1% over fiscal year 2007. The increase is due primarily to sales and gross profit growth, the reduction in the in-process research and development charge as described above, partially offset by increases in operating expenses.

During fiscal year 2007, operating income decreased 36.2% compared to fiscal year 2006 Foreign exchange resulted in a 5.7% decrease in operating income during the fiscal year. Without the effects of foreign currency, operating income decreased 31.5% over fiscal year 2006. The decrease was primarily due to increases in operating expenses that exceeded increases in gross profit. The primary contributors of higher expenses were stock compensation costs, ERP program costs, restructuring expenses related to the reorganization of our international sales and service organizations and expansion of our sales and marketing staff to primarily support the growth of our OrthoPAT business. Additionally we recorded arbitration award income of \$26.4 million in fiscal 2006. These items giving rise to increased operating expenses were partly offset by a reduction in expenses associated with cash bonus compensation and a net settlement income from Baxter Inc. of \$5.7 million related to certain platelet pathogen contracts.

#### Other Income (Expense), Net

|                                   | arch 29,<br>2008 | _               | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | % Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|-----------------|-------------------|------------------|--|--|
| Interest expense                  | \$<br>(377)      | \$              | (1,256)           | \$<br>(1,917)    | (70.0)%                                | (34.5)%                                |
| Interest income                   | \$<br>5,418      | \$              | 7,864             | \$<br>6,963      | (31.1)%                                | 12.9%                                  |
| Other income, net                 | \$<br>1,974      | \$              | 2,983             | \$<br>2,818      | (33.8)%                                | 5.9%                                   |
| Total other income (expense), net | \$<br>7,015      | <b>\$</b><br>36 | 9,591             | \$<br>7,864      | (26.9)%                                | 22.0%                                  |

During fiscal year 2008, total other income, net decreased 26.9% as compared to fiscal year 2007 due (i) the decrease in interest income due to lower invested cash resulting from the Company's share repurchase programs in fiscal years 2007 and 2008 and the acquisition of Haemoscope's TEG® Thrombelastograph® Hemostasis Analyzer business, and (ii) a decrease in other income associated with hedge points and an increase in foreign exchange transaction losses offset by (iii) a decrease in interest expense due to lower average fixed rate debt outstanding and an increase in interest expense capitalized on in-process software development projects and the ERP system.

During fiscal year 2007, total other income, increased due to (i) a decrease in interest expense due to lower average debt outstanding as compared to fiscal year 2006, (ii) an increase in interest income due to higher average cash balances and higher interest rates on these balances and (iii) an increase in other income, net, as a result of increases in hedge-points on forward contracts over fiscal year 2006. Points on forward contracts are amounts, either expensed or earned, based on the interest rate differential between two foreign currencies in a forward hedge contract.

#### **Taxes**

|                   | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 | Tax Rate<br>Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs. 07 | Tax Rate<br>Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs. 06 |    |
|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|--|--|----|
| Reported Tay Rate | 32.8%             | 32 1%             | 35 4%            | 0.7%   | (3.3)  | 0% |

Our reported tax rate includes two principal components: an expected annual tax rate and discrete items resulting in additional provisions or benefits that are recorded in the quarter that an event arises, Events or items that give rise to discrete recognition include finalizing audit examinations for open tax years, a statute of limitation's expiration, or a stock acquisition.

The reported tax rate was 32.8% for the current fiscal year. The reported tax rate includes:

A 34.25% expected annual tax rate which reflects tax benefits from foreign taxes, reduced tax exempt income than in prior periods and stock compensation expenses that are not deductible in all jurisdictions.

A \$2.1 million reversal of previously accrued income taxes because of the expiration of foreign and domestic statute of limitations.

A \$0.7 million increase in U.S. deferred tax provided on the portion of unremitted earnings of a foreign subsidiary that are not permanently reinvested.

A \$0.4 million increase in tax expense due to finalizing our prior year income tax return.

The reported tax rate was 32.1% for fiscal year 2007, incorporating:

A 34.4% expected annual tax rate which reflects higher tax exempt income than in prior periods and stock compensation expenses that are not deductible in all jurisdictions.

A \$9.1 million non-deductible In Process Research and Development charge and the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method.

A \$4.0 million reversal of previously accrued income taxes due to favorably completing an Internal Revenue Service tax return examination for fiscal years 2001 through 2003.

A \$0.8 million net revision in the estimated income tax expense for fiscal year 2006 and certain international tax matters.

We expect our reported tax rate to be approximately 34.5% to 35.0% for fiscal year 2009 although future adjustments may increase or decrease the reported tax rate.

# **Critical Accounting Policies**

Our significant accounting policies are summarized in Note 2 of our consolidated financial statements. While all of these significant accounting policies impact our financial condition and results of operations, we view certain of these policies as critical. Policies determined to be critical are those policies that have the most significant impact on our financial statements and require management to use a greater degree of judgment and/or estimates. Actual results may differ from those estimates.

The accounting policies identified as critical are as follows:

#### Revenue Recognition

Our revenue recognition policy is to recognize revenues from product sales, software and services in accordance with SAB No. 104, "Revenue Recognition", EITF 00-21, "Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables" and Statement of Position ("SOP") 97-2, "Software Revenue Recognition, as amended". These standards require that revenues are recognized when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, product delivery, including customer acceptance, has occurred or services have been rendered, the price is fixed or determinable and collectibility is reasonably assured. When more than one element such as equipment, disposables and services are contained in a single arrangement, we allocate revenue between the elements based on each element's relative fair value, provided that each element meets the criteria for treatment as a separate unit of accounting. An item is considered a separate unit of accounting if it has value to the customer on a stand alone basis and there is objective and reliable evidence of the fair value of the undelivered items. The fair value of the undelivered elements is determined by the price charged when the element is sold separately, or in cases when the item is not sold separately, by the using other objective evidence as defined in EITF 00-21, or vendor specific objective evidenced under SOP 97-2.

We generally do not allow our customers to return products. We offer sales rebates and discounts to certain customers. We treat sales rebates and discounts as a reduction of revenue and classify the corresponding liability as current. We estimate rebates for products where there is sufficient historical information available to predict the volume of expected future rebates. If we are unable to estimate the expected rebates reasonably, we record a liability for the maximum potential rebate or discount that could be earned.

## **Inventories**

Inventories are stated at the lower of the actual cost to purchase and/or manufacture or the current estimated market value of the inventory. On a quarterly basis, inventory quantities on hand are reviewed and an analysis of the provision for excess and obsolete inventory is performed based primarily on our estimates of product demand and production requirements for the next twenty-four months. A change in the estimated timing or amount of demand for our products could result in additional provisions for excess inventory quantities on hand. Any significant unanticipated changes in demand could have a significant impact on the value of our inventory and reported operating results.

# Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Purchase accounting requires extensive use of accounting estimates and judgments to allocate the purchase price to the fair market value of the assets and liabilities purchased, with the excess value, if any, being classified as goodwill. In addition, as described in Notes 3 and 6 of our consolidated financial statements, as a result of our acquisitions, values were assigned to intangible assets for patented and unpatented technologies and customer contracts and related relationships. For those assets with finite lives, useful lives were assigned to these intangibles and they will be amortized over their remaining life. We review our intangible assets and their related useful lives at least once a year to determine if any adverse conditions exist that would indicate the carrying value of these assets may

not be recoverable. We conduct more frequent impairment assessments if certain conditions exist, including: a change in the competitive landscape, any internal decisions to pursue new or different technology strategies, a loss of a significant customer, or a significant change in the market place including changes in the prices paid for our products or changes in the size of the market for our products.

An impairment results if the carrying value of the asset exceeds the sum of the future undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and disposition of the asset. The amount of the impairment would be determined by comparing the carrying value to the fair value of the asset. Fair value is generally determined by calculating the present value of the estimated future cash flows using an appropriate discount rate. The projection of the future cash flows and the selection of a discount rate require significant management judgment. The key variables that management must estimate include sales volume, prices, inflation, product costs, capital expenditures and sales and marketing costs. For developed technology (patents and other technology) that have not been deployed we also must estimate the likelihood of both pursuing a particular strategy and the level of expected market adoption.

Significant judgment is involved in making these estimates. Future write-downs may be required if the recorded value of the assets become impaired.

We recognized an impairment charge in research and development expenses of \$3.8 million for fiscal year 2006 related to the excess of the carrying value over the fair market value of an intangible asset, related to platelet pathogen reduction technology. The impairment was triggered by our re-evaluation of our plans to deploy such technology.

If the estimate of an intangible asset's remaining useful life is changed, the remaining carrying amount of the intangible asset is amortized prospectively over the revised remaining useful life.

# Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are depreciated over their useful lives. Useful lives are based on our estimate of the period that the assets will generate revenue. Any change in conditions that would cause us to change our estimate as to the useful lives of a group or class of assets may significantly impact our depreciation expense on a prospective basis. Haemonetics equipment includes devices that we have placed at our customers under contractual arrangements that allow them to use the device in exchange for rental payments or the purchase of disposables. In addition to periodically reviewing the useful lives of these devices, we also periodically perform reviews to determine if a group of these devices is impaired. To conduct these reviews we must estimate the future amount and timing of demand for these devices. Changes in expected demand can result in additional depreciation expense, which is classified as cost of goods sold. Any significant unanticipated changes in demand could have a significant impact on the value of equipment and our reported operating results.

# Change in Depreciable Lives of Property and Equipment

In accordance with our policy, the Company reviews the estimated useful lives of our property, plant and equipment on an ongoing basis. During fiscal year 2007 we increased the estimated useful life of our PCS2 device, used by our commercial plasma customers.

As we had signed several long term contracts for the use of this device, we increased the useful life of these devices from 4 years to 6 years to reflect the estimated periods during which these assets will remain in service. The effect of this change in estimate was to reduce 2008 and 2007 depreciation expense by \$2.7 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, increase 2008 and 2007 net income by \$1.8 million and \$0.3 million, respectively and increase 2008 and 2007 basic and diluted earnings per share by \$0.07 and \$0.01, respectively.

## **Income Taxes**

In preparing our consolidated financial statements, income tax expense is calculated for all jurisdictions in which we operate. This process involves estimating actual current taxes due plus assessing temporary differences arising from differing treatment for tax and accounting purposes that are recorded as deferred tax assets and liabilities. Deferred tax assets are periodically evaluated to determine their recoverability. A valuation allowance is established and a corresponding additional income tax expense is recorded in our consolidated statement of income if their recovery is not likely. The provision for income taxes could also be materially impacted if actual taxes due differ from our earlier estimates. As of March 29, 2008, a valuation allowance of \$0.4 million existed on our balance sheet. The total net deferred tax asset as of March 29, 2008 was \$21.8 million.

We file income tax returns in all jurisdictions in which we operate. We established reserves in accordance with FIN48 to provide for additional income taxes that may be due in future years as these previously filed tax returns are audited. These reserves have been established based on management's assessment as to the potential exposure attributable to permanent differences and interest applicable to both permanent and temporary differences. All tax reserves are analyzed periodically and adjustments made as events occur that warrant modification.

# **Stock-Based Compensation**

On April 2, 2006, we adopted FASB Statement No. 123(R), *Share-Based Payment*, which requires all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized in the consolidated statements of operations based on their fair values. We adopted Statement No. 123(R) using the "modified-prospective method" and have not restated prior period results of operations and financial position to reflect the impact of stock-based compensation expense under Statement No. 123(R). We use the Black-Scholes option-pricing model to calculate the grant-date fair value of our stock options. The following assumptions, which involve the use of judgment by management, are used in the computation of the grant-date fair value of our stock options:

Expected Volatility We have principally used our historical volatility as a basis to estimate expected volatility in our valuation of stock options.

Expected Term We estimate the expected term of our options using historical exercise and forfeiture data. We believe that this historical data is currently the best estimate of the expected term of our new option grants.

Additionally, after determining the fair value of our stock options, we use judgment in establishing an estimated forfeiture rate, to determine the amount of stock based compensation to record each period:

Estimated Forfeiture Rate We have applied, based on an analysis of our historical forfeitures, an annual forfeiture rate of 8% to all unvested stock options as of March 29, 2008, which represents the portion that we expect will be forfeited each year over the vesting period. We reevaluate this analysis periodically and adjust the forfeiture rate as necessary. Ultimately, we will only recognize expense for those shares that vest.

## Valuation of Acquisitions

We allocate the amounts we pay for each acquisition to the assets we acquire and liabilities we assume based on their fair values at the dates of acquisition, including acquired identifiable intangible assets, and purchased research and development. We base the fair value of identifiable intangible assets on detailed valuations that use information and assumptions provided by management. We allocate any excess purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired to goodwill. The use of alternative valuation assumptions, including estimated cash flows and discount rates, and alternative estimated useful life assumptions could result in different purchase price allocations, purchased research and development charges, and intangible asset amortization expense in current and future periods.

The valuation of purchased research and development represents the estimated fair value at the dates of acquisition related to in-process projects. Our purchased research and development represents the value of an in-process project that has not yet reached technological feasibility and has no alternative future use as of the date of acquisition. We expensed the value attributable to the in-process project at the time of the acquisition. If the project is not successful or completed in a timely manner, we may not realize the financial benefits expected from this project or for the acquisition as a whole.

We use the income approach to determine the fair values of our purchased research and development. This approach determines fair value by estimating the after-tax cash flows attributable to an in-process project over its useful life and then discounting these after-tax cash flows back to a present value. We base our revenue assumptions on estimates of relevant market sizes, expected market growth rates, expected trends in technology and expected product introductions by competitors. In arriving at the value of the in-process projects, we consider, among other factors: the in-process projects' stage of completion; the complexity of the work completed as of the acquisition date; the costs already incurred; the projected costs to complete; the contribution of core technologies and other acquired assets; the expected introduction date; and the estimated useful life of the technology. We base the discount rate used to arrive at a present value as of the date of acquisition on the time value of money and medical technology investment risk factors. For the in-process project we acquired in FY07, we used a 26% risk-adjusted discount rate to discount our projected cash flows. We believe that the estimated purchased research and development amounts so determined represent the fair value at the date of acquisition and do not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the project.

# **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

The following table contains certain key performance indicators that depict our liquidity and cash flow position:

| (dollars in thousands)                        | N  | Iarch 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 |    | April 1,<br>2006 |
|---|----|-------------------|-------------------|----|------------------|
| Cash & cash equivalents                       | \$ | 133,553           | \$<br>229,227     | \$ | 250,667          |
| Working capital                               | \$ | 261,757           | \$<br>321,654     | \$ | 330,288          |
| Current ratio                                 |    | 3.7               | 4.9               |    | 4.7              |
| Net cash position(1)                          | \$ | 121,190           | \$<br>200,351     | \$ | 211,514          |
| Days sales outstanding (DSO)                  |    | 78                | 68                |    | 71               |
| Disposables finished goods inventory turnover |    | 6.9               | 5.1               |    | 6.0              |

(1)

Net cash position is the sum of cash and cash equivalents less total debt.

Our primary sources of capital include cash and cash equivalents, internally generated cash flows and bank borrowings. We believe these sources to be sufficient to fund our requirements, which are primarily capital expenditures (including enterprise resource planning systems and devices), share repurchases, acquisitions, new business and product development and working capital for at least the next twelve months. The Board of Directors authorized a \$60.0 million share repurchase program in April of 2008. Repurchases under this program commence in May of 2008.

|  |    | For               | the years ended   |                  |  |  |
|--|----|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|--|--|
|  | N  | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 | \$ Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>08 vs 07 | \$ Increase/<br>(Decrease)<br>07 vs 06 |
|  |    | (                 | In thousands)     |                  |  |  |
| Net cash provided by (used in):            |    |                   |                   |                  |  |  |
| Operating activities                       | \$ | 77,669 \$         | 83,563 \$         | 85,616 \$        | (5,894) \$                             | (2,053)                                |
| Investing activities                       |    | (102,847)         | (71,116)          | (32,105)         | (31,731)                               | (39,011)                               |
| Financing activities                       |    | (73,228)          | (35,554)          | 12,094           | (37,674)                               | (47,648)                               |
| Effect of exchange rate changes on cash(1) |    | 2,732             | 1,667             | (753)            | 1,065                                  | 2,420                                  |
| Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents: | \$ | (95,674) \$       | (21,440) \$       | 64,852 \$        | (74,234) \$                            | (86,292)                               |
|  |    | 41                |                   |                  |  |  |

#### Cash Flow Overview:

(1)

The balance sheet is affected by spot exchange rates used to translate local currency amounts into U.S. dollars. In comparing spot exchange rates at March 29, 2008 versus March 31, 2007 and at March 31, 2007 versus April 1, 2006, the European currencies, primarily the Euro, and the Yen have strengthened and weakened, respectively, against the U.S. dollar. In accordance with GAAP, we have removed the effect of changes in foreign currency exchange rates throughout our cash flow statement, except for its effect on our cash and cash equivalents.

In May 2007, the Board of Directors authorized a \$75.0 million share repurchase. Through August 17, 2007, the Company repurchased approximately 1.46 million shares of its common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$75.0 million. The Company reflects stock repurchases in its financial statements on a "trade date" basis and as Authorized Unissued shares (Haemonetics is a Massachusetts company and Massachusetts Law mandates that repurchased shares are to be treated as authorized but unissued).

In August 2006, the Board of Directors authorized a \$40.0 million share repurchase. Through November 7, 2006, the Company repurchased approximately 0.9 million shares of its common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$40.0 million. The Company reflects stock repurchases in our financial statements on a "trade date" basis and as Authorized Unissued. (Haemonetics is a Massachusetts company and under Massachusetts law repurchased shares are treated as authorized but unissued).

As discussed in our Earning Release on May 1, 2008, the Company announced plans to initiate a new \$60 million share repurchase program. Repurchases commenced on May 5, 2008.

## FISCAL 2008 AS COMPARED TO FISCAL 2007

#### Operating Activities:

Net cash provided by operating activities decreased \$5.9 million in 2008 as compared to 2007 due primarily to:

\$2.9 million increase in cash provided by net income adjusted for non-cash items.

\$18.3 million increased investment in Accounts Receivable due to an increase in sales of \$66.8 million compared to 2007 (sales of \$516.4 million in 2008 versus \$449.6 million in 2007) and an increase in DSO from 68 days in 2007 to 78 days in 2008.

\$5.6 million decrease in Inventory due to the higher level of sales. We plan to increase our investment in inventory in the near term.

The payment of refundable VAT associated with the formation of our European shared services center of \$3.0 million.

# Investing Activities:

Net cash used in investing activities increased \$31.7 million in 2008 as compared to 2007 due primarily to:

\$46.9 million in cash used for acquisitions during the fiscal year 2008 compared to \$32.5 million used in the same period in fiscal 2007.

\$17.3 million of increased capital expenditures predominantly related to the increase in the installed base of devices and investments in our ERP system.

# Financing Activities:

Net cash used by financing activities increased by \$37.7 million, primarily due to share repurchases.

\$75 million used to repurchase shares of Company common stock during fiscal year 2008 as compared to the \$40.0 million used in fiscal 2007.

# FISCAL 2007 AS COMPARED TO FISCAL 2006

# Operating Activities:

Net cash provided by operating activities decreased \$2.1 million in fiscal year 2007 as compared to 2006 due primarily to:

\$10.7 million reduction in net income adjusted for non-cash items due primarily to the arbitration award income received in the third quarter of fiscal 2006. (see Footnote #9 Commitments and Contingencies)

\$10.4 million less cash used by accounts receivables due to reduced days sales outstanding partly offset by increased sales

\$3.0 million increase in inventory to support our higher level of sales.

# Investing Activities:

Net cash used in investing activities increased \$39.0 million principally as a result of:

\$23.3 million investment in the acquisition of Arryx, Inc. (see Note #3 Acquisition)

\$9.3 million investment in the acquisition of Information Data Management, Inc. ("IDM") (see Note #3 Acquisition)

\$2.8 million less proceeds from the sale of property, plant and equipment

\$6.6 million increase in capital expenditures due to the placement of more new devices with customers, notably US Plasma, and an investment in ERP software license and related development costs.

# Financing Activities:

Net cash used by financing activities increased by \$47.6 million due primarily to:

Increases from:

\$40.0 million used to repurchase shares of Company common stock in Q2 and Q3 FY07.

\$5.5 million which reflects net repayments made in Fiscal 2007 on the short-term revolving credit facility in our Japanese subsidiary.

\$2.2 million decrease in the exercise of stock options.

43

#### **Contractual Obligations and Contingencies**

A summary of our contractual and commercial commitments as of March 29, 2008, is as follows (for more information concerning our debt see Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements and for our operating lease obligations see Note 9):

| <b>Payments</b> | Due | bv | Period |
|-----------------|-----|----|--------|
|                 |     |    |        |

| Contractual Obligations (in thousands) |    | Total   | L  | ess than 1<br>year | 1  | -3 years | 3- | 5 years |    | After 5<br>years |
|--|----|---------|----|--------------------|----|----------|----|---------|----|------------------|
| Debt                                   | \$ | 12,363  | \$ | 6,326              | \$ | 1,449    | \$ | 1,713   | \$ | 2,875            |
| Operating Leases                       | \$ | 29,328  | \$ | 8,469              | \$ | 11,282   | \$ | 7,457   | \$ | 2,120            |
| Purchase commitments*                  | \$ | 71,873  | \$ | 71,873             |    |          |    |         |    |                  |
|  | _  |         | _  |                    |    |          | _  |         | _  |                  |
| Total                                  | \$ | 113,564 | \$ | 86,668             | \$ | 12,731   | \$ | 9,170   | \$ | 4,995            |

\*

Includes amounts we are committed to spend on purchase orders entered in the normal course of business for capital equipment and for the purpose of manufacturing our products including contract manufacturers, specifically Nova Biomedical, for the purchase of devices and JMS Co. LTD, and Kawasumi Laboratories for the manufacture of certain disposable products. The majority of our operating expense spending does not require any advance commitment.

# **Contingent Commitments**

As a result of our acquisition of 5D we were contingently obligated to make payments of up to \$4.1 million. The fourth and final payment of \$1.0 million was made in fiscal 2007. (see Footnote #15)

On January 29, 2007 the Company received \$6 million in full satisfaction of its claims against Baxter Healthcare Corporation, Baxter International Inc. and Baxter Healthcare SA (together "Baxter") related to certain platelet pathogen reduction contracts. In connection with the settlement of these claims, the Technology Development Agreement and Requirements Contract between the Company and Baxter are terminated, and Haemonetics no longer retains any rights to distribute the INTERSOL product (note INTERSOL is a registered trademark of Baxter). Haemonetics recorded the receipt of this settlement in the fourth quarter ending March 31, 2007.

# Inflation

We do not believe that inflation had a significant impact on our results of operations for the periods presented. Historically, we believe we have been able to mitigate the effects of inflation by improving our manufacturing and purchasing efficiencies, by increasing employee productivity and by adjusting the selling prices of products. We continue to monitor inflation pressures generally and raw materials indices that may affect our procurement and production costs.

# Foreign Exchange

Approximately 55% of our sales are generated outside the U.S. in local currencies, yet our reporting currency is the U.S. dollar. Our primary foreign currency exposures in relation to the U.S. dollar are the Japanese Yen and the Euro. Foreign exchange risk arises because we engage in business in foreign countries in local currency. Exposure is partially mitigated by producing and sourcing product in local currency and expenses incurred by local sales offices. However, whenever the U.S. dollar strengthens relative to the other major currencies, there is an adverse effect on our results of operations and alternatively, whenever the U.S. dollar weakens relative to the other major currencies there is a positive effect on our results of operations.

It is our policy to minimize for a period of time, the unforeseen impact on our financial results of fluctuations in foreign exchange rates by using derivative financial instruments known as forward contracts to hedge the anticipated cash flows from forecasted foreign currency denominated sales. Hedging through the use of forward contracts does not eliminate the volatility of foreign exchange rates, but because we generally enter into forward contracts one year out, rates are fixed for a one-year period, thereby facilitating financial planning and resource allocation. We enter into forward contracts that mature one month prior to the anticipated timing of the forecasted foreign currency denominated sales. These contracts are designated as cash flow hedges and are intended to lock in the expected cash flows of forecasted foreign currency denominated sales at the available spot rate. Actual spot rate gains and losses on these contracts are recorded in sales, at the same time the underlying transactions being hedged are recorded.

We compute a composite rate index for purposes of measuring, comparatively, the change in foreign currency hedge spot rates from the hedge spot rates of the corresponding period in the prior year. The relative value of currencies in the index is weighted by sales in those currencies. The composite was set at 1.00 based upon the weighted rates at March 31, 1997. The composite rate is presented in the period corresponding to the maturity of the underlying forward contracts.

The favorable or (unfavorable) changes are in comparison to the same period of the prior year. A favorable change is presented when we will obtain relatively more U.S. dollars for each of the underlying foreign currencies than we did in the prior period. An unfavorable change is presented when we obtain relatively fewer U.S. dollars for each of the underlying foreign currencies than we did in the prior period. These indexed hedge rates impact sales, and as a result also gross profit, operating income and net income, in our consolidated financial statements. The final impact of currency fluctuations on the results of operations is dependent on the local currency amounts hedged and the actual local currency results.

Edgar Filing: HAEMONETICS CORP - Form 10-K

|          |          | Composite Index<br>Hedge Spot<br>Rates | Favorable/<br>Unfavorable<br>Change versus<br>Prior Year |
|----------|----------|--|--|
| FY2004   | Q1       | 1.13                                   | (3.6)%   |
|          | Q2       | 1.05                                   | 3.6%   |
|          | Q3       | 1.06                                   | 3.2%   |
|          | Q4       | 1.01                                   | 15.9%  |
|          |          |  |  |
| 2004     | Total    | 1.06                                   | 4.9%   |
| FY2005   | Q1       | 0.97                                   | 15.7%  |
|          | Q2       | 0.99                                   | 5.1%   |
|          | Q3       | 0.92                                   | 15.5%  |
|          | Q4       | 0.89                                   | 14.1%  |
| 2005     | m. 4.1   | 0.04                                   | 10.50  |
| FY2006   | Total    | <b>0.94</b><br>0.92                    | 12.7%<br>5.2%  |
| F 1 2000 | Q1<br>Q2 | 0.92                                   | 9.1%   |
|          | Q2<br>Q3 | 0.87                                   | 5.7%   |
|          | Q3<br>Q4 | 0.86                                   | 2.8%   |
|          | Q4       | 0.80                                   | 2.8 //   |
| 2006     | Total    | 0.89                                   | 5.1%   |
| FY2007   | Q1       | 0.89                                   | 3.6%   |
|          | Q2       | 0.92                                   | (1.1)%   |
|          | Q3       | 0.96                                   | (9.4)%   |
|          | Q4       | 0.95                                   | (9.3)%   |
|          |          |  |  |
| 2007     | Total    | 0.93                                   | (4.2)%   |
| FY2008   | Q1       | 0.92                                   | (3.1)%   |
|          | Q2       | 0.93                                   | (1.0)%   |
|          | Q3       | 0.93                                   | 3.3%   |
|          | Q4       | 0.93                                   | 2.4%   |
| 2008     | Total    | 0.93                                   | 0.4%   |
| FY2009   | Q1       | 0.93                                   | 0.5%   |
| F 1 2007 | Q1<br>Q2 | 0.92                                   | 3.4%   |
|          | Q2<br>Q3 | 0.90                                   | 8.3%   |
|          | Q3<br>Q4 | 0.82                                   | 13.9%  |
|          | Ϋ́       | 0.02                                   | 13.770   |
| 2009     | Total    | 0.87                                   | 6.3%   |
| FY2010   | Q1       | 0.77                                   | 19.5%  |
|          | Q1       | 0.77                                   | 17.570   |

**NOTE:** Represents hedges for April FY10.

# **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In March 2008, the FASB issued FASB No. 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities an amendment of FASB No. 133". FASB No. 161 is intended to improve financial reporting about derivative instruments and hedging activities by requiring enhanced disclosures to enable investors to better understand their effects on an entity's financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. FASB No. 161 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after November 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 161 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2010.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), "Business Combinations" ("SFAS 141(R)"). In SFAS 141(R), the FASB retained the fundamental requirements of Statement No. 141 to account for all business combinations using the acquisition method (formerly the purchase

method) and for an acquiring entity to be identified in all business combinations. However, the new standard requires the acquiring entity in a business combination to recognize all (and only) the assets acquired and liabilities assumed in the transaction; establishes the acquisition-date fair value as the measurement objective for all assets acquired and liabilities assumed; and requires the acquirer to disclose to investors and other users all of the information they need to evaluate and understand the nature and financial effect of the business combination. SFAS 141(R) is effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 141(R) on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2010.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB No. 160 "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements an amendment of ARB No. 51" of which the objective is to improve the relevance, comparability, and transparency of the financial information that a reporting entity provides in its consolidated financial statements by establishing accounting and reporting standards by requiring all entities to report noncontrolling (minority) interests in subsidiaries in the same way as equity in the consolidated financial statements. Moreover, Statement 160 eliminates the diversity that currently exists in accounting for transactions between an entity and noncontrolling interests by requiring they be treated as equity transactions. FASB No. 160 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 160 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2010.

In February 2007, the FASB issued FASB No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities-Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115" ("FASB No. 159"). The new statement allows entities to choose, at specified election dates, to measure eligible financial assets and liabilities at fair value that are not otherwise required to be measured at fair value. If a company elects the fair value option for an eligible item, changes in that item's fair value in subsequent reporting periods must be recognized in current earnings. FASB No. 159 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 159 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2009.

In September 2006, the FASB issued FASB No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("FASB No. 157"), which addresses how companies should measure fair value when they are required to use a fair value measure for recognition or disclosure purposes under generally accepted accounting principles. FASB No. 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. FASB No. 157 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007 and should be applied prospectively, except in the case of a limited number of financial instruments that require retrospective application. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 157 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2009.

# **Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Information**

Statements contained in this report, as well as oral statements we make which are prefaced with the words "may," "will," "expect," "anticipate," "continue," "estimate," "project," "intend," "designed," and similar expressions, are intended to identify forward looking statements regarding events, conditions, and financial trends that may affect our future plans of operations, business strategy, results of operations, and financial position. These statements are based on our current expectations and estimates as to prospective events and circumstances about which we can give no firm assurance. Further, any forward-looking statement speaks only as of the date on which such statement is made, and we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement to reflect events or circumstances after the date on which such statement is made. As it is not possible to predict every new factor that may emerge, forward-looking statements should not be relied upon as a prediction of

our actual future financial condition or results. These forward-looking statements, like any forward-looking statements, involve risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected or anticipated. Such risks and uncertainties include technological advances in the medical field and our standards for transfusion medicine and our ability to successfully implement products that incorporate such advances and standards, product demand and market acceptance of our products, regulatory uncertainties, the effect of economic and political conditions, the impact of competitive products and pricing, the impact of industry consolidation, foreign currency exchange rates, changes in customers' ordering patterns, the effect of industry consolidation as seen in the Plasma market, the effect of communicable diseases and the effect of uncertainties in markets outside the U.S. (including Europe and Asia) in which we operate. The foregoing list should not be construed as exhaustive.

# Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

The Company's exposures relative to market risk are due principally to foreign exchange risk and interest rate risk.

#### Foreign Exchange Risk

See the section entitled Foreign Exchange for a discussion of how foreign currency affects our business. It is our policy to minimize for a period of time, the unforeseen impact on our financial results of fluctuations in foreign exchange rates by using derivative financial instruments known as forward contracts to hedge anticipated cash flows from forecasted foreign currency denominated sales. We do not use the financial instruments for speculative or trading activities. At March 29, 2008, we held the following significant foreign exchange contracts to hedge the anticipated cash flows from forecasted foreign currency denominated sales outstanding:

| Hedged Currency | (BUY) / SELL<br>Local Currency | Weighted<br>Spot<br>Contract Rate | Weighted<br>Forward<br>Contract Rate | Fair Value |             | Maturity          |
|-----------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------|-------------|-------------------|
| Euro            | 6,285,000                      | \$1.341                           | 1.3527                               | \$         | (1,420,829) | Apr-May 2008      |
| Euro            | 7,871,000                      | \$1.370                           | 1.3780                               | \$         | (1,510,980) | Jun-Aug 2008      |
| Euro            | 8,000,000                      | \$1.440                           | 1.4400                               | \$         | (979,575)   | Sep-Nov 2008      |
| Euro            | 9,400,000                      | \$1.491                           | 1.4724                               | \$         | (780,315)   | Dec 2008-Feb 2009 |
| Japanese Yen    | 922,000,000                    | 121.5 per US\$                    | 116.5283 per US\$                    | \$         | (1,391,291) | Apr-May 2008      |
| Japanese Yen    | 1,370,000,000                  | 116.7 per US\$                    | 112.3845 per US\$                    | \$         | (1,668,075) | Jun-Aug 2008      |
| Japanese Yen    | 1,220,000,000                  | 112.9 per US\$                    | 109.2483 per US\$                    | \$         | (1,209,384) | Sep-Nov 2008      |
| Japanese Yen    | 1,200,000,000                  | 106.3 per US\$                    | 104.3415 per US\$                    | \$         | (729,800)   | Dec 2008-Feb 2009 |
| _               |                                | _                                 | -                                    | _          |             |                   |
|                 |                                |                                   |                                      | \$         | (9,690,250) |                   |
|                 |                                |                                   |                                      | Ψ          | (2,020,200) |                   |

We estimate the change in the fair value of all forward contracts assuming both a 10% strengthening and weakening of the U.S. dollar relative to all other major currencies. In the event of a 10% strengthening of the U.S. dollar, the change in fair value of all forward contracts would result in a \$16.7 million increase in the fair value of the forward contracts; whereas a 10% weakening of the U.S. dollar would result in a \$17.8 million decrease in the fair value of the forward contracts.

# **Interest Rate Risk**

All of our long-term debt is at fixed interest rates. Accordingly, a change in interest rates has an insignificant effect on our interest expense amounts. The fair value of our long-term debt, however, does change in response to interest rates movements due to its fixed rate nature. At March 29, 2008, the fair value of our long-term debt was approximately \$1.0 million higher than the value of the debt

reflected on our financial statements. This higher fair market is entirely related to our \$6.7 million, 8.41% real estate mortgage.

At March 31, 2007, the fair value of our long-term debt was approximately \$0.8 million higher than the value of the debt reflected on our financial statements. This higher fair market is entirely related to our \$6.7 million, 8.41% real estate mortgage.

Using scenario analysis, if we changed the interest rate on all long-term maturities by 10% from the rate levels that existed at March 29, 2008 the fair value of our long-term debt would change by approximately \$0.1 million.

# Concentration of Credit Risk and Significant Customers

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash equivalents, accounts receivable and investment in sales type lease receivables. Sales to one unaffiliated Japanese customer, the Japanese Red Cross Society, amounted to \$73.3 million, \$70.3 million and \$79.0 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Accounts receivable balances attributable to this customer accounted for 15.9%, 15.8% and 15.7% of our consolidated accounts receivable at fiscal year 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. While the accounts receivable related to the Japanese Red Cross Society may be significant, we do not believe the credit loss risk to be significant given the consistent payment history by this customer.

Certain other markets and industries can expose us to concentrations of credit risk. For example, in our commercial plasma business, we tend to have only a few customers in total but they are large in size. As a result, our accounts receivable extended to any one of these commercial plasma customers can be somewhat significant at any point in time.

# Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

# HAEMONETICS CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

(In thousands, except per share data)

|   |    | Years Ended       |    |                   |    |                  |  |  |  |
|---|----|-------------------|----|-------------------|----|------------------|--|--|--|
|   | N  | 1arch 29,<br>2008 | N  | March 31,<br>2007 |    | April 1,<br>2006 |  |  |  |
| Net revenues                              | \$ | 516,440           | \$ | 449,607           | \$ | 419,733          |  |  |  |
| Cost of goods sold                        |    | 258,715           |    | 222,307           |    | 199,198          |  |  |  |
| Gross profit                              |    | 257,725           |    | 227,300           |    | 220,535          |  |  |  |
| Operating expenses:                       |    |                   |    |                   |    |                  |  |  |  |
| Research, development and engineering     |    | 24,322            |    | 23,884            |    | 26,516           |  |  |  |
| Selling, general and administrative       |    | 163,116           |    | 137,073           |    | 121,351          |  |  |  |
| Cost to Equity(a)                         |    |                   |    | 225               |    | 680              |  |  |  |
| In process research & development         |    |                   |    | 9,073             |    |                  |  |  |  |
| Arbitration & Settlement Income           |    |                   |    | (5,700)           |    | (26,350)         |  |  |  |
| Total operating expenses                  | _  | 187,438           |    | 164,555           |    | 122,197          |  |  |  |
| Operating income                          |    | 70,287            |    | 62,745            |    | 98,338           |  |  |  |
| Interest expense                          |    | (377)             |    | (1,256)           |    | (1,917)          |  |  |  |
| Interest income                           |    | 5,418             |    | 7,864             |    | 6,963            |  |  |  |
| Other income, net                         |    | 1,974             |    | 2,983             |    | 2,818            |  |  |  |
| Income before provision for income taxes  |    | 77,302            |    | 72,336            |    | 106,202          |  |  |  |
| Provision for income taxes                |    | 25,322            |    | 23,227            |    | 37,806           |  |  |  |
| Net income                                | \$ | 51,980            | \$ | 49,109            | \$ | 68,396           |  |  |  |
|   |    |                   |    |                   | _  |                  |  |  |  |
| Basic income per common share             |    |                   |    |                   |    |                  |  |  |  |
| Net income                                | \$ | 2.01              | \$ | 1.84              | \$ | 2.58             |  |  |  |
| Income per common share assuming dilution |    |                   |    |                   |    |                  |  |  |  |
| Net income                                | \$ | 1.94              | \$ | 1.78              | \$ | 2.49             |  |  |  |
| Weighted average shares outstanding       |    |                   |    |                   |    |                  |  |  |  |
| Basic                                     |    | 25,824            |    | 26,746            |    | 26,478           |  |  |  |
| Diluted                                   |    | 26,746            |    | 27,649            |    | 27,474           |  |  |  |

(a)

Reflects the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method for periods prior to the acquisition. See Footnote
#3

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# HAEMONETICS CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands, except share data)

| ASSETS   Current assets:   Cash and cash equivalents   S   133,553   S   229,227   Accounts receivable, less allowance of \$2,365 in 2008 and \$1,440 in 2007   120,252   91,832   Inventories, et   |   | Mai | rch 29, 2008 | Ma | March 31, 2007 |  |  |
|--|---|-----|--------------|----|----------------|--|--|
| Cash and cash equivalents   \$133,553   \$229,227     Accounts receivable, less allowance of \$2,365 in 2008 and \$1,440 in 2007   120,252   91,832     Inventories, net   | ASSETS                                    |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Accounts receivable, less allowance of \$2,365 in 2008 and \$1,440 in 2007   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Inventories, net   | 1   | \$  |              | \$ | ,              |  |  |
| Deferred tax asset, net   15.832   11.748   Prepaid expenses and other current assets   24.409   9,067   Total current assets   359,434   403,671   Property, plant and equipment:   Land, building and building & leasehold improvements   43.873   41,649   Plant equipment and machinery   88,811   85,140   Office equipment and information technology   52,787   34,320   Haemonetics equipment   178,827   149,745   Total property, plant and equipment   364,298   310,854   Less: accumulated depreciation   247,814   220,079   Net property, plant and equipment   116,484   90,775   Other assets:   Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007   64,333   33,857   Goodwill   54,222   34,958   Deferred tax asset, long term   9,244   4,513   Other long-term assets   5,233   4,961   Total other assets   5,233   4,961   Total other assets   133,032   78,289   Total other assets   5,235   1,163   Total other assets   5,285   1,163   Cherrolla of the assets   19,824   17,187   Current liabilities:   7,795   4,595   Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)   Stockholders' equity: Current liabilities   7,795   4,395   Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)   Stockholders' equity: Curmen liabilities   7,795   4,395   Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)   Stockholders' equity: Curment liabilities   7,795   4,395   Common stock, \$0,01 par value; Authorized   150,000,000 shares; lessed 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007   256   265   Additional paid-in capital   16,333   163,815   1  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets   24,409   9,067   | •   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Total current assets         359,434         403,671           Property, plant and equipment:         2           Land, building and building & leasehold improvements         43,873         41,649           Plant equipment and machinery         88,811         85,140           Office equipment and information technology         52,787         34,320           Haemonetics equipment         178,827         149,745           Total property, plant and equipment         364,298         310,854           Less: accumulated depreciation         247,814         220,079           Net property, plant and equipment         116,484         90,775           Other assets:         3007         64,333         33,857           Goodwill         54,222         34,958           Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total other assets         \$6,326         \$22,201           LABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY         Current liabilities         \$6,326         \$22,201           Accrued payable         91,724         17,187           Accrued payable         91,724         17,187   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Property, plant and equipment:   Land, building and building & leasehold improvements   43,873   41,649     Plant equipment and machinery   88,811   85,140     Office equipment and information technology   52,787   34,320     Haemonetics equipment   178,827   149,745     Total property, plant and equipment   364,298   310,854     Less: accumulated depreciation   247,814   220,079     Net property, plant and equipment   116,484   90,775     Other assets:   Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007   64,333   33,857     Goodwill   54,222   34,958     Deferred tax asset, long term   9,244   4,513     Other long-term assets   5,233   4,961     Total other assets   133,032   78,289     Total other assets   133,032   78,289     Total assets   \$608,950   \$72,735     LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY   Current liabilities   19,724   17,187     Accrued payroll and related costs   19,824   14,522     Accrued income taxes   5,285   1,163     Other liabilities   97,677   82,017     Long-term debt, net of current maturities   6,037   6,675     Long-term debt, net of current maturities   6,03 | Prepaid expenses and other current assets |     | 24,409       |    | 9,067          |  |  |
| Property, plant and equipment:   Land, building and building & leasehold improvements   43,873   41,649     Plant equipment and machinery   88,811   85,140     Office equipment and information technology   52,787   34,320     Haemonetics equipment   178,827   149,745     Total property, plant and equipment   364,298   310,854     Less: accumulated depreciation   247,814   220,079     Net property, plant and equipment   116,484   90,775     Other assets:   Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007   64,333   33,857     Goodwill   54,222   34,958     Deferred tax asset, long term   9,244   4,513     Other long-term assets   5,233   4,961     Total other assets   133,032   78,289     Total other assets   133,032   78,289     Total assets   \$608,950   \$72,735     LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY   Current liabilities   19,724   17,187     Accrued payroll and related costs   19,824   14,522     Accrued income taxes   5,285   1,163     Other liabilities   97,677   82,017     Long-term debt, net of current maturities   6,037   6,675     Long-term debt, net of current maturities   6,03 |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Land, building and building & leasehold improvements   | Total current assets                      |     | 359,434      |    | 403,671        |  |  |
| Land, building and building & leasehold improvements   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Plant equipment and machinery  |   |     | 42.052       |    | 41.640         |  |  |
| Office equipment and information technology         52,787         34,320           Haemonetics equipment         178,827         149,745           Total property, plant and equipment         364,298         310,854           Less: accumulated depreciation         247,814         220,079           Net property, plant and equipment         116,484         90,775           Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007         64,333         33,857           Goodwill         54,222         34,958           Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY         Current liabilities:         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued payroll and related costs         9,767   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Haemonetics equipment   178,827   149,745  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Total property, plant and equipment  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Less: accumulated depreciation   | Haemonetics equipment                     |     | 1/8,827      |    | 149,745        |  |  |
| Less: accumulated depreciation   | Total property, plant and equipment       |     | 364 298      |    | 310 854        |  |  |
| Net property, plant and equipment         116,484         90,775           Other assets:         Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007         64,333         33,857           Goodwill         54,222         34,958           Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         \$608,950         \$572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$6,326         \$22,201           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued payroll and related costs         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term debrened tax liability         3,253           Other long-term liabilities         7,795   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007         64,333         33,857           Goodwill         54,222         34,958           Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         \$ 608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253           Other long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:           Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         15,000,000 shares;           Issued 25,694,76  | 2000. decumulated depreciation            |     | 217,011      |    | 220,079        |  |  |
| Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007         64,333         33,857           Goodwill         54,222         34,958           Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         \$ 608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253           Other long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:           Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         15,000,000 shares;           Issued 25,694,76  | Not managed alout and confirment          |     | 116 404      |    | 00.775         |  |  |
| Other intangibles, less amortization of \$19,821 in 2008 and \$17,284 in 2007         64,333         33,857           Goodwill         54,222         34,958           Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         \$ 608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)           Stockholders' equity:         256   |   |     | 110,484      |    | 90,773         |  |  |
| 2007   64,333   33,857   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Goodwill Deferred tax asset, long term         9,244         4,513           Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued payroll and related costs         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253           Other long-term liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         5000           Stockholders' equity:         256         265           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         5000         256         265           Additional paid-in capital         186,933         163,815  |   |     | 64 333       |    | 33 857         |  |  |
| Deferred tax asset, long term   9,244   4,513     Other long-term assets   5,233   4,961     Total other assets   133,032   78,289     Total assets   \$608,950   \$572,735     LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Other long-term assets         5,233         4,961           Total other assets         133,032         78,289           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         46,518         26,944           Total current liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253           Other long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:           Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         150,000,000 shares;           Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007         256         265           Additional paid-in capital         186,933         163,815           Retained earnings         302,196         315,767   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Total other assets         133,032         78,289           Total assets         \$ 608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         46,518         26,944           Total current liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253         0ther long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Stockholders' equity:         256         265           Additional paid-in capital         186,933         163,815         363,15           Retained earnings         302,196         315,767  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Total assets         \$ 608,950         \$ 572,735           LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253         0ther long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         Stock of 265         265           Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007         256         265           Additional paid-in capital         186,933         163,815           Retained earnings         302,196         315,767   |   | _   | ,<br>        | _  |                |  |  |
| LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY           Current liabilities:           Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt         \$ 6,326         \$ 22,201           Accounts payable         19,724         17,187           Accrued payroll and related costs         19,824         14,522           Accrued income taxes         5,285         1,163           Other liabilities         46,518         26,944           Total current liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253         0ther long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         Stockholders' equity:         256         265           Additional paid-in capital         186,933         163,815         Retained earnings         302,196         315,767  | Total other assets                        |     | 133,032      |    | 78,289         |  |  |
| LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY         Current liabilities:         Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt       \$ 6,326       \$ 22,201         Accounts payable       19,724       17,187         Accrued payroll and related costs       19,824       14,522         Accrued income taxes       5,285       1,163         Other liabilities       46,518       26,944         Total current liabilities       97,677       82,017         Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:       Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767   | Total assets                              | \$  | 608,950      | \$ | 572,735        |  |  |
| Notes payable and current maturities of long-term debt       \$ 6,326       \$ 22,201         Accounts payable       19,724       17,187         Accrued payroll and related costs       19,824       14,522         Accrued income taxes       5,285       1,163         Other liabilities       46,518       26,944         Total current liabilities       97,677       82,017         Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:       256       265         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767  | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·     |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Accounts payable       19,724       17,187         Accrued payroll and related costs       19,824       14,522         Accrued income taxes       5,285       1,163         Other liabilities       46,518       26,944         Total current liabilities       97,677       82,017         Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767  |   | \$  | 6 326        | \$ | 22.201         |  |  |
| Accrued payroll and related costs       19,824       14,522         Accrued income taxes       5,285       1,163         Other liabilities       46,518       26,944         Total current liabilities       97,677       82,017         Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767   |   | Ψ   |              | Ψ  |                |  |  |
| Accrued income taxes       5,285       1,163         Other liabilities       46,518       26,944         Total current liabilities       97,677       82,017         Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767   |   |     |              |    | ,              |  |  |
| Other liabilities         46,518         26,944           Total current liabilities         97,677         82,017           Long-term debt, net of current maturities         6,037         6,675           Long-term deferred tax liability         3,253           Other long-term liabilities         7,795         4,395           Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)           Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         256         265           Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007         256         265           Additional paid-in capital         186,933         163,815           Retained earnings         302,196         315,767   | * ·                                       |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Long-term debt, net of current maturities       6,037       6,675         Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:  | Total current liabilities                 |     | 97,677       |    | 82,017         |  |  |
| Long-term deferred tax liability       3,253         Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)       Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;       Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767   |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Other long-term liabilities       7,795       4,395         Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)       Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)         Stockholders' equity:         Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767  |   |     |              |    | 4,395          |  |  |
| Common stock, \$0.01 par value; Authorized 150,000,000 shares;         Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767   | Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)    |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Issued 25,694,769 shares in 2008 and 26,516,979 shares in 2007       256       265         Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
| Additional paid-in capital       186,933       163,815         Retained earnings       302,196       315,767   |   |     | 256          |    | 265            |  |  |
| Retained earnings 302,196 315,767  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
|  |   |     |              |    |                |  |  |
|  | Accumulated other comprehensive loss      |     | 4,803        |    | (199)          |  |  |

|  | March 29, 2008 | March 31, 2007 |
|--|----------------|----------------|
|  |                |                |
| Total Stockholders' equity                 | 494,188        | 479,648        |
| Total liabilities and stockholders' equity | \$ 608,950     | \$ 572,735     |
|  |                |                |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# HAEMONETICS CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (In thousands)

|   | Common Stock |    |      |    | Additional         |    | Accumulated<br>Other | Total |                       |                         |                         |
|---|--------------|----|------|----|--------------------|----|----------------------|-------|-----------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|
|   | Shares       |    | \$'s |    | Paid-in<br>Capital |    | Retained<br>Earnings |       | Comprehensive<br>Loss | Stockholders'<br>Equity | Comprehensive<br>Income |
| Balance, April 2, 2005(a)   | 26,177       | \$ | 262  | \$ | 121,803            | \$ | 233,363              | \$    | (699) \$              | 354,729                 |                         |
|   |              | _  |      | _  |                    | _  |                      | -     |                       |                         |                         |
| Employee stock purchase plan  | 48           |    |      |    | 1,496              |    |                      |       |                       | 1,496                   |                         |
| Exercise of stock options and related                               | 604          |    | _    |    | 10.072             |    |                      |       |                       | 10.070                  |                         |
| tax benefit Net income  | 604          |    | 6    |    | 18,072             |    | 68,396               |       |                       | 18,078<br>68,396        | 68,396                  |
| Net change in minimum pension                                       |              |    |      |    |                    |    | 00,390               |       |                       |                         |                         |
| liability   |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | 260                   | 260                     | 260                     |
| Foreign currency translation adjustment                             |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | (5,346)               | (5,346)                 | (5,346                  |
| Unrealized gain on derivatives, net                                 |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | (5,540)               | (3,340)                 | (3,340                  |
| of tax  |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | 2,951                 | 2,951                   | 2,951                   |
| Comprehensive income  |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       |                       |                         | 66,261                  |
| Polones April 1 2004 (s)  | 26 920       | ¢  | 260  | ¢  | 141 271            | ¢  | 201.750              | ¢     | (2.824) \$            | 110.561                 |                         |
| Balance, April 1, 2006 (a)  | 26,829       | Þ  | 268  | Þ  | 141,371            | Э  | 301,759              | ф     | (2,834) \$            | 440,564                 |                         |
| Employee stade market also  | 40           |    |      |    | 1.020              |    |                      | _     |                       | 1.020                   |                         |
| Employee stock purchase plan  Exercise of stock options and related | 48           |    |      |    | 1,929              |    |                      |       |                       | 1,929                   |                         |
| tax benefit   | 493          |    | 5    |    | 15,155             |    |                      |       |                       | 15,160                  |                         |
| Shares repurchaed Authorized  | .,,,         |    |      |    | 10,100             |    |                      |       |                       | 12,100                  |                         |
| Unissued  | (853)        | )  | (8)  |    | (4,891)            |    | (35,101)             | 1     |                       | (40,000)                |                         |
| Stock Compensation expense  |              |    |      |    | 10,251             |    |                      |       |                       | 10,251                  |                         |
| Net income  |              |    |      |    |                    |    | 49,109               |       |                       | 49,109                  | 49,109                  |
| Initial impact upon adoption of SFAS No. 158, net of taxes          |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | (90)                  | (90)                    |                         |
| Foreign currency translation  |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       |                       |                         |                         |
| adjustment  |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | 6,096                 | 6,096                   | 6,096                   |
| Unrealized loss on derivatives, net of tax                          |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | (3,371)               | (3,371)                 | (3,371                  |
| Comprehensive income  |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       |                       |                         | 51,834                  |
|   |              | -  |      | _  |                    | _  |                      | -     |                       |                         |                         |
| Balance, March 31, 2007   | 26,517       | \$ | 265  | \$ | 163,815            | \$ | 315,767              | \$    | (199) \$              | 479,648                 |                         |
| Employee stock purchase plan  | 56           |    | 1    |    | 2,208              |    |                      | _     |                       | 2,209                   |                         |
| Exercise of stock options and related                               | 30           |    |      |    | 2,200              |    |                      |       |                       | 2,20)                   |                         |
| tax benefit   | 575          |    | 5    |    | 20,488             |    |                      |       |                       | 20,493                  |                         |
| Shares repurchased Authorized Unissued                              | (1,463)      | )  | (15) |    | (9,430)            |    | (65,551)             |       |                       | (74,996)                |                         |
| Issuance of restricted stock, net of                                | (1,403)      | ,  | (13) |    | (2,730)            |    | (00,001)             |       |                       | (17,220)                |                         |
| cancellations   | 10           |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       |                       |                         |                         |
| Stock Compensation expense  |              |    |      |    | 9,852              |    |                      |       |                       | 9,852                   |                         |
| Net income  |              |    |      |    |                    |    | 51,980               |       |                       | 51,980                  | 51,980                  |
| Impact of defined benefit plans, net of tax                         |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | 276                   | 276                     | 276                     |
| Foreign currency translation adjustment                             |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | 11,748                | 11,748                  | 11,748                  |
| Unrealized loss on derivatives, net of                              |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | 11,7.13               | 22,7.0                  | 11,,10                  |
| tax   |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       | (7,022)               | (7,022)                 | (7,022                  |
| Comment or since in   |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       |                       |                         | 56,000                  |
| Comprehensive income  |              |    |      |    |                    |    |                      |       |                       |                         | 56,982                  |

|                         | Common Stock     | Accumulated                      |
|-------------------------|------------------|----------------------------------|
|                         |                  | Other                            |
| Balance, March 29, 2008 | 25,695 \$ 256 \$ | Comprehensive 186,933 \$ 302,196 |
|                         |                  |                                  |

\$

(a) Reflects the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method for periods prior to the acquisition. See Footnote #3

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

52

# HAEMONETICS CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (In thousands)

| Years . | Enc | led |
|---------|-----|-----|
|---------|-----|-----|

|  | M  | March 29, March 31, 2008 2007 |    |                  | April 1,<br>2006(a) |          |
|--|----|-------------------------------|----|------------------|---------------------|----------|
| Cash Flows from Operating Activities:  |    |                               |    |                  |                     |          |
| Net income   | \$ | 51,980                        | \$ | 49,109           | \$                  | 68,396   |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:  |    |                               |    |                  |                     |          |
| Non cash items:  |    |                               |    |                  |                     |          |
| Depreciation and amortization  |    | 31,197                        |    | 27,504           |                     | 25,150   |
| Impairment of intangible assets  |    |                               |    |                  |                     | 3,750    |
| In-process research and development and Cost to equity   |    |                               | \$ | 9,298            | \$                  | 680      |
| Stock Compensation Expense   |    | 9,852                         |    | 10,251           |                     |          |
| Deferred tax (Income) / Expense  |    | (882)                         |    | 927              |                     | (290)    |
| Loss / (Gain) on sales of plant, property and equipment  |    | 222                           |    | (1,073)          |                     | (2,588)  |
| Tax benefit related to exercise of stock options   |    |                               |    |                  |                     | 2,964    |
| Unrealized (gain) / loss from hedging activities   |    | (3,995)                       |    | (3,109)          |                     | 1,996    |
| Change in operating assets and liabilities:  |    |                               |    |                  |                     |          |
| (Increase) / Decrease in accounts receivable, net  |    | (18,229)                      |    | 77               |                     | (10,305) |
| Increase in inventories  |    | (2,874)                       |    | (8,520)          |                     | (5,501)  |
| (Increase) / Decrease in prepaid income taxes  |    | (8,082)                       |    | 3,775            |                     | 187      |
| (Increase) in other assets and other long-term liabilities   |    | 6,439                         |    | (2,755)          |                     | (1,373)  |
| Tax benefit of exercise of stock options   |    | 1,586                         |    | 2,213            |                     |          |
| (Decrease) / Increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses   |    | 10,455                        |    | (4,134)          |                     | 2,550    |
| Net cash provided by operating activities  | ·  | 77,669                        |    | 83,563           |                     | 85,616   |
| Cash Flows from Investing Activities:  |    | ,                             |    | 32,232           |                     | 32,020   |
| Capital expenditures on property, plant and equipment  |    | (57,790)                      |    | (40,438)         |                     | (33,774) |
| Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment  |    | 1,834                         |    | 2,843            |                     | 5,689    |
| Acquisition of HaemoScope  |    | (45,591)                      |    | ,                |                     | .,       |
| Acquisition of Infonale, Inc.  |    | (1,300)                       |    |                  |                     |          |
| Acquisition of Information Data Management ("IDM")   |    | (2,200)                       |    | (9,274)          |                     |          |
| Acquisition of Arryx, Inc.   |    |                               |    | (23,227)         |                     |          |
| Acquisition of licensing rights  |    |                               |    | ( - , - , - ,    |                     | (3,000)  |
| Software development company milestone payments  |    |                               |    | (1,020)          |                     | (1,020)  |
| Not each yeard in investing activities   |    | (102,847)                     |    | (71 116)         |                     | (22.105) |
| Net cash used in investing activities  Cash Flows from Financing Activities:   |    | (102,847)                     |    | (71,116)         |                     | (32,105) |
| Payments on long-term real estate mortgage   |    | (638)                         |    | (588)            |                     | (540)    |
| Net increase / (decrease) in short-term revolving credit agreements  |    |                               |    | (4,127)          |                     | 1,342    |
|  |    | (18,709)                      |    | ( , ,            |                     | (5,714)  |
| Payments on long-term credit agreements  Employee stock purchase plan  |    | 2,209                         |    | (5,715)<br>1,929 |                     | 1,496    |
| Exercise of stock options  |    | 17,245                        |    | 10,747           |                     | 15,114   |
| Excess tax benefit on exercise of stock options  |    | 1,661                         |    | 2,200            |                     | 13,114   |
| Stock Repurchase   |    | (74,996)                      |    | (40,000)         |                     |          |
| Grant monies received  |    | (74,220)                      |    | (40,000)         |                     | 396      |
| Grant monics received  |    |                               |    |                  |                     | 370      |
|  |    | _                             |    |                  |                     |          |
| Net cash (used in) / provided by financing activities  |    | (73,228)                      |    | (35,554)         |                     | 12,094   |
| Effect of Exchange Rates on Cash and Cash Equivalents  |    | 2,732                         |    | 1,667            |                     | (753)    |
| Net Increase in Cash and Cash Equivalents  |    | (95,674)                      |    | (21,440)         |                     | 64,852   |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of Year   |    | 229,227                       |    | 250,667          |                     | 185,815  |
| Com ma Com Equitation at Deginning of Tent   |    | 227,221                       |    | 230,007          |                     | 105,015  |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Period   | \$ | 133,553                       | \$ | 229,227          | \$                  | 250,667  |
|  |    |                               |    |                  |                     |          |
| Non-cash Investing and Financing Activities:  Transfers from inventory to fixed assets for placements of Haemonetics equipment | \$ | 1,672                         | \$ | 2,820            | \$                  | 2,086    |
| transfers from inventory to fixed assets for placements of fractionetics equipment   | φ  | 1,072                         | φ  | 2,020            | φ                   | 2,000    |

# Years Ended

| Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information: |              |    |        |              |
|--|--------------|----|--------|--------------|
| Interest paid                                      | \$<br>991    | \$ | 1,460  | \$<br>1,904  |
|  |              |    |        |              |
| Income taxes paid                                  | \$<br>23,851 | \$ | 27,504 | \$<br>38,089 |
|  |              | _  |        |              |

(a) Reflects the adjustment to convert our investment in Arryx, Inc. to the equity method for periods prior to the acquisition. See Footnote #3

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

# HAEMONETICS CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## 1. DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS

Haemonetics is a blood management solutions company for our customers. Anchored by our reputable medical devices systems, we also provide information technology platforms and valued added services to provide customers with business solutions which support improved clinical outcomes for patients and efficiency in the blood supply chain.

Our systems automate the collection and processing of donated blood; assess likelihood for blood loss; and salvage and process surgical patient blood. These systems include devices and single-use, proprietary disposable sets that operate only on our specialized equipment. Our systems allow users to collect and process only the blood component(s) they target, plasma, platelets, or red blood cells, increasing donor and patient safety as well as collection efficiencies. Our information technology platforms are used by blood and plasma collectors to improve the safety and efficiency of blood collection logistics by eliminating previously manual functions at not-for-profit blood banks and commercial plasma centers. Our business services products include consulting, Six Sigma, and LEAN manufacturing offerings that support our customers' needs for regulatory compliance and operational efficiency in the blood supply chain.

## 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Fiscal Year

Our fiscal year ends on the Saturday closest to the last day in March. Fiscal years 2008, 2007, and 2006 all included 52 weeks.

Principles of Consolidation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include all accounts including those of our subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could vary from the amounts derived from our estimates and assumptions.

Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to prior years' amounts to conform to the current year's presentation.

Revenue Recognition

Our revenue recognition policy is to recognize revenues from product sales, software and services in accordance with SAB No. 104, "Revenue Recognition", EITF 00-21, "Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables" and Statement of Position ("SOP") 97-2, "Software Revenue Recognition, as amended". These standards require that revenues are recognized when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, product delivery, including customer acceptance, has occurred or services have been rendered, the price is fixed or determinable and collectibility is reasonably assured. When more than

one element such as equipment, disposables and services are contained in a single arrangement, we allocate revenue between the elements based on each element's relative fair value, provided that each element meets the criteria for treatment as a separate unit of accounting. An item is considered a separate unit of accounting if it has value to the customer on a stand alone basis and there is objective and reliable evidence of the fair value of the undelivered items. The fair value of the undelivered elements is determined by the price charged when the element is sold separately, or in cases when the item is not sold separately, by the using other objective evidence as defined in EITF 00-21, or vendor specific objective evidenced under SOP 97-2.

#### Product Revenues

Product sales consist of the sale of our equipment devices, the related disposables used in these devices and intravenous solutions manufactured for pharmaceutical companies. On product sales to customers, revenue is recognized when both the title and risk of loss have transferred to the customer as determined by the shipping terms and all obligations have been completed. Examples of common post delivery obligations are installation and training. For product sales to distributors, we recognize revenue for both equipment and disposables upon shipment of these products to our distributors. Our standard contracts with our distributors state that title to the equipment passes to the distributors at point of shipment to a distributor's location. The distributors are responsible for shipment to the end customer along with installation, training and acceptance of the equipment by the end customer. All shipments to distributors are at contract prices and payment is not contingent upon resale of the product.

# Software and Service Revenues

At this time, our software and services business principally provides support to our plasma and blood collection customers. Through our Haemonetics Software Solutions division, (formerly 5D Information Management ("5D") and Information Data Management ("IDM"), we provide information technology platforms and technical support for donor recruitment and for efficient and compliant operations of blood and plasma collection centers. For plasma customers, we also provide information technology platforms for managing back office functions and distribution at plasma fractionation facilities. Software license revenues are generally billed periodically, monthly or quarterly and recognized for the period for which the service is provided. Our software and service business model includes the provision of services, including in some instances hosting, technical support, and maintenance, for the payment of periodic, monthly or quarterly fees. We recognize these fees and charges as earned, typically as these services are provided during the contract period.

# Translation of Foreign Currencies

All assets and liabilities of foreign subsidiaries are translated at the rate of exchange at year-end while sales and expenses are translated at an average rate in effect during the year. The net effect of these translation adjustments is shown in the accompanying financial statements as a component of stockholders' equity. Foreign currency transaction gains and losses, including those resulting from inter company transactions, are included in other income, net on the consolidated statements of income.

# Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents include various instruments such as money market funds, U.S. government obligations and commercial paper with maturities of three months or less at date of acquisition. Cash and cash equivalents are recorded at cost, which approximates fair market value. As of March 29, 2008, Haemonetics' Cash and Cash Equivalents consisted solely of investments in money market funds invested in United States Government Agency securities.

## Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

We establish a specific allowance for customers when it is probable that they will not be able to meet their financial obligation. Customer accounts are reviewed individually on a regular basis and appropriate reserves are established as deemed appropriate. We also maintain a general reserve using a percentage based upon an aging method. We establish percentages for balances not yet due and past due accounts based on past experience.

# Concentration of Credit Risk and Significant Customers

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash equivalents and accounts receivable. Sales to one unaffiliated Japanese customer, the Japanese Red Cross Society, amounted to \$73.3 million, \$70.3 million and \$79.0 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Accounts receivable balances attributable to this customer accounted for 15.9%, 15.8% and 15.7% of our consolidated accounts receivable at fiscal year end 2008, 2007 and 2006. While the accounts receivable related to the Japanese Red Cross Society may be significant, we do not believe the credit loss risk to be significant given the consistent payment history by this customer.

Certain other markets and industries can expose us to concentrations of credit risk. For example, in our commercial plasma business, we tend to have only a few customers in total but they are large in size. As a result, our accounts receivable extended to any one of these commercial plasma customers can be somewhat significant at any point in time.

## Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, Plant and Equipment is recorded at historical cost. We provide for depreciation and amortization by charges to operations using the straight-line method in amounts estimated to recover the cost of the building and improvements, equipment, and furniture and fixtures over their estimated useful lives as follows:

| Asset Classification                        | Useful Lives |
|---|--------------|
|   |              |
| Building                                    | 30 Years     |
| Building improvements                       | 5-20 Years   |
| Leasehold improvements                      | 5 Years      |
| Plant equipment and machinery               | 3-10 Years   |
| Office equipment and information technology | 3-9 Years    |
| Haemonetics equipment                       | 2-6 Years    |

Depreciation expense was \$27.2 million, \$24.4 million and \$22.9 million for fiscal years 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Leasehold improvements are amortized over the lesser of their useful lives or the term of the lease. Maintenance and repairs are charged to operations as incurred. When equipment and improvements are sold or otherwise disposed of, the asset cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts, and the resulting gain or loss, if any, is included in the statements of income. Fully depreciated assets are removed from the accounts when they are no longer in use.

Haemonetics equipment is comprised of medical devices installed at customer sites. These devices remain our property. Generally the customer has the right to use it for a period of time as long as they meet the conditions we have established, which among other things, generally include one or both of the following:

Purchase and consumption of a certain level of disposable products

Payment of monthly rental fees

56

Periodically we review the useful lives of our devices and perform reviews to determine if a group of these devices is impaired. To conduct these reviews we estimate the future amount and timing of demand for these devices. Changes in expected demand can result in additional depreciation expense, which is classified as cost of goods sold. Any significant unanticipated changes in demand could impact the value of our devices and our reported operating results. Expenditures for normal maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred.

Change in Depreciable Lives of Property and Equipment

In accordance with our policy, the Company reviews the estimated useful lives of our property, plant and equipment on an ongoing basis. During fiscal year 2007 we increased the estimated useful life of our PCS2 device, used by our commercial plasma customers.

As we had signed several long term contracts for the use of this device, we increased the useful life of these devices from 4 years to 6 years to reflect the estimated periods during which these assets will remain in service. The effect of this change in estimate was to reduce 2008 and 2007 depreciation expense by \$2.7 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, increase 2008 and 2007 net income by \$1.8 million and \$0.3 million, respectively and increase 2008 and 2007 basic and diluted earnings per share by \$0.07 and \$0.01, respectively.

Accounting for Long-Lived Assets: Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

Intangible assets acquired in a business combination, including licensed technology, are recorded under the purchase method of accounting at their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition. Goodwill represents the excess purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and other identifiable intangible assets acquired. We amortize our other intangible assets over their useful lives using the estimated economic benefit method, as applicable.

Goodwill and certain other intangible assets, determined to have an indefinite life, are not amortized. Instead these assets are reviewed for impairment at least annually in accordance with SFAS No. 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets." We perform our annual impairment test on January 1st (or the first business day immediately following that date). As we only have one reporting unit, the test is based on a fair value approach, which uses our market capitalization as the basis reduced by the excess of the fair market value of our long-term debt over its carrying value, as identified in our assessment of interest rate risk of the entity as a whole. The test showed no evidence of impairment to our goodwill and other indefinite lived assets for fiscal 2008 or 2007.

We review our intangible assets and their related useful lives at least once a year to determine if any adverse conditions exist that would indicate the carrying value of these assets may not be recoverable. We conduct more frequent impairment assessments if certain conditions exist, including: a change in the competitive landscape, any internal decisions to pursue new or different technology strategies, a loss of a significant customer, or a significant change in the market place including changes in the prices paid for our products or changes in the size of the market for our products.

An impairment results if the carrying value of the asset exceeds the estimated fair value of the asset based on the sum of the future undiscounted cash flows expected to result from the use and disposition of the asset. The amount of the impairment would be determined by comparing the carrying value to the fair value of the asset. Fair value is generally determined by calculating the present value of the estimated future cash flows using an appropriate discount rate. The projection of the future cash flows and the selection of a discount rate require significant management judgment. The key variables that management must estimate include sales volume, prices, inflation, product costs, capital expenditures and sales and marketing costs. For developed technology that has not been deployed we also must estimate the likelihood of both pursuing a particular strategy and the level of expected market adoption.

If the estimate of an intangible asset's remaining useful life is changed, the remaining carrying amount of the intangible asset is amortized prospectively over the revised remaining useful life.

Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software to be Sold, Leased, or Otherwise Marketed

SFAS No. 86, "Accounting for the Cost of Computer Software to be Sold, Leased or Otherwise Marketed", specifies that costs incurred internally in researching and developing a computer software product should be charged to expense until technological feasibility has been established for the product. Once technological feasibility is established, all software costs should be capitalized until the product is available for general release to customers. Technological feasibility is established when we have a detailed design of the software and when research and development activities on the underlying device, if applicable, are completed. In connection with the development of our next generation Donor apheresis platform, the Company capitalized \$5.1 million and \$5.9 million in software development costs in fiscal 2008 and fiscal 2007, respectively, for a total of \$11 million in total software development costs. All costs capitalized were incurred after a detailed design of the software was developed and research and development activities on the underlying device were completed. We will begin to amortize these costs when the device is released for sale.

Additionally, the Company capitalized \$2.5 million in other software development costs for ongoing initiatives. We will begin to amortize these costs when the products are released for sale.

## Other Accrued Liabilities

Other accrued liabilities represent costs incurred within the current year and payable within the next twelve months. Other accrued liabilities were \$46.5 million for fiscal year 2008 and \$26.9 million for fiscal year 2007.

The significant items in fiscal year 2008 and fiscal year 2007 were:

| ,                    | N                                 | Iarch 31,<br>2007                                 |
|----------------------|-----------------------------------|---|
| \$<br>10,377         | \$                                | 5,040   |
| \$<br>9,690          | \$                                |   |
| \$<br>7,645          | \$                                | 1,789   |
| \$<br>18,806         | \$                                | 20,115  |
| \$<br>46,518         | \$                                | 26,944  |
| \$<br>\$<br>\$<br>\$ | \$ 9,690<br>\$ 7,645<br>\$ 18,806 | \$ 10,377 \$ \$ 9,690 \$ \$ 7,645 \$ \$ 18,806 \$ |

## Research, Development and Engineering Expenses

All research, development and engineering costs are expensed as incurred. Research, development and engineering expense was \$24.3 million for fiscal year 2008, \$23.9 million for fiscal year 2007, exclusive of the Arryx In-process Research and Development costs (see Footnote #3 Acquisitions) and \$26.5 million for fiscal year 2006. During fiscal year 2006, we recognized impairment charges in research and development expenses of \$3.8 million, due to the excess of the carrying value over the fair market value of intangible assets.

#### Accounting for Shipping and Handling Costs

Shipping and handling costs are included in costs of goods sold with the exception of \$9.8 million for fiscal year 2008, \$7.0 million for fiscal year 2007 and \$5.6 million for fiscal year 2006 that are included in selling, general and administrative expenses.

#### Income Taxes

The income tax provision is calculated for all jurisdictions in which we operate. This process involves estimating actual current taxes due plus assessing temporary differences arising from differing treatment for tax and accounting purposes that are recorded as deferred tax assets and liabilities. Deferred tax assets are periodically evaluated to determine their recoverability and a valuation allowance is established with a corresponding additional income tax provision recorded in our consolidated statements of income if their recovery is not considered likely. The provision for income taxes could also be materially impacted if actual taxes due differ from our earlier estimates. As of March 29, 2008, a \$0.4 million valuation allowance existed on our balance sheet. The total net deferred tax asset as of March 29, 2008 was \$21.8 million.

We adopted the provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes" an Interpretation of FASB Statement 109, (FIN 48) effective April 1, 2007. FIN 48 provides a comprehensive model for the financial statement recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken in income tax returns. Unrecognized tax benefits represent tax positions for which reserves have been established. Under FIN 48 the financial statements reflect expected future tax consequences of such positions presuming the taxing authorities' full knowledge of the position and all relevant facts. FIN 48 also revised disclosure requirements and introduced an annual rollforward of unrecognized tax benefits. See footnote 8 for information about the adoption of FIN 48.

We file income tax returns in all jurisdictions in which we operate. We establish reserves in accordance with FIN 48 to provide for additional income taxes that may be due in future years as these previously filed tax returns are audited. These reserves have been established based on management's assessment as to the potential exposure attributable to permanent differences and interest applicable to both permanent and temporary differences. All tax reserves are analyzed periodically and adjustments are made as events occur that warrant modification.

Our revenues are presented net of taxes collected from customers and remitted to government authorities.

# Foreign Currency

We enter into forward exchange contracts to hedge the probable cash flows from forecasted inter-company foreign currency denominated revenues, principally Japanese Yen and Euro. The purpose of our hedging strategy is to lock in foreign exchange rates for 12 months to minimize, for this period of time, the unforeseen impact on our results of operations of fluctuations in foreign exchange rates. We also enter into forward contracts that settle within 35 days to hedge certain inter-company receivables denominated in foreign currencies. These derivative financial instruments are not used for trading purposes. The forward exchange contracts are recorded at fair value and are included in other current assets or other current liabilities on our consolidated balance sheets. The gains or losses on the forward exchange contracts designated as hedges are recorded in net revenues on our consolidated statements of income when the underlying hedge transaction affects earnings. The cash flows related to the gains and losses on these foreign currency hedges are classified in the consolidated statements of cash flows as part of cash flows from operating activities. In the event the hedged forecasted transaction does not occur, or it becomes probable that it will not occur, the Company would reclassify any gain or loss on the related cash flow hedge from other comprehensive income to earnings at that time. The ineffective portion of a derivative's change in fair value is recognized currently in other income, net on our consolidated statements of income.

#### Stock-Based Compensation

On April 2, 2006, we adopted FASB Statement No. 123(R), "Share-Based Payment", which requires all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized in the consolidated statements of operations based on their fair values. We adopted Statement No. 123(R) using the "modified-prospective method" and have not restated prior period results of operations and financial position to reflect the impact of stock-based compensation expense under Statement No. 123(R). We use the Black-Scholes option-pricing model to calculate the grant-date fair value of our stock options. The following assumptions, which involve the use of judgment by management, are used in the computation of the grant-date fair value of our stock options:

Expected Volatility We have principally used our historical volatility as a basis to estimate expected volatility in our valuation of stock options.

*Expected Term* We estimate the expected term of our options using historical exercise and forfeiture data. We believe that this historical data is currently the best estimate of the expected term of our new option grants.

Additionally, after determining the fair value of our stock options, we use judgment in establishing an estimated forfeiture rate, to determine the amount of stock based compensation to record each period:

Estimated Forfeiture Rate We have applied, based on an analysis of our historical forfeitures, an annual forfeiture rate of 8% to all unvested stock options as of March 29, 2008, which represents the portion that we expect will be forfeited each year over the vesting period. We reevaluate this analysis periodically and adjust the forfeiture rate as necessary. Ultimately, we will only recognize expense for those shares that vest.

## Valuation of Acquisitions

We allocate the amounts we pay for each acquisition to the assets we acquire and liabilities we assume based on their fair values at the dates of acquisition, including acquired identifiable intangible assets, and purchased research and development. We base the fair value of identifiable intangible assets on detailed valuations that use information and assumptions provided by management. We allocate any excess purchase price over the fair value of the net tangible and intangible assets acquired to goodwill. The use of alternative valuation assumptions, including estimated cash flows and discount rates, and alternative estimated useful life assumptions could result in different purchase price allocations, purchased research and development charges, and intangible asset amortization expense in current and future periods.

The valuation of purchased research and development represents the estimated fair value at the dates of acquisition related to in-process projects. Our purchased research and development represents the value of an in-process project that has not yet reached technological feasibility and has no alternative future use as of the date of acquisition. We expensed the value attributable to the in-process project at the time of the acquisition. If the project is not successful or completed in a timely manner, we may not realize the financial benefits expected from this project or for the acquisition as a whole.

We use the income approach to determine the fair values of our purchased research and development. This approach determines fair value by estimating the after-tax cash flows attributable to an in-process project over its useful life and then discounting these after-tax cash flows back to a present value. We base our revenue assumptions on estimates of relevant market sizes, expected market growth rates, expected trends in technology and expected product introductions by competitors. In arriving at the value of the in-process projects, we consider, among other factors: the in-process projects' stage of completion; the complexity of the work completed as of the acquisition date; the costs already incurred; the projected costs to complete; the contribution of core technologies and other acquired assets; the expected introduction date; and the estimated useful life of the technology. We base the discount rate used to arrive at a present value as of the date of acquisition on the time value of money and medical technology investment risk factors. For the in-process project we acquired in FY 07, we used a 26% risk-adjusted discount rate to discount our projected cash flows. We believe that the estimated purchased research and development amounts so determined represent the fair value at the date of acquisition and do not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the project.

## Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In March 2008, the FASB issued FASB No. 161, "Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, an amendment of FASB No. 133". FASB No. 161 is intended to improve financial reporting about derivative instruments and hedging activities by requiring enhanced disclosures to enable investors to better understand their effects on an entity's financial position, financial performance, and cash flows. FASB No. 161 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after November 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 161 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2010.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007), "Business Combinations" ("SFAS 141(R)"). In SFAS 141(R), the FASB retained the fundamental requirements of Statement No. 141 to account for all business combinations using the acquisition method (formerly the purchase method) and for an acquiring entity to be identified in all business combinations. However, the new standard requires the acquiring entity in a business combination to recognize all (and only) the assets acquired and liabilities assumed in the transaction; establishes the acquisition-date fair value as the measurement objective for all assets acquired and liabilities assumed; and requires the acquirer to disclose to investors and other users all of the information they need to evaluate and understand the nature and financial effect of the business combination. SFAS 141(R) is effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 141(R) on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2010.

In December 2007, the FASB issued FASB No. 160 "Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements an amendment of ARB No. 51" of which the objective is to improve the relevance, comparability, and transparency of the financial information that a reporting entity provides in its consolidated financial statements by establishing accounting and reporting standards by requiring all entities to report noncontrolling (minority) interests in subsidiaries in the same way as equity in the consolidated financial statements. Moreover, Statement 160 eliminates the diversity that currently exists in accounting for transactions between an entity and noncontrolling interests by requiring they be treated as equity transactions. FASB No. 160 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after December 15, 2008. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 160 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2010.

In February 2007, the FASB issued FASB No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities-Including an amendment of FASB Statement No. 115" ("FASB No. 159"). The new statement allows entities to choose, at specified election dates, to measure eligible financial assets and liabilities at fair value that are not otherwise required to be measured at fair value. If a company

elects the fair value option for an eligible item, changes in that item's fair value in subsequent reporting periods must be recognized in current earnings. FASB No. 159 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 159 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2009.

In September 2006, the FASB issued FASB No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("FASB No. 157"), which addresses how companies should measure fair value when they are required to use a fair value measure for recognition or disclosure purposes under generally accepted accounting principles. FASB No. 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. FASB No. 157 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007 and should be applied prospectively, except in the case of a limited number of financial instruments that require retrospective application. We are currently evaluating the potential impact of FASB No. 157 on our financial position and results of operations. This statement is effective for our fiscal year 2009.

### 3. ACQUISITIONS

### **Haemoscope Corporation Acquisition**

On November 20, 2007 the Company acquired Haemoscope Corporation's TEG® Thrombelastograph® Hemostasis Analyzer business for approximately \$45.6 million in cash. Haemoscope Corporation is a provider of whole blood hemostasis monitoring systems. The TEG system can predict a patient's risk of bleeding and therefore required blood management as well as potential thrombotic complications which facilitates individualized therapy. The results of Haemoscope's operations have been included in our consolidated financial statements for periods after the acquisition date.

### Purchase Price

The Company has accounted for the acquisition of Haemoscope Corporation as the purchase of a business under U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles. Under the purchase method of accounting, the assets and liabilities of Haemoscope Corporation were recorded as of the acquisition date, at their respective fair values, and consolidated with those of Haemonetics. The purchase price is based upon estimates of the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The purchase price allocation will be finalized no later than one year from the acquisition date. The preparation of the valuation requires the use of significant assumptions and estimates. Critical estimates included, but were not limited to, future expected cash flows, including product revenues, costs and operating expenses and the applicable discount rates. These estimates were based on assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable. However, actual results may differ from these estimates.

The preliminary purchase price allocation, including the valuation of intangible assets, is as follows:

|   |   | (in thousands | )  |
|---|---|---------------|----|
| Consideration for Haemoscope Corporation                  |   |               |    |
| Cash portion of consideration                             |   | \$ 45,08      | 30 |
| Other acquisition-related costs Acquisition-related costs |   | \$ 51         | 1  |
| Total acquisition related costs                           |   | \$ 45,59      | )1 |
| 62  | 1 |               | _  |

#### Purchase Price Allocation

The following chart summarizes the preliminary purchase price allocation:

|   | (in the | nousands) |
|---|---------|-----------|
|   |         |           |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization | \$      | 26,060    |
| Goodwill                                  |         | 17,530    |
| Other assets                              |         | 2,876     |
| Current liabilities                       |         | (875)     |
|   |         |           |
| Total                                     | \$      | 45,591    |
|   |         |           |

The excess of the purchase price over the fair value of net tangible assets acquired was allocated to specific intangible asset categories as follows:

| (in thousands)                | Amount<br>Assigned | Weighted Average<br>Amortization<br>Period | Risk-Adjusted Discount Rate used in Purchase Price Allocation |
|-------------------------------|--------------------|--|---|
| Amortizable intangible assets |                    |  |   |
| Technology developed          | \$<br>9,500        | 12.0 years                                 | 23.0%   |
| Customer Relationships        | \$<br>15,960       | 11.0 years                                 | 23.0%   |
| Trade names                   | \$<br>600          | 12.0 years                                 | 23.0%   |
| Goodwill                      | \$<br>17,530       |  | 30.8%   |

The Company believes that the estimated intangible assets represent the fair value at the date of acquisition and do not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the assets. The Company used the income approach to determine the fair value of the amortizable intangible assets.

Various factors contributed to the establishment of goodwill, including: the value of Haemoscope Corporation's highly trained work force as of the acquisition date, the expected business plans and associated revenue from future products. The goodwill acquired is deductible for tax purposes.

The developed technology acquired represents the value associated with currently marketed product, the TEG system. This system includes a patented device, application software and assays. The system is used by hospitals and laboratories to predict a patient's risk of bleeding. We also acquired the customer relationships that Haemoscope developed. Haemoscope conducted the majority of its business on the basis of purchase orders and repeat purchases of consumables. These customer relationships are predicated on the technology that the customer has invested in, both through the initial purchase of the TEG device, but also the investment in the training and staff development associated with using a technology like TEG. The Company used the income approach to estimate the fair value of the developed technology and customer relationships as of the acquisition date. The Company determined that the estimated useful life of the intangible assets ranges from 11-12 years and are amortized using the estimated economic benefit method.

### Arryx, Inc. Acquisition

On July 18, 2006, the Company acquired the remaining outstanding shares of Arryx, Inc. for \$26 million. We previously had a \$5 million cost method investment in Arryx, Inc. as well as a license agreement for the use of its technology in a defined field of use with a carrying value of approximately \$3 million. The results of Arryx, Inc. have been included in our consolidated financial statements for periods after the acquisition date, and we have restated our prior period financial results to record our cost method investment on the equity method of accounting in accordance with Accounting Principles Board, Opinion No. 18, "The Equity Method of Accounting for Investments in Common Stock" which resulted in recognizing our 18.6% proportionate share of Arryx, Inc. losses in periods prior to the

current acquisition. We recorded cumulative equity method losses of \$1.3 million for periods prior to the acquisition date. We recorded an in-process research and development charge of \$9.1 million in connection with this acquisition.

### Purchase Price

The Company has accounted for the acquisition of Arryx, Inc. as the purchase of a business under U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles. Under the purchase method of accounting, the assets and liabilities of Arryx, Inc. were recorded as of the acquisition date, at their respective fair values, and consolidated with those of Haemonetics. The purchase price is based upon estimates of the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The preparation of the valuation required the use of significant assumptions and estimates. Critical estimates included, but were not limited to, future expected cash flows, including product and license revenues, and the applicable discount rates. These estimates were based on assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable. However, actual results may differ from these estimates.

The purchase price is as follows:

### Consideration for Arryx, Inc.

|  | (in t | housands) |
|--|-------|-----------|
|  |       |           |
| Cash portion of consideration  | \$    | 26,521    |
| License agreement with Arryx, Inc.   |       | 3,298     |
| Cost Method Investment, representing 18.6% of outstanding Arryx, Inc. Shares Adjust Cost Method Investment to Equity Method in accordance with Accounting Principles |       | 5,000     |
| Board Opinion No. 18   |       | (1,311)   |
| Total Consideration  |       | 33,508    |
| Other acquisition-related costs  |       |           |
| Other estimated acquisition-related costs  |       | 447       |
| Total acquisition related costs  | \$    | 33,955    |

We applied the guidance under EITF 04-1, "Accounting for Preexisting Relationships between the Parties to a Business Combination", to determine if any gain or loss was inherent in our existing license agreement with Arryx, Inc. We determined that no loss was inherent in this existing contractual relationship with Arryx, Inc., and accordingly included it at its net book value at the acquisition date in the purchase price determination.

#### Purchase Price Allocation

The following chart summarizes the purchase price allocation:

| (in thousands) |         |
|----------------|---------|
|                |         |
| \$             | 3,900   |
|                | 7,427   |
|                | 10,743  |
|                | 565     |
|                | 5,776   |
|                | 9,073   |
|                | (785)   |
|                | (2,744) |
|                |         |
| \$             | 33,955  |
|                | \$      |

The deferred tax asset relates to an acquired federal net operating loss of \$15.6 million.

The deferred tax liability primarily relates to the tax impact of future amortization associated with the identified intangible assets acquired, which are not deductible for tax purposes.

The excess of the purchase price over the fair value of net tangible assets acquired was allocated to specific intangible asset categories as follows:

| (in thousands)                      |     | Amount<br>Assigned | Weighted<br>Average<br>Amortization<br>Period | Risk-Adjusted<br>Discount Rate used in<br>Purchase Price<br>Allocation |     |
|-------------------------------------|-----|--------------------|---|--|-----|
| Amortizable intangible assets       |     |                    |   |  |     |
| Technology developed                | \$  | 4,134              | 12.0 years                                    |  | 26% |
| Patents                             |     | 3,293              | 10.0 years                                    |  | 25% |
|                                     | \$  | 7,427              | 11.1 years                                    |  |     |
|                                     | · · | .,                 | ,   |  |     |
| Goodwill                            | \$  | 10,743             |   |  |     |
| In-process research and development | \$  | 9,073              |   |  | 29% |

The Company believes that the estimated intangible assets represent the fair value at the date of acquisition and do not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the assets. The Company used the income approach to determine the fair value of the amortizable intangible assets and purchased research and development.

Various factors contributed to the establishment of goodwill, including: the value of Arryx, Inc.'s highly trained work force as of the acquisition date, the expected business plans and associated revenue from future products and license opportunities. The goodwill acquired is not deductible for tax purposes.

The developed technology acquired represents the value associated with currently marketed product, the BioRx device. This device employs holographic optical trapping ("HOT") technology, and is currently used by large research and educational institutions. The Company used the income approach to estimate the fair value of the developed technology as of the acquisition date. The Company determined that the estimated useful life of the developed technology is 12 years.

The estimated fair value of the patents was determined by using the income approach. The estimated revenues and associated cash flows attributable to the patent portfolio were discounted. The estimated useful life of the patent asset is estimated to be 10 years.

In-process Research and Development

The \$9.1 million purchased research and development that was charged to operating expenses in fiscal year 2007 consists of a project for the advancement and development of the technology in the blood collection and processing applications and for the purposes of licensing the technology outside of the blood collection and processing marketplace. The project includes work to reduce the size of the technology, including reducing the size of the laser, and developing mechanisms to label samples and collections.

For purposes of valuing the acquired purchased research and development, the Company estimated total costs to complete the current development of the platform of approximately \$11 million. For the in-process project the Company acquired in connection with the acquisition of Arryx, Inc., it used a risk-adjusted discount rate of 29% to discount the projected cash flows. The Company believes that the estimated purchased research and development amounts so determined represented the fair value at the date of acquisition and did not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the projects.

The major risks and uncertainties associated with the timely and successful completion of the in-process research and development project include the ability to both complete the development of the platform and to establish its effectiveness for different applications for the purposes of licensing the technology outside of the blood collection and processing marketplace.

### **IDM Acquisition**

On January 30, 2007 Haemonetics Corporation acquired the assets of Information Data Management, Inc. ("IDM"), a leading developer of software for blood collection agencies for about \$9 million in cash. IDM's software applications for blood collection, blood laboratory operations, and services complement Haemonetics' 5D suite of software products and services. The purchase price will be principally allocated to intangible assets including customer contractual relationships, completed technology and goodwill. The results of IDM have been included in our consolidated financial statements for periods after the acquisition date.

#### Purchase Price

The Company has accounted for the acquisition of IDM as the purchase of a business under U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles. Under the purchase method of accounting, the assets and liabilities of IDM were recorded as of the acquisition date, at their respective fair values, and consolidated with those of Haemonetics. The purchase price is based upon estimates of the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The preparation of the valuation required the use of significant assumptions and estimates. Critical estimates included, but were not limited to, future expected cash flows, including projected revenues and expenses, and the applicable discount rates. These estimates were based on assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable. However, actual results may differ from these estimates.

The purchase price is as follows:

|   | (in thousands)  |
|---|-----------------|
| Consideration for IDM   |                 |
| Cash portion of consideration Other estimated acquisition-related costs | \$ 8,850<br>374 |
| Total purchase price  | \$ 9,224        |
| 66  |                 |

### Purchase Price Allocation

The following chart summarizes the purchase price allocation:

|   | (in th | ousands) |
|---|--------|----------|
|   |        |          |
| Accounts Receivable and Unbilled          | \$     | 186      |
| Current liabilities                       |        | (898)    |
| Intangible assets subject to amortization |        | 5,300    |
| Goodwill                                  |        | 4,559    |
| Other assets                              |        | 77       |
|   |        |          |
| Total                                     | \$     | 9,224    |

The excess of the purchase price over the fair value of net tangible assets acquired was allocated to specific intangible asset categories as follows:

|                               | _  | Amount<br>Assigned | Weighted<br>Average<br>Amortization<br>Period |  |
|-------------------------------|----|--------------------|---|--|
|                               |    | (in thousands)     |   |  |
| Amortizable intangible assets |    |                    |   |  |
| Technology developed          | \$ | 1,400              | 7.0 years                                     |  |
| Customer Relationships        |    | 3,900              | 11.0 years                                    |  |
|                               | _  | _                  |   |  |
|                               | \$ | 5,300              | 9.2 years                                     |  |
|                               |    |                    | ·   |  |
| Goodwill                      | \$ | 4,559              |   |  |

The Company believes that the estimated intangible assets represent the fair value at the date of acquisition and do not exceed the amount a third party would pay for the assets. The Company used the income approach to determine the fair value of the amortizable intangible assets and purchased research and development.

Various factors contributed to the establishment of goodwill, including: the value of IDM's highly trained work force as of the acquisition date, the expected business plans and opportunities to introduce future products to their customer base.

Blood collection centers have found that information technology can maximize staff productivity, assist with regulatory compliance, optimize donor resource management and provide management tools to continually improve operations. IDM markets software products which meet the unique needs of blood collectors and which aid customers in blood donor recruitment and management, blood component manufacturing, distribution, and laboratory testing.

### 4. PRODUCT WARRANTIES

We provide a warranty on parts and labor for one year after the sale and installation of each device. We also warrant our disposable products through their use or expiration. We estimate our potential warranty expense based on our historical warranty experience, and we periodically assess the adequacy of our warranty accrual and make adjustments as necessary.

|  | Marcl | n 29, 2008    | Marcl   | 1 31, 2007       |
|--|-------|---------------|---------|------------------|
|  |       | (in the       | ousands | )                |
| Warranty accrual as of the beginning of the period | \$    | 734           | \$      | 676              |
| Warranty Provision Warranty Spending               |       | 2,416 (2,221) |         | 1,698<br>(1,640) |
|  |       |               |         |                  |

|  | March | 29, 2008 | March | 31, 2007 |
|--|-------|----------|-------|----------|
| Warranty accrual as of the end of the period | \$    | 929      | \$    | 734      |
| 67   |       |          |       |          |

### 5. INVENTORIES, NET

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market and include the cost of material, labor and manufacturing overhead. Cost is determined on the first-in, first-out basis.

Inventories consist of the following:

|                 | March 29, 2008 | March 31, 2007 |
|-----------------|----------------|----------------|
|                 | (in the        | usands)        |
| Raw materials   | \$ 16,107      | \$ 15,190      |
| Work-in-process | 14,430         | 7,681          |
| Finished goods  | 34,851         | 38,927         |
|                 |                |                |
|                 | \$ 65,388      | \$ 61,797      |
|                 |                |                |

### 6. GOODWILL AND OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for fiscal year 2008, 2007 and 2006 are as follows (in thousands):

| Carrying amount as of April 1, 2006            | \$ | 18,483 |
|--|----|--------|
|  | _  |        |
| Earn-out payment                               |    | 1,020  |
| Arryx, Inc(a)                                  |    | 10,743 |
| IDM, Inc.(b)                                   |    | 4,818  |
| Effect of change in rates used for translation |    | (106)  |
|  | _  |        |
| Carrying amount as of March 31, 2007           | \$ | 34,958 |
|  |    |        |
| Arryx, Inc(a)                                  |    | 16     |
| IDM, Inc.(b)                                   |    | 81     |
| Haemoscope(c)                                  |    | 17,530 |
| Effect of change in rates used for translation |    | 1,637  |
|  |    |        |
| Carrying amount as of March 29, 2008           | \$ | 54,222 |
|  |    |        |

- (a) See Note #3 Acquisition for a full description of the acquisition of Arryx, Inc. which occurred on July 18, 2006.
- (b)

  See Note #3 Acquisition for a full description of the acquisition of Information Data Management, Inc. ("IDM"), which occurred on January 30, 2007.
- (c)

  See Note #3, Acquisitions for a full description of the acquisition of Haemoscope Corporation ("Haemoscope"), which occurred on November 20, 2007.

## Other Intangible Assets

Other intangible assets include the value assigned to license rights and other technology, patents, customer contracts and relationships, software technology, and a trade name. The estimated useful lives for all of these intangible assets, excluding the trade name as it is considered to have an indefinite life, are 6 to 20 years. During fiscal year 2006, we recognized an impairment charge in research and development expenses of \$3.8 million related to the excess of the carrying value over the fair market value of an intangible asset, related to platelet pathogen reduction

technology. Fair market value was determined based on discounted cash flows analysis. The carrying value of the other technology was reduced to zero. The impairment was triggered by near term plans by most of the European market to adopt an alternate technology, bacterial detection.

Aggregate amortization expense for amortized other intangible assets for fiscal year 2008 is \$4.1 million. Additionally, expected future amortization expenses on other intangible assets

68

approximates \$5.8 million per year for fiscal year 2009, \$5.9 million per year for both fiscal years 2010 and 2011, \$5.5 million per year for fiscal years 2012 and 2013.

### As of March 29, 2008

|  | Carrying Amount in thousands) | Amo | umulated<br>ortization<br>housands) | Weighted Average<br>Useful Life (in years) |
|--|-------------------------------|-----|-------------------------------------|--|
| Amortized Intangibles                        |                               |     |                                     |  |
| Patents                                      | \$<br>11,725                  | \$  | 4,073                               | 12   |
| Capitalized Software                         | 13,638                        |     | 296                                 | 6  |
| Other technology                             | 28,327                        |     | 10,013                              | 11   |
| Customer contracts and related relationships | 29,342                        |     | 5,439                               | 8  |
|  | <br>                          |     |                                     |  |
| Subtotal                                     | 83,032                        |     | 19,821                              | 11   |
| Indefinite Life Intangibles Trade name       | 1,122                         |     | n/a                                 | Indefinite -12                             |
|  |                               |     |                                     |  |
| Total Intangibles                            | \$<br>84,154                  | \$  | 19,821                              |  |
|  |                               |     |                                     |  |

### As of March 31, 2007

|  | s Carrying Amount<br>(in thousands) | A  | Accumulated<br>Amortization<br>n thousands) | Weighted Average<br>Useful Life (in years) |
|--|-------------------------------------|----|---|--|
| Amortized Intangibles                        |                                     |    |   |  |
| Patents                                      | \$<br>13,834                        | \$ | 4,679                                       | 13   |
| Capitalized Software                         | 6,367                               |    | 36  | 6  |
| Other technology                             | 17,298                              |    | 8,797                                       | 14   |
| Customer contracts and related relationships | 13,138                              |    | 3,771                                       | 14   |
|  | <br>                                |    |   |  |
| Subtotal                                     | 50,637                              |    | 17,284                                      | 14   |
| Indefinite Life Intangibles Trade name       | 504                                 |    | n/a   | Indefinite                                 |
|  |                                     | -  |   |  |
| Total Intangibles                            | \$<br>51,141                        | \$ | 17,284                                      |  |
|  |                                     |    |   |  |

On November 20, 2007 the Company acquired Haemoscope Corporation's TEG® Thrombelastograph® Hemostasis Analyzer business for approximately \$45.6 million cash. Haemoscope Corporation is a provider of whole blood hemostasis monitoring systems. The TEG system can predict a patient's risk of bleeding and thrombotic complications and enable personalized therapy. The purchase price was principally allocated to intangible assets including other technology, customer relationships and goodwill. This purchase price allocation is preliminary and has not been finalized. The results of the Haemoscope's operations have been included in our consolidated financial statements for periods after the acquisition date.

On July 9, 2007, the Company acquired the assets of Infonalé, Inc. ("Infonalé") for approximately \$1.3 million in cash plus contingent consideration based upon future operating performance. Infonalé is a leading developer of IT software and consulting services for optimizing hospital blood use and management. The purchase price was principally allocated to intangible assets including other technology and goodwill. The results of the Infonalé operations are included in our consolidated results for periods after the acquisition date.

Other changes to the net carrying value of our intangible assets from March 31, 2007 to March 29, 2008, reflect the capitalization of software costs associated with our next generation Donor apheresis platform (see Footnote #18), amortization expense and the effect of exchange rate changes in the translation of our intangible assets held by our international subsidiaries, and the sale of certain patents that had historical cost of \$2.7 million and a carrying value of \$1.0 million.

### 7. NOTES PAYABLE AND LONG-TERM DEBT

Notes payable and long-term debt consists of the following:

|                            | Marc | March 29, 2008 |      |        |
|----------------------------|------|----------------|------|--------|
|                            |      | (in the        | usan | ds)    |
| Real estate mortgage       | \$   | 6,676          | \$   | 7,263  |
| Senior notes               |      |                |      | 5,714  |
| Haemonetics Japan Co. Ltd. |      | 5,687          |      | 15,899 |
|                            |      |                |      |        |
|                            |      | 12,363         |      | 28,876 |
| Less Current portion       | \$   | 6,326          | \$   | 22,201 |
|                            |      |                |      |        |
|                            | \$   | 6,037          | \$   | 6,675  |
|                            |      |                |      |        |

#### Real Estate Mortgage Agreement

In December 2000 we entered into a \$10.0 million real estate mortgage agreement (the "Mortgage Agreement") with an investment firm. The Mortgage Agreement requires principal and interest payments of \$0.1 million per month for a period of 180 months, commencing February 1, 2001. The entire balance of the loan may be repaid at any time after February 1, 2006, subject to a prepayment premium, which is calculated based upon the change in the current weekly average yield of Ten (10)-year U.S. Treasury Constant Maturities, the principal balance due and the remaining loan term. The Mortgage Agreement provides for interest to accrue on the unpaid principal balance at a rate of 8.41% per annum. Borrowings under the Mortgage Agreement are secured by the land, building and building improvements at our headquarters and manufacturing facility in the U.S. with a collective carrying value of approximately \$5.5 million and \$6.3 million as of March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, respectively. There are no financial covenants in the terms and conditions of this agreement.

### Senior Notes

On October 15, 2007, the Company made its final payment of \$5.7 million on the 7.05% Senior Notes.

### Haemonetics Japan Co. Ltd.

At March 29, 2008, Haemonetics Japan Co. Ltd. had 564 million Japanese Yen, equivalent to U.S. \$5.7 million, in unsecured debt outstanding. All of this debt is short term, maturing in less than 12 months.

The weighted average short-term rates for U.S. and non-U.S. borrowings were 2.23%, 2.41% and 1.99%, as of March 29, 2008, March 31, 2007, and April 1, 2006, respectively.

As of March 29, 2008, notes payable and long-term debt, which consists of short term borrowings by Haemonetics Japan Co Ltd. and our real estate mortgage agreement, matures as follows:

| Fiscal Year Ending  | (in thousands) |
|---------------------|----------------|
| 2009                | \$ 6,3         |
| 2010                | 6              |
| 2011                | 7              |
| 2012                | 8              |
| 2013                | 8              |
| 2014 and thereafter | 2,8            |
|                     | \$ 12,3        |
|                     |                |
| 7                   | 70             |

### 8. INCOME TAXES

Domestic and foreign income before provision for income tax is as follows:

|                     | March 29, 2008 |                  | Mar | ch 31, 2007      | April 1, 2006 |                  |  |
|---------------------|----------------|------------------|-----|------------------|---------------|------------------|--|
|                     |                |                  | (in | thousands)       |               |                  |  |
| Domestic<br>Foreign | \$             | 53,365<br>23,937 | \$  | 58,969<br>13,367 | \$            | 93,541<br>12,661 |  |
| Total               | \$             | 77,302           | \$  | 72,336           | \$            | 106,202          |  |

The income tax provision contains the following components:

|                   |                | Years Ended    |               |  |  |  |
|-------------------|----------------|----------------|---------------|--|--|--|
|                   | March 29, 2008 | March 31, 2007 | April 1, 2006 |  |  |  |
|                   |                | (in thousands) |               |  |  |  |
| Current           |                |                |               |  |  |  |
| Federal           | \$ 18,763      | \$ 17,440      | \$ 32,165     |  |  |  |
| State             | 1,586          | 1,787          | 2,569         |  |  |  |
| Foreign           | 5,855          | 3,073          | 3,362         |  |  |  |
|                   |                |                |               |  |  |  |
| Total current     | 26,204         | 22,300         | 38,096        |  |  |  |
|                   |                |                |               |  |  |  |
| Deferred          |                |                |               |  |  |  |
| Federal           | (1,314)        | (6)            | (2,177)       |  |  |  |
| State             | (304)          | (4)            | 745           |  |  |  |
| Foreign           | 736            | 937            | 1,142         |  |  |  |
|                   |                |                |               |  |  |  |
| Total deferred    | (882)          | 927            | (290)         |  |  |  |
|                   |                |                |               |  |  |  |
| Total tax expense | \$ 25,322      | \$ 23,227      | \$ 37,806     |  |  |  |
|                   |                |                |               |  |  |  |

Included in the federal income tax provisions for fiscal years 2008, 2007 and 2006 are approximately \$1.7 million, \$0.3 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, provided on foreign source income of approximately \$6.0 million, \$1.4 million and \$1.9 million for fiscal year 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively, for taxes which are payable in the United States.

Tax affected, significant temporary differences comprising the net deferred tax asset are as follows:

|                                 | March 29, 2008 |         | March 31, 2007 |         |
|---------------------------------|----------------|---------|----------------|---------|
|                                 |                |         |                |         |
| Depreciation                    | \$             | 2,729   | \$             | (19)    |
| Amortization                    |                | (6,363) |                | (6,498) |
| Inventory                       |                | 6,662   |                | 7,241   |
| Hedging                         |                | 3,816   |                | 330     |
| Accruals and reserves           |                | 3,511   |                | 2,920   |
| Net operating loss carryforward |                | 5,675   |                | 7,543   |
| Stock Based Compensation        |                | 3,731   |                | 2,945   |
| Tax credit carryforward, net    |                | 2,440   |                | 2,177   |
|                                 |                |         |                |         |
| Gross Deferred Taxes            |                | 22,201  |                | 16,639  |
| Less valuation allowance        |                | (378)   |                | (378)   |

|                        | Marc | March 29, 2008 |    | rch 31, 2007 |
|------------------------|------|----------------|----|--------------|
|                        |      |                |    |              |
| Net deferred tax asset | \$   | 21,823         | \$ | 16,261       |

At March 29, 2008, we have approximately \$15.6 million in U.S. acquisition related net operating loss carry forwards subject to separate limitations that will expire beginning in 2020. We have \$3.3 million in gross federal and state tax credits available to offset future tax.

We do not provide U.S. taxes on our foreign subsidiaries' undistributed earnings, which totaled \$72.2 million on March 29, 2008, as they are deemed to be permanently reinvested outside the U.S. Non-US income taxes are, however, provided on these foreign subsidiaries' undistributed earnings. In FY08 we did provide \$0.7 million on the portion of unremitted earnings of a foreign subsidiary that was not permanently reinvested. Furthermore, upon repatriation, we provide the appropriate U.S. income taxes on these earnings. In FY08 we did repatriate dividends from Europe of approximately \$6.2 million in anticipation of our European reorganization. We provided the appropriate U.S. taxes on these distributions.

In October 2004, the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004 ("AJCA") was enacted. The AJCA provides a deduction from income for qualified domestic production activities that will be phased in beginning in 2006 and fully implemented in 2010. Pursuant to the AJCA, we have phased-out the existing extra-territorial income exclusion on foreign sales at the end of FY07. In December 2004, the FASB issued FASB Staff Position ("FSP") No. 109-1, "Application of FASB Statement No. 109, Accounting for Income Taxes, to the Tax Deduction on Qualified Production Activities by the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004." We have incorporated this benefit in our consolidated financial statements.

The income tax provision from operations differs from tax provision computed at the 35% U.S. federal statutory income tax rate due to the following:

|  |    |              |          | Years End    | ed       |              |       |
|--|----|--------------|----------|--------------|----------|--------------|-------|
|  |    | March 29, 20 | 008      | March 31, 2  | 007      | April 1, 200 | 06    |
|  |    |              |          | (in thousand | ds)      |              |       |
| Tax at federal statutory rate                  | \$ | 27,044       | 35.0%\$  | 25,318       | 35.0% \$ | 37,171       | 35.0% |
| Extraterritorial Income Exclusion and Domestic |    |              |          |              |          |              |       |
| Manufacturing Deduction                        | \$ | (987)        | -1.3%\$  | (1,410)      | -1.9%\$  | (936)        | -0.9% |
| Difference between U.S. and foreign tax        | \$ | (1,099)      | -1.4%\$  | 392          | 0.5%\$   | 397          | 0.4%  |
| State income taxes net of federal benefit      | \$ | 1,192        | 1.5%\$   | 1,402        | 1.9% \$  | 2,065        | 1.9%  |
| Tax exempt interest                            | \$ | (1,432)      | -1.9%\$  | (2,456)      | -3.4%\$  | (1,413)      | -1.3% |
| Tax Audit Settlement                           |    |              | \$       | (3,967)      | -5.5%\$  | (399)        | -0.4% |
| In Process Research and Development            |    |              | \$       | 3,254        | 4.5%     |              |       |
| Other, net                                     | \$ | 604          | 0.8%\$   | 694          | 1.0% \$  | 921          | 0.9%  |
|  |    |              |          |              |          |              |       |
| Income tax provision                           | \$ | 25,322       | 32.8% \$ | 23,227       | 32.1% \$ | 37,806       | 35.6% |
|  | _  |              |          |              | _        |              |       |

# Adoption of FIN 48

We adopted the provision of FASB Interpretation No. 48 "accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes" an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109, (FIN 48) effective April 1, 2007. FIN 48 provides a comprehensive model for the financial statement recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken in income tax returns. Unrecognized tax benefits represent tax positions for which reserves have been established.

As of April 1, 2007, our unrecognized tax benefits totaled approximately \$6.5 million which, if recognized, would favorably affect our effective tax rate in future periods. No adjustment was made to the liability for unrecognized tax benefits as of April 1, 2007 or March 29, 2008 or our current year's tax provision in connection with the adoption of FIN 48. Each year the statute of limitations for income tax returns filed in various jurisdictions closes, sometimes without adjustments. During the year ended March 29, 2008 our unrecognized tax benefits were reduced by \$2.1 million as a result of the expiration of the statute of limitations in several jurisdictions. This was offset in part by the establishment of reserves of \$0.8 million for various matters including interest. Total unrecognized tax benefits on March 29, 2008 were \$5.2 million.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows:

|   | (in th | ousands) |
|---|--------|----------|
|   |        |          |
| Balance at March 31, 2007 (adoption date)   | \$     | 6,544    |
| Additions for tax positions of current year | \$     | 764      |
| Closure of statute of limitations           | \$     | (2,059)  |
|   |        |          |
| Balance at March 29, 2008                   | \$     | 5,249    |

Our historic practice has been and continues to be to recognize interest and penalties related to Federal, state and foreign income tax matters in income tax expense. Approximately \$0.8 million and \$0.7 million is accrued for interest at March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, respectively.

We conduct business globally and, as a result, file consolidated and separate Federal, state and foreign income tax returns in multiple jurisdictions. In the normal course of business, we are subject to examination by taxing authorities throughout the world in jurisdictions including the U.S., Japan, Germany, France, the United Kingdom, and Switzerland. With a few exceptions overseas, we are no longer subject to U.S. federal, state and local, or foreign income tax examinations for years before 2005.

### 9. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

We lease facilities and certain equipment under operating leases expiring at various dates through fiscal year 2013. Facility leases require us to pay certain insurance expenses, maintenance costs and real estate taxes.

Approximate future basic rental commitments under operating leases as of March 29, 2008 are as follows:

| Fiscal Year Ending | (in thousands) |
|--------------------|----------------|
|                    |                |
| 2009               | 8,469          |
| 2010               | 6,270          |
| 2011               | 5,012          |
| 2012               | 4,447          |
| 2013               | 3,010          |
| Thereafter         | 2,120          |
|                    |                |
|                    | \$ 29,328      |
|                    |                |

Rent expense in fiscal year 2008, 2007 and 2006 was \$8.8 million, \$7.7 million and \$6.6 million, respectively.

We are presently engaged in various legal actions, and although ultimate liability cannot be determined at the present time, we believe, based on consultation with counsel, that any such liability will not materially affect our consolidated financial position or our results of operations.

On January 29, 2007 the Company received \$6 million in full satisfaction of its claims against Baxter Healthcare Corporation, Baxter International Inc. and Baxter Healthcare SA (together "Baxter") related to certain platelet pathogen reduction contracts. In connection with the settlement of these claims, the Technology Development Agreement and Requirements Contract between the Company and Baxter are terminated, and Haemonetics no longer retains any rights to distribute the INTERSOL product (note INTERSOL is a registered trademark of Baxter). Haemonetics recorded the receipt of this settlement in fiscal year 2007.

### 10. FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The fair value of cash and cash equivalents, receivables and short-term debt approximate their carrying value due to their short term maturities. The carrying value and estimated fair values of our other significant financial instruments are as follows:

| March 29, 2008 |                   |                                | March 31, 2007                    |                              |  |  |  |
|----------------|-------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------|--|--|--|
|                | Carrying<br>Value |                                |                                   |                              |  | Carrying I   |  |
|                |                   |                                | (in thous                         |                              | (1)  |  |  |
|                |                   |                                |                                   |                              |  |  |  |
| \$             | 6,037             | \$                             | 7,081                             | \$                           | 6,675  | \$   | 7,500  |
|                | 9,690             |                                | 9,690                             |                              | 169  |  | 169  |
|                |                   | _                              |                                   |                              |  | _  |  |
| \$             | 15,727            | \$                             | 16,771                            | \$                           | 6,844  | \$   | 7,669  |
|                | \$                | Carrying Value  \$ 6,037 9,690 | Carrying Value  \$ 6,037 \$ 9,690 | Carrying Value    Fair Value | Carrying Value Fair Value (in thousands \$ 6,037 \$ 7,081 \$ 9,690 9,690 | Carrying Value         Fair Value         Carrying Value           (in thousands)           \$ 6,037         \$ 7,081         \$ 6,675           9,690         9,690         169 | Carrying Value         Fair Value         Carrying Value           (in thousands)           \$ 6,037         \$ 7,081         \$ 6,675         \$ 9,690         \$ 169 |

The fair value of long term debt was calculated based upon the current market interest rates for debt of similar maturity and credit rating. The fair value of our foreign exchange contracts was based upon the market rates at the fiscal year end for the remaining life of the contract. The estimates provided are not necessarily indicative of the amounts we would realize in a current market exchange.

### 11. CAPITAL STOCK

Stock Plans

The Company has an Incentive compensation plan, (the "2005 Incentive Compensation Plan"). The 2005 Incentive Compensation Plan permits the award of nonqualified stock options, incentive stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, deferred stock/restricted stock units, other stock units and performance shares to the Company's key employees, officers and directors. The 2005 Incentive Compensation Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Committee") consisting of two or more independent members of our Board of Directors. The maximum number of shares available for award under the 2005 Incentive Compensation Plan is 3,100,000. The maximum number of shares that may be issued pursuant to incentive stock options may not exceed 500,000. Any shares that are subject to the award of stock options shall be counted against this limit as one (1) share for every one (1) share issued. Any shares that are subject to awards other than stock options shall be counted against this limit as 2.1 shares for every one (1) share granted. The exercise price for the nonqualified stock options, incentive stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, deferred stock/restricted stock units, other stock units and performance shares granted under the 2005 Incentive Compensation Plan is determined by the Committee, but in no event shall such option price be less than the fair market value of the common stock at the time of the grant. Options, Restricted Stock Awards and Restricted Stock Units become exercisable, or in the case of restricted stock the resale restrictions are released in a manner determined by the Committee, generally over a four year period for employees and one year from grant for non-employee directors, and all options expire not more than 7 years from the date of the grant. At March 29, 2008, there were 1,871,698 options and 143,497 restricted stock units outstanding under this plan and 1,002,962 shares available for future grant.

The Company had a long-term incentive stock option plan, (the "2000 Long-term Incentive Plan") which permitted the issuance of a maximum of 3,500,000 shares of our common stock pursuant to incentive and non-qualified stock options granted to key employees, officers and directors. The plan was terminated in connection with the adoption of the 2005 Incentive Compensation Plan. At March 29, 2008, there were 1,577,757 options outstanding under this plan and no further options will be granted under this plan.

The Company had a non-qualified stock option plan under which options were granted to non-employee directors and two previous plans under which options were granted to key employees. At March 29, 2008, there were 208,111 options outstanding related to these plans. No further options will be granted under these plans.

The Company has an Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Purchase Plan") under which a maximum of 700,000 shares (subject to adjustment for stock splits and similar changes) of common stock may be purchased by eligible employees. Substantially all of our full-time employees are eligible to participate in the Purchase Plan.

The Purchase Plan provides for two "purchase periods" within each of our fiscal years, the first commencing on November 1 of each year and continuing through April 30 of the next calendar year, and the second commencing on May 1 of each year and continuing through October 31 of such year. Shares are purchased through an accumulation of payroll deductions (of not less than 2% nor more than 15% of compensation, as defined) for the number of whole shares determined by dividing the balance in the employee's account on the last day of the purchase period by the purchase price per share for the stock determined under the Purchase Plan. The purchase price for shares is the lower of 85% of the fair market value of the common stock at the beginning of the purchase period, or 85% of such value at the end of the purchase period.

We had a similar Stock Purchase Plan ("Prior Plan") in effect through November 2007. The Prior Plans terms were identical to the current purchase plan. During fiscal year 2008, there were 55,766 shares purchased at prices ranging from \$38.63 to \$40.66 per share under the Prior Plan. During fiscal year 2007, there were 48,043 shares purchased at prices ranging from \$38.76 to \$41.52 per share under the Prior Plan. During fiscal year 2006, there were 47,700 shares purchased at prices ranging from \$27.20 to \$35.88 per share under the Prior Plan.

On April 2, 2006, we adopted SFAS No. 123(R), "Share-Based Payment", which requires that the cost resulting from all share-based payment transactions be recognized as compensation cost over the vesting period based on the fair value of the instrument on the date of grant. SFAS No. 123(R) revises SFAS No. 123, "Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation" ("SFAS No. 123"), which previously allowed pro forma disclosure of certain share-based compensation expense. Further, SFAS No. 123(R) supercedes Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, "Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees," which previously allowed the intrinsic value method of accounting for stock options. Previously, we accounted for stock option grants using the intrinsic value method, and accordingly our reported net income did not include recognition of stock-based compensation expense prior to our adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) on April 2, 2006.

We adopted SFAS No. 123(R) as of April 2, 2006, using the modified prospective transition method. In accordance with the modified prospective transition method, our consolidated financial statements for the prior periods have not been restated to reflect, and do not include, the impact of SFAS No. 123(R). Stock-based compensation expense of \$9.8 million and \$10.2 million was recognized under SFAS No. 123(R) for the twelve months ended March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, respectively. The related income tax benefit recognized was \$2.8 million and \$2.9 for the twelve months ended March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, respectively. We recognize stock-based compensation on a straight line basis. The following table illustrates the pro forma effect on net income and earnings per share if

we had applied the fair value recognition provisions of SFAS No. 123 during the twelve months ended April 1, 2006:

| Apr | il 1, 2006                   |
|-----|------------------------------|
| •   | sands, except<br>re amounts) |
| \$  | 68,396                       |
|     | (5,974)                      |
| \$  | 62,422                       |
|     |                              |
| \$  | 2.58                         |
| \$  | 2.36                         |
|     |                              |
| \$  | 2.49                         |
| \$  | 2.27                         |
|     | (in thou per sha             |

SFAS No. 123(R) requires that cash flows relating to the benefits of tax deductions in excess of compensation cost recognized (in our reported or proforma results) be reported as a financing cash flow, rather than as an operating cash flow, as previously required. This excess tax benefit was \$1.6 million and \$2.2 million for the twelve months ended March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, respectively.

A summary of stock option activity for the three years ended March 29, 2008 is as follows:

|                               | Weighted Average Exercise Price per Share  Weighted Options Outstanding  Weighted Average Exercise Price |    | Weighted     |      |    |   |
|-------------------------------|--|----|--------------|------|----|---|
|                               |  |    | Average Life |      | Ir | gregate<br>trinsic<br>Value<br>\$000's) |
| Outstanding at April 2, 2005  | 3,465,829  | \$ | 25.54        |      |    |   |
| Granted                       | 937,692  | \$ | 42.23        |      |    |   |
| Exercised                     | (604,036)  | \$ | 25.02        |      |    |   |
| Terminated                    | (90,227)   | \$ | 30.96        |      |    |   |
| Outstanding at April 1, 2006  | 3,709,258  | \$ | 29.71        |      |    |   |
| Granted                       | 969,733  | \$ | 51.41        |      |    |   |
| Exercised                     | (492,633)  | \$ | 23.10        |      |    |   |
| Terminated                    | (121,880)  | \$ | 42.82        |      |    |   |
| Outstanding at March 31, 2007 | 4,064,478  | \$ | 35.30        |      |    |   |
| Granted                       | 299,650  | \$ | 51.18        |      |    |   |
| Exercised                     | (575,072)  | \$ | 29.99        |      |    |   |
| Terminated                    | (131,490)  |    | 45.88        |      |    |   |
| Outstanding at March 29, 2008 | 3,657,566  | \$ | 37.05        | 4.61 | \$ | 79,183                                  |

| Exercisable at March 29, 2008      | 2,321,761 | \$ Average 31.37 Exercise Price per Share | 4.18 \$ | 63,459 |
|------------------------------------|-----------|---|---------|--------|
| Expected to Vest at March 29, 2008 | 3,386,772 | \$ 36.23                                  | 4.56 \$ | 76,088 |
|                                    |           |   |         |        |
|                                    | 76        |   |         |        |

The total intrinsic value of options exercised during fiscal years 2008, 2007 and 2006 was \$16.5 million, \$11.6 million and \$15.5 million, respectively.

As of March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, there was \$14.2 million and \$18.6 million, respectively, of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non vested stock options. These costs are expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 2.1 years and 2.6 years, respectively. The total fair value of shares fully vested during the twelve months ended March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007 was \$34.2 million and \$30.2 million, respectively.

The fair value was estimated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model based on the weighted average of the high and low stock prices at the grant date and the weighted average assumptions specific to the underlying options. Expected volatility assumptions are based on the historical volatility of our common stock. The risk-free interest rate was selected based upon yields of US Treasury issues with a term equal to the expected life of the option being valued. The expected life of the option was estimated with reference to historical exercise patterns, the contractual term of the option and the vesting period. The assumptions utilized for option grants during the periods presented are as follows:

|                          | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 |
|--------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|
| Volatility               | 29.6%             | 31.2%             | 31.3%            |
| Risk-Free Interest Rate  | 4.0%              | 5.0%              | 4.1%             |
| Expected Life of Options | 5 yrs.            | 5 yrs.            | 5 yrs.           |

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted during 2008, 2007 and 2006 was approximately \$17.19, \$18.93, and \$14.82 respectively.

We have applied, based on an analysis of our historical forfeitures, an annual forfeiture rate of 8% to all unvested stock options as of both March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, which represents the portion that we expect will be forfeited each year over the vesting period.

The fair values of shares purchased under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan are estimated using the Black-Scholes single option-pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions:

|                          | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 |
|--------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|
| Volatility               | 21.3%             | 27.9%             | 22.4%            |
| Risk-Free Interest Rate  | 4.6%              | 5.0%              | 4.0%             |
| Expected Life of Options | 6 mos.            | 6 mos.            | 6 mos.           |

The weighted average grant date fair value of the six-month option inherent in the Purchase Plan was \$10.81, \$12.00, and \$9.97 in fiscal year 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively.

The following table summarizes information about stock options outstanding at March 29, 2008:

|                          | <b>Options Outstanding</b>                 |  |    | Option                                | s Ex                                       | xercisable |                                       |
|--------------------------|--|--|----|---------------------------------------|--|------------|---------------------------------------|
| Range of Exercise Prices | Number<br>Outstanding at<br>March 29, 2008 | Weighted<br>Average<br>Outstanding<br>Contractual Life |    | Weighted<br>Average<br>Exercise Price | Number<br>Exercisable at<br>March 29, 2008 |            | Weighted<br>Average<br>Exercise Price |
| \$15.16-\$21.91          | 521,341                                    | 4.26   | \$ | 20.72                                 | 521,341                                    | \$         | 20.72                                 |
| \$22.27-\$26.11          | 662,082                                    | 4.34   | \$ | 24.41                                 | 563,294                                    | \$         | 24.12                                 |
| \$27.13-\$31.66          | 408,265                                    | 4.08   | \$ | 30.93                                 | 402,515                                    | \$         | 30.93                                 |
| \$32.01-\$38.27          | 182,680                                    | 3.34   | \$ | 33.34                                 | 178,305                                    | \$         | 33.25                                 |
| \$41.15-\$41.15          | 618,108                                    | 4.27   | \$ | 41.15                                 | 322,468                                    | \$         | 41.15                                 |
| \$42.12-\$49.92          | 370,807                                    | 5.30   | \$ | 47.42                                 | 143,341                                    | \$         | 47.06                                 |
| \$51.07-\$51.07          | 241,525                                    | 6.57   | \$ | 51.07                                 |  |            |                                       |
| \$51.25-\$51.25          | 2,000                                      | 4.7  | \$ | 51.25                                 | 1,000                                      | \$         | 51.25                                 |
| \$52.76-\$52.76          | 631,778                                    | 5.01   | \$ | 52.76                                 | 189,497                                    | \$         | 52.76                                 |
| \$55.14-\$55.14          | 18,980                                     | 6.82   | \$ | 55.14                                 |  | _          |                                       |
| Total                    | 3,657,566                                  | 4.61   | \$ | 37.05                                 | 2,321,761                                  | \$         | 31.37                                 |

| Options Outstanding | Options Exercisable |
|---------------------|---------------------|
|                     |                     |
| 77                  |                     |

### Restricted Stock Awards

As of March 29, 2008, there was \$0.3 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non vested stock awards. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 3.1 years. The total fair value of shares fully vested during the twelve months ended March 29, 2008 was zero.

A summary of restricted stock awards activity for the year ended March 29, 2008 is as follows:

|                               | Shares | Aver | eighted<br>age Grant<br>Fair Value |
|-------------------------------|--------|------|------------------------------------|
| Outstanding at March 31, 2007 |        |      |                                    |
| Granted                       | 10,000 | \$   | 48.09                              |
| Released                      |        |      |                                    |
| Forfeited                     |        |      |                                    |
|                               |        |      |                                    |
| Outstanding at March 29, 2008 | 10,000 | \$   | 48.09                              |

Restricted Stock Units

As of March 29, 2008, there was \$2.1 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non vested restricted stock units. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 3.4 years. The total fair value of shares fully vested during the twelve months ended March 29, 2008 was zero.

A summary of restricted stock units activity for the year ended March 29, 2008 is as follows:

|                               | Shares  | Weighted<br>Average<br>Market Value<br>at Grant Date |
|-------------------------------|---------|--|
| Outstanding at March 31, 2007 |         |  |
| Awarded                       | 60,074  | \$ 51.51   |
| Released                      |         |  |
| Forfeited                     | (1,742) | \$ 51.33   |
| Outstanding at March 20, 2009 | 59 222  | ¢ 51.50  |
| Outstanding at March 29, 2008 | 58,332  | \$ 51.52   |

## 12. EARNINGS PER SHARE ("EPS")

The following table provides a reconciliation of the numerators and denominators reflected in the basic and diluted earnings per share computations, as required by SFAS No. 128, "Earnings Per Share," ("EPS").

Basic EPS is computed by dividing reported earnings available to stockholders by the weighted average shares outstanding. Diluted EPS also includes the effect of dilutive potential common shares.

|   | Years Ended                          |        |                   |                 |        |
|---|--------------------------------------|--------|-------------------|-----------------|--------|
|   | arch 29,<br>2008                     | N      | March 31,<br>2007 | , April 1, 2006 |        |
|   | <br>(Dollars and shares in thousands |        |                   |                 | ;      |
| 5 | exce                                 | ot per | share amount      | ts)             |        |
|   |                                      |        |                   |                 |        |
|   | \$<br>51,980                         | \$     | 49,109            | \$              | 68,396 |
|   | 25,824                               |        | 26,746            |                 | 26,478 |
|   | <br>                                 |        |                   |                 |        |
|   | \$<br>2.01                           | \$     | 1.84              | \$              | 2.58   |
|   |                                      |        |                   |                 |        |

| Years | End | hal |
|-------|-----|-----|
|       |     |     |

| Diluted EPS                      |    |              |              |    |        |
|----------------------------------|----|--------------|--------------|----|--------|
| Net income                       |    | \$<br>51,980 | \$<br>49,109 | \$ | 68,396 |
| Basic weighted average shares    |    | 25,824       | 26,746       |    | 26,478 |
| Dilutive effect of stock options |    | 922          | <br>903      | _  | 996    |
| Diluted weighted average shares  |    | 26,746       | 27,649       |    | 27,474 |
| Diluted income per share         |    | \$<br>1.94   | \$<br>1.78   | \$ | 2.49   |
|                                  | 78 |              |              |    |        |

During 2008, 2007 and 2006 approximately 1.0 million, 1.58 million and 0.04 million potentially dilutive common shares, respectively, were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because exercise prices were greater than the average market price of the common shares.

### 13. COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

Comprehensive income is the total of net income and all other non-owner changes in stockholders' equity. For us, all other non-owner changes are primarily foreign currency translation; the change in our net minimum pension liability and the changes in fair value of the effective portion of our outstanding cash flow hedge contracts.

The reconciliation of the components of accumulated other comprehensive loss is as follows:

|                              | C<br>Tr | Foreign<br>Currency<br>Translation,<br>net of tax |    | Unrealized<br>(loss) gain on<br>derivatives<br>(net of tax) | Minimum<br>pension liability,<br>net of tax |      |    | Total   |
|------------------------------|---------|---|----|---|---|------|----|---------|
|                              |         |   |    | (in thousan   | ıds)  |      |    |         |
| Balance as of April 1, 2006  | \$      | (5,127)   | \$ | 2,293   | \$  | 0    | \$ | (2,834) |
| Changes during the year      | \$      | 6,096   | \$ | (3,371)   | \$  | (90) | \$ | 2,635   |
| Balance as of March 31, 2007 | \$      | 969   | \$ | (1,078)   | \$  | (90) | \$ | (199)   |
| Changes during the year      | \$      | 11,748  | \$ | (7,022)   | \$  | 276  | \$ | 5,002   |
| Balance as of March 29, 2008 | \$      | 12,717  | \$ | (8,100)   | \$  | 186  | \$ | 4,803   |

A summary of the components of other comprehensive income is as follows:

|  | Years Ended |                   |       |                  |    |             |  |  |  |  |
|--|-------------|-------------------|-------|------------------|----|-------------|--|--|--|--|
|  | M           | larch 29,<br>2008 | М     | arch 31,<br>2007 | Ap | ril 1, 2006 |  |  |  |  |
|  |             |                   | (In t | housands)        |    |             |  |  |  |  |
| Net income   | \$          | 51,980            | \$    | 49,109           | \$ | 68,396      |  |  |  |  |
|  |             |                   |       |                  |    |             |  |  |  |  |
| Other comprehensive income:                                  |             |                   |       |                  |    |             |  |  |  |  |
| Foreign currency translation                                 |             | 11,748            |       | 6,096            |    | (5,346)     |  |  |  |  |
| Unrealized (loss) / gain on cash flow hedges, net of tax     |             | (10,055)          |       | (3,300)          |    | 5,225       |  |  |  |  |
| Reclassifications into earnings of cash flow hedge (gains) / |             |                   |       |                  |    |             |  |  |  |  |
| losses, net of tax   |             | 3,033             |       | (71)             |    | (2,274)     |  |  |  |  |
| Minimum pension liabilities adjustment, net of tax           |             | 276               |       |                  |    | 260         |  |  |  |  |
|  |             |                   |       |                  |    |             |  |  |  |  |
| Total comprehensive income                                   | \$          | 56,982            | \$    | 51,834           | \$ | 66,261      |  |  |  |  |
|  |             |                   |       |                  |    |             |  |  |  |  |

### 14. RETIREMENT PLANS

Defined Contribution Plans

We have a Savings Plus Plan that is a 401(k) plan that allows our U.S. employees to accumulate savings on a pre-tax basis. In addition, matching contributions are made to the Plan based upon pre-established rates. Our matching contributions amounted to approximately \$2.4 million in 2008, \$2.2 million in 2007 and \$1.9 million in 2006. Upon Board approval, additional discretionary contributions can also be made. No discretionary contributions were made for the Savings Plan in fiscal year 2008, 2007 or 2006.

One of our subsidiaries also has a defined contribution plan. Both the employee and the employer make contributions to the plan. The employer contributions to this plan were \$0.9 million, \$0.4 million and \$0.3 million in fiscal year 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

### Defined Benefit Plans

In September 2006, the FASB issued FASB Statement No. 158, "Employers' Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R)", ("FAS 158"), which requires an employer to: (a) recognize in its statement of financial position an asset for a plan's over-funded status or a liability for a plan's under-funded status; (b) measure a plan's assets and its obligations that determine its funded status as of the end of the employer's fiscal year (with limited exceptions); and (c) recognize changes in the funded status of a defined benefit postretirement plan in the year in which the changes occur. The Company adopted FAS 158 as of March 31, 2007 and accordingly is required to report changes in its funded status in comprehensive income on its Statement of Stockholders' Equity. The adoption of FAS 158 did not have a material effect on the Company's financial position at March 29, 2008 or March 31, 2007.

Benefits under these plans are generally based on either career average or final average salaries and creditable years of service as defined in the plans. The annual cost for these plans is determined using the projected unit credit actuarial cost method that includes actuarial assumptions and estimates which are subject to change. The measurement date for the plans is March 29, 2008.

Some of the Company's foreign subsidiaries have defined benefit pension plans covering substantially all full time employees at those subsidiaries. Net periodic benefit costs for the plans in the aggregate include the following components:

|   | March 29,<br>2008 |      |         | March 31,<br>2007 |    | pril 1,<br>2006 |
|---|-------------------|------|---------|-------------------|----|-----------------|
|   |                   |      | (in the | ousands)          |    |                 |
| Service cost                                    | \$                | 594  | \$      | 654               | \$ | 765             |
| Interest cost on benefit obligation             | \$                | 217  | \$      | 195               | \$ | 180             |
| Expected return on plan assets                  | \$                | (74) | \$      | (179)             | \$ | (64)            |
| Amortization of unrecognized prior service cost | \$                | (35) | \$      | (34)              | \$ | 192             |
| Amortization of unrecognized gain               |                   |      | \$      | 19                | \$ | 38              |
| Amortization of unrecognized initial obligation | \$                | 22   | \$      | 21                | \$ | 22              |
| Totals  | \$                | 724  | \$      | 676               | \$ | 1,133           |
|   | 8                 | 30   |         |                   |    |                 |

The activity under those defined benefit plans are as follows:

|   | March 29,<br>2008 |         |    | Iarch 31,<br>2007 | Ap | ril 1, 2006 |
|---|-------------------|---------|----|-------------------|----|-------------|
| Change in Benefit Obligation:                 |                   |         |    |                   |    |             |
| Benefit Obligation, beginning of year         | \$                | (6,690) | \$ | (6,664)           | \$ | (6,288)     |
| Service cost                                  |                   | (594)   |    | (654)             |    | (765)       |
| Interest cost                                 |                   | (217)   |    | (196)             |    | (180)       |
| Benefits paid                                 |                   | 203     |    | 948               |    | 308         |
| Actuarial loss                                |                   | 829     |    | 257               |    | (259)       |
| Currency translation                          |                   | (463)   |    | (381)             |    | 520         |
| Benefit obligation, end of year               | \$                | (6,932) | \$ | (6,690)           | \$ | (6,664)     |
| Change in Plan Assets:                        |                   |         |    |                   |    |             |
| Fair value of plan assets, beginning of year  | \$                | 3,669   | \$ | 3,994             | \$ | 3,355       |
| Company contributions                         | Ψ                 | 373     | Ψ  | 391               | Ψ  | 456         |
| Benefits paid                                 |                   | (175)   |    | (924)             |    | (284)       |
| Gain on plan assets                           |                   | (454)   |    | 179               |    | 800         |
| Currency translation                          |                   | 438     |    | 29                |    | (333)       |
| Fair value of Plan Assets, end of year        | \$                | 3,851   | \$ | 3,669             | \$ | 3,994       |
| Funded Status                                 | \$                | (3,141) | \$ | (3,020)           | \$ | (2,177)     |
| Unrecognized net actuarial (gain) loss        |                   | (235)   |    | 71                |    | (175)       |
| Unrecognized initial obligation               |                   | 209     |    | 207               |    | 226         |
| Unrecognized prior service cost               |                   | (182)   |    | (196)             |    | (229)       |
| Net amount recognized                         | \$                | (3,349) | \$ | (2,938)           | \$ | (2,355)     |
| Amounts recognized on the balance sheet:      |                   |         |    |                   |    |             |
| Prepaid pension asset                         | \$                | 498     | \$ | 647               | \$ | 331         |
| Accrued pension liability                     |                   | (3,638) |    | (3,667)           |    | (2,686)     |
| Accumulated other comprehensive items pre-tax |                   | (209)   |    | 82                |    |             |
| Net amount recognized                         | \$                | (3,349) | \$ | (2,938)           | \$ | (2,355)     |

One of the benefit plans is funded through assets of the Company. Accordingly that plan has no assets included in the information presented above. The assets of the other plan were greater than the accumulated benefit obligation in fiscal years 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The weighted average rates used to determine the net periodic benefit costs were as follows:

|   | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 | April 1,<br>2006 |
|---|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|
| Discount rate                               | 3.7%              | 3.5%              | 3.1%             |
| Rate of increased salary levels             | 2.0%              | 1.3%              | 1.8%             |
| Expected long-term rate of return on assets | 0.0%              | 0.0%              | 2.0%             |

We have no other material obligation for post-retirement or post-employment benefits.

The Company's investment policy for its pension plans is to balance risk and return through a diversified portfolio to reduce interest rate and market risk. Maturities are managed so that sufficient liquidity exists to meet immediate and future benefit payment requirements.

For the Company's plan with assets, the asset allocation at the end March 29, 2008 year end by asset category is presented in the following table:

| Plan Assets       | March 29,<br>2008 | March 31,<br>2007 |
|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| Equity Securities | 59.0%             | 66.5%             |
| Debt Securities   | 38.5%             | 31.5%             |
| Real Estate       | 0.0%              | 0.0%              |
| Other Assets      | 2.5%              | 2.0%              |
| Total             | 100.0%            | 100.0%            |

Expected benefit payments for both plans are estimated using the same assumptions used in determining the company's benefit obligation at March 29, 2008. Benefit payments will depend on future employment and compensation levels, average years employed and average life spans, among other factors, and changes in any of these factors could significantly affect these estimated future benefit payments. Estimated future benefit payments during the next five years and in the aggregate for the five fiscal years thereafter, are as follows:

| Expected Benefit Payments | (in th | (in thousands) |  |  |  |  |
|---------------------------|--------|----------------|--|--|--|--|
|                           |        |                |  |  |  |  |
| Fiscal Year 2009          | \$     | 243            |  |  |  |  |
| Fiscal Year 2010          | \$     | 250            |  |  |  |  |
| Fiscal Year 2011          | \$     | 251            |  |  |  |  |
| Fiscal Year 2012          | \$     | 252            |  |  |  |  |
| Fiscal Year 2013          | \$     | 271            |  |  |  |  |
| Fiscal Year 2014-2018     | \$     | 1,554          |  |  |  |  |

The Company contributions for fiscal year 2009 are expected to be consistent with our recent historical experience.

### 15. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES

We occasionally issue loans to employees for relocation costs and other personal purposes. The amount of these loans, which is included in other assets, amounted to approximately zero million in fiscal years 2008 and 2007, and \$0.1 million in fiscal year 2006, respectively. These loans are payable within five years. Certain loans are interest bearing, and interest income is recorded on these loans when collected. Certain loans have forgiveness provisions based upon continued service or compliance with various guidelines. The outstanding loan balance is amortized as a charge to operating expense as such amounts are forgiven.

During fiscal 2007, we made the fourth and final \$1.0 million earn-out payment to 6 Encore Inc. (formerly Fifth Dimension Information Systems, Inc.), in accordance with the Asset Purchase Agreement, dated December 12, 2001, as amended, in which Haemonetics Enterprises, Inc. and Haemonetics Canada Ltd. purchased the assets of Fifth Dimension Information Systems, Inc. The President and principal shareholder of 6 Encore Inc. is Brad Lazaruik, former Haemonetics Vice President, (President, 5D division). The payments were made during fiscal year 2007, 2006, 2005 and 2004 respectively. The final earn-out payment was made to Mr. Lazaruik in February 2007. There are no additional payments to be made to Mr. Lazaruik by Haemonetics Corporation.

### 16. SEGMENT, GEOGRAPHIC AND CUSTOMER INFORMATION

### Segment Definition Criteria

We manage our business on the basis of one operating segment: the design, manufacture and marketing of automated blood processing systems. Our chief operating decision-maker uses

consolidated results to make operating and strategic decisions. Manufacturing processes, as well as the regulatory environment in which we operate, are largely the same for all product lines.

Enterprise Wide Disclosures About Product and Services

We have three families of products: (1) those that serve the blood donor, (2) those that serve the patient and (3) our services and software products which are used in connections with our donor and patient products. Under the donor family of products we have included blood bank, red cell and plasma collection products. The patient products include autologous blood salvage products targeting surgical patients who lose blood before or after surgery as well as a blood loss diagnostic product. Software and services include information technology platforms and business services, like consulting and six sigma training, that assist blood centers and hospitals more effectively manage blood supply and demand.

#### Donor

The blood bank products include machines, single use disposables and solutions that perform "apheresis," (the separation of whole blood into its components and subsequent collection of certain components, including platelets and plasma) as well as the washing of red blood cells for certain procedures. The main devices used for these blood component therapies are the MCS®+ mobile collection systems and the ACP® 215 automated cell processing system. In addition, the blood bank product line includes generic solutions that we produce for pharmaceutical companies pursuant to contracts.

Red cell products include machines, single use disposables and solutions that perform apheresis for the collection of red blood cells. The devices used for the collection red blood cells is the MCS®+ 8150 mobile collection system.

Plasma collection products are machines, disposables and solutions that perform apheresis for the separation of whole blood components and subsequent collection of plasma. The device used in automated plasma collection is the PCS®2 plasma collection system.

### Patient

Patient products include machines and single use disposables that process surgical blood. Patient products include the OrthoPAT, Cell Saver and cardioPAT surgical blood salvage systems, and the SmartSuction surgical suction product. Cell Saver is used in cardiovascular surgeries with high blood loss, other high blood loss surgeries, and trauma. The Cell Saver is used inter-operatively. The cardioPAT is used in lower blood loss and minimally invasive cardiovascular surgeries. The cardioPAT can be used both intra-operatively and post-operatively. OrthoPAT technology is used for lower, slower blood loss orthopedic procedures, where bleeding takes place during and after surgery. These technologies perform a procedure whereby shed blood is collected, cleansed and made available to be transfused back to the patient.

The Smart Suction is an auto-regulating suction system which removes blood and debris from the surgical field. The systems are used in conjunction with surgical blood salvage.

In November of 2007 we acquired the TEG® Thrombelastograph® Hemostasis Analyzer business from Haemoscope. The TEG system is a diagnostic tool which allows surgeons to determine the likelihood that a patient will need a transfusion so the surgeon can then decide the best blood-related clinical treatment for the individual patient.

## Software and Services

Software and services revenue includes revenue generated from Haemonetics Software Solutions business, equipment repairs performed under preventive maintenance contracts or emergency service billings and miscellaneous sales. Haemonetics Software Solutions provides information technology platforms to plasma collectors, blood banks and the U.S. Department of Defense.

## Revenues from External Customers:

|  | Years ended |                   |     |              |               |         |  |  |
|--|-------------|-------------------|-----|--------------|---------------|---------|--|--|
|  | N           | Iarch 29,<br>2008 | Mai | rch 31, 2007 | April 1, 2006 |         |  |  |
|  |             |                   | (in | thousands)   |               |         |  |  |
| Disposables Revenues by Product Family |             |                   |     |              |               |         |  |  |
| Donor:                                 |             |                   |     |              |               |         |  |  |
| Plasma                                 | \$          | 155,219           |     | - ,          | \$            | 109,100 |  |  |
| Blood Bank                             | \$          | 136,148           |     | -, -         | \$            | 132,407 |  |  |
| Red Cell                               | \$          | 46,377            | \$  | 43,406       | \$            | 37,830  |  |  |
|  |             |                   |     |              |               |         |  |  |
|  | \$          | 337,744           | \$  | 296,593      | \$            | 279,337 |  |  |
|  |             | ,-                |     | ,            |               | ,       |  |  |
| Patient:                               |             |                   |     |              |               |         |  |  |
| Surgical                               | \$          | 72,085            | \$  | 66,552       | \$            | 65,893  |  |  |
| OrthoPAT                               | \$          | 34,301            |     | 30,515       |               | 21,864  |  |  |
| 011111                                 | Ψ           | 0 1,001           | Ψ   | 00,010       | Ψ             | 21,001  |  |  |
|  | <u></u>     | 106.206           | Φ.  | 05.065       | Φ.            | 05.55   |  |  |
|  | \$          | 106,386           | \$  | 97,067       | \$            | 87,757  |  |  |
|  | φ.          | 444 120           | ф   | 202 ((0      | ¢.            | 267.004 |  |  |
| Disposables Revenue                    | \$          | 444,130           |     | 393,660      |               | 367,094 |  |  |
| Equipment                              | \$          | 32,812            |     | , -          | \$            | 25,759  |  |  |
| Software and Services                  | \$          | 39,498            | \$  | 33,718       | \$            | 26,880  |  |  |
|  |             |                   |     |              | _             |         |  |  |
| Total revenues from external customers | \$          | 516,440           | \$  | 449,607      | \$            | 419,733 |  |  |
|  |             | 84                |     |              |               |         |  |  |

# Enterprise Wide Disclosures About Product and Services Years ended (in thousands)

# March 29, 2008

|                      | United<br>States | Other<br>North<br>America | Total<br>North<br>America  | Japan      | Other<br>Asia                         | Total<br>Asia | Germany     | France    | United<br>Kingdom | Italy Sv     | witzerland   | Austria   | Other<br>Europe | Total<br>Europe ( | Total<br>Consolidated |
|----------------------|------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------|------------|---------------------------------------|---------------|-------------|-----------|-------------------|--------------|--------------|-----------|-----------------|-------------------|-----------------------|
| Sales                | \$ 232,812       | \$ 53                     | \$ 232.865                 | \$ 88.759  | \$ 39.323 \$                          | 128.082       | \$ 40.815   | \$ 27.092 | \$ 6,660          | \$ 20.816    | \$ 38.761 \$ | 5 7.967   | \$ 13.383       | \$ 155.493        | \$ 516,440            |
| Total                | \$ 202,012       | . φ                       | Ф <b>2</b> 0 <b>2</b> ,000 | Ψ 00,707   | φ <i>0</i>                            | 120,002       | Ψ 10,012    | 4 27,072  | Ψ 0,000           | φ 20,010     | φ 20,701 4   | , ,,,,,,, | Ψ 10,000        | Ψ 100,1,0         | Ψ 210,                |
| Assets               |                  | \$ 6,559                  | \$ 348,565                 | \$ 51,016  | \$ 24,513 \$                          | 75,529        | \$ 31,105   | \$ 25,573 | \$ 14,890         | \$ 30,278    | \$ 48,616 \$ | 3,929     | \$ 30,465       | \$ 184,856        | \$ 608,950            |
| Long-Lived<br>Assets |                  | ¢ 5 742                   | ¢ 107 046                  | ¢ 11 255   | ¢ 2110¢                               | 14 474        | ¢ 2205      | ¢ 2.407   | ¢ 2161            | ¢ 2.250      | ¢ 1000       | 702       | ¢ 0.705         | ¢ 22.610          | \$ 235,039            |
| March 31,            |                  | \$ 3,743                  | \$ 197,940                 | \$ 11,333  | \$ 3,119 \$                           | 14,4/4        | \$ 2,363    | \$ 2,467  | \$ 2,101          | \$ 3,330     | ф 1,020 J    | 703       | \$ 9,703        | \$ 22,019         | \$ 255,059            |
| march 51,            | 2007             |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
|                      |                  | Other                     | Total                      |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
|                      | United           | North                     | North                      |            | Other                                 | Total         |             |           | United            |              |              |           | Other           | Total             | Total                 |
|                      | States           | America                   | America                    | Japan      | Asia                                  | Asia          | German      | yFrance   | Kingdom           | ı ItalySw    | itzerlan     | lustria l | Europe          | <b>Europ</b> €    | onsolidated           |
|                      |                  |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
| Sales                | \$ 211,044       | \$ 146                    | \$ 211,190                 | \$ 88,206  | \$ 16,444                             | \$ 104,650    | \$ 36,967   | \$ 23,684 | 1 \$ 5,023        | \$ 18,100 \$ | \$ 25,443 \$ | 8,598     | \$ 15,952       | \$ 133,767        | \$ 449,607            |
| Total                |                  |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
| Assets<br>Long-Lived |                  | \$ \$ 4,755               | \$ 425,088                 | \$ 39,757  | \$ 10,003 \$                          | 49,760        | \$ 18,507   | \$ 9,664  | 1 \$ 7,105        | \$ 24,356 \$ | 9,187 \$     | 3,400     | \$ 25,668       | \$ 97,887         | \$ 572,735            |
| Assets               |                  | \$ 4.278                  | \$ 127.762                 | \$ 9.840   | \$ 1.938 \$                           | § 11.778      | 8 \$ 1.636  | \$ 1.377  | 7 \$ 2.721        | \$ 3.184 5   | s 991 \$     | 697       | \$ 9,444        | \$ 20.050         | \$ 159,590            |
| April 1, 20          |                  | - 1,-10                   | +,                         | 7 7,010    | 7 7,700                               | ,             | 7 2,000     | ,         | + -,              | ,            | , ,,,,,      |           | 7 7,            | ,                 | 7 227,072             |
|                      |                  |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
|                      |                  | Other                     | Total                      |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
|                      | United           | North                     | North                      |            | Other                                 | Total         |             |           | United            |              |              |           | Other           | Total             | Total                 |
|                      | States           | America                   | America                    | Japan      | Asia                                  | Asia          | German      | yFranc    | eKingdor          | n ItalyS     | witzerlan    | Mustria   | Europe          | Europ6            | Consolidated          |
|                      |                  |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |
| Sales                | \$ 161,679       | \$ 4,582                  | \$ 166,261                 | \$ 100,214 | \$ 31,016                             | \$ 131,23     | 0 \$ 32,456 | \$ 24,37  | 7 \$ 5,605        | \$ 17,084    | \$ 23,754    | \$ 8,921  | \$ 10,045       | \$ 122,242        | 2 \$ 419,733          |
| Total                |                  |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           | +               |                   |                       |
| Assets<br>Long-Lived |                  | \$ 5,005                  | \$ 423,814                 | \$ 40,142  | \$ 10,240                             | \$ 50,38      | 2 \$ 13,981 | \$ 8,05   | 4 \$ 21,051       | \$ 13,186    | \$ 6,308     | \$ 3,801  | \$ 4,880        | \$ 71,261         | \$ 545,457            |
| Assets               |                  | \$ 3.632                  | \$ 93,982                  | \$ 12.995  | \$ 731                                | \$ 13.72      | 6 \$ 4.204  | 1.00      | 8 \$ 9,998        | 8 \$ 2.584   | \$ 58        | \$ 744    | \$ 1.835        | \$ 20.431         | \$ 128,139            |
|                      | + 70,550         | + 0,002                   | ÷ >2,532                   | - 12,,,,,  | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | - 10,72       | 85          | 2,00      | - + ,,,,,         | 2,001        | <b>,</b> 50  |           | + 1,000         | - 20,101          | + 120,100             |
|                      |                  |                           |                            |            |                                       |               |             |           |                   |              |              |           |                 |                   |                       |

### 17. REORGANIZATION

In FY2007, the Company embarked on the first year of a business transformation with the primary focus on our international businesses. The goal of the transformation was to position these businesses to complement the growth of our U.S. business.

Having completed the business transformation in both Japan and Asia, on April 2, 2007 management approved a plan to consolidate our customer support functions in Europe into our European Headquarters in Signy, Switzerland. The consolidated center in Signy now includes finance, customer and sales support, and logistics supply chain management. The majority of the consolidation of these functions occurred during fiscal year 2008. During fiscal year 2008, we recorded pre-tax restructuring costs of \$3.9 million as selling, general and administrative costs including \$2.8 million of one-time termination benefits and related costs (principally severance, outplacement costs and relocation costs) and \$1.1 million of costs associated with reducing our facilities. The remaining costs will be paid out during fiscal 2009.

We expect this transformation will yield improved operating effectiveness, including improved customer service, enhanced business continuity for our global organization, and greater professional development opportunities for our employees.

Additionally during fiscal year 2008, we incurred other transformation costs of \$1.8 million including the costs of hiring new personnel in our new shared services center in Signy, Switzerland. These costs are not included in the table below.

Also included in fiscal year 2008 restructuring costs were costs associated with exiting our OEM solutions business in South Carolina. We cancelled a contract to produce solutions for a pharmaceutical company and wrote down the associated assets. These costs totaled approximately \$0.6 million.

The following summarizes the restructuring activity for fiscal years 2008 and 2007, respectively:

| (Dollars in thousands)         | Balance at<br>March 31,<br>2007 |                             |    | Cost<br>Incurred |      | Payments |        |                           | Asset<br>Write<br>down |     | Restructuring<br>Accrual Balance at<br>March 29, 2008 |
|--------------------------------|---------------------------------|-----------------------------|----|------------------|------|----------|--------|---------------------------|------------------------|-----|---|
|                                | Ф                               |                             | ф  | 2.00             | 00 0 | h        | 2.270  | Ф                         |                        | ф   | 521   |
| Employee-related costs         | \$                              |                             | \$ | 2,80             |      |          | 2,279  | \$                        | 201                    | \$  | 521   |
| Facility related costs         |                                 | 0                           | \$ | 1,0              | 73 5 | 6        | 727    | \$                        | 304                    | \$  | 42  |
| Other Exit & Termination Costs |                                 | 0                           | \$ | 60               | 53   | 5        | 188    | \$                        | 397                    | \$  | 78  |
|                                | \$                              |                             | \$ | 4,53             | 36 5 | 5        | 3,194  | \$                        | 701                    | \$  | 641   |
| (Dollars in thousands)         |                                 | Balance at<br>April 1, 2006 |    | Cost<br>Incurred |      |          |        | Asset<br>Write<br>ts down |                        | e   | Restructuring<br>Accrual Balance at<br>March 31, 2007 |
| Employee-related costs         | \$                              |                             |    | \$               | 2,6  | 40       | \$ 2.0 | 640                       | \$                     |     | \$  |
| Facility related costs         |                                 |                             |    |                  |      | 78       |        | 572                       |                        | 306 |   |
|                                | \$                              |                             |    | \$               | 3,5  | 18       | \$ 3,2 | 212                       | \$                     | 306 | \$  |

### 18. CAPITALIZATION OF SOFTWARE DEVELOPMENT COSTS

The Company is implementing an Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) system. In Fiscal 2007, we began our plan to implement the system in three phases over three years.

The cost of software that is developed for internal use is accounted for pursuant to AICPA Statement of Position 98-1, "Accounting for the Costs of Computer Software Developed or Obtained for Internal Use" ("SOP 98-1"). Pursuant to SOP 98-1, the Company capitalizes costs incurred during the application development stage of software developed for internal use, and expenses costs incurred

during the preliminary project and the post-implementation operation stages of development. The Company capitalized \$7.5 million and \$8.7 million in costs incurred for acquisition of the software license and related software development costs for new internal software development that was in the application stage during fiscal year 2008 and 2007, respectively. The total capitalized costs incurred to date include \$1.8 million for the cost of the software license and \$14.4 million in third party development costs and internal personnel. The Company incurred depreciation expense of \$1.4 million and zero during fiscal year 2008 and 2007, respectively relating to the above capitalized costs.

SFAS No. 86, "Accounting for the Cost of Computer Software to be Sold, Leased or Otherwise Marketed", specifies that costs incurred internally in researching and developing a computer software product should be charged to expense until technological feasibility has been established for the product. Once technological feasibility is established, all software costs should be capitalized until the product is available for general release to customers. Technological feasibility is established when we have a detailed design of the software and when research and development activities on the underlying device, if applicable, are completed. In connection with the development of our next generation Donor apheresis platform, the Company capitalized \$5.1 million and \$5.9 million in software development costs in fiscal 2008 and fiscal 2007, respectively, for \$11 million in total software development costs. All costs capitalized were incurred after a detailed design of the software was developed and research and development activities on the underlying device were completed. We will begin to amortize these costs when the device is released for sale.

Additionally, the Company capitalized \$2.5 million in other software development costs for ongoing initiatives. We will begin to amortize these costs when the products are released for sale.

In connection with these development activities we capitalized interest of \$0.5 million in fiscal 2008 and \$0.2 million in fiscal 2007, respectively.

### 19. SUMMARY OF QUARTERLY DATA (UNAUDITED)

|                                   | First<br>Quarter |         |    | Second<br>Quarter |    | Third<br>Quarter | Fourth<br>Quarter |         |
|-----------------------------------|------------------|---------|----|-------------------|----|------------------|-------------------|---------|
| Fiscal year ended March 29, 2008: |                  |         |    |                   |    |                  |                   |         |
| Net revenues                      | \$               | 121,936 | \$ | 121,179           | \$ | 134,587          | \$                | 138,739 |
| Gross profit                      | \$               | 61,494  | \$ | 59,889            | \$ | 66,201           | \$                | 70,141  |
| Operating income                  | \$               | 15,779  | \$ | 14,616            | \$ | 19,583           | \$                | 20,309  |
| Net income                        | \$               | 12,677  | \$ | 11,167            | \$ | 14,343           | \$                | 13,793  |
| Share data: Net Income:           |                  |         |    |                   |    |                  |                   |         |
| Basic                             | \$               | 0.48    | \$ | 0.44              | \$ | 0.56             | \$                | 0.54    |
| Diluted                           | \$               | 0.46    | \$ | 0.44              | \$ | 0.54             | \$                | 0.54    |
| Dilucu                            | Ψ                | 0.40    | Ψ  | 0.42              | Ψ  | 0.54             | Ψ                 | 0.32    |
| Fiscal year ended March 31, 2007: |                  |         |    |                   |    |                  |                   |         |
| Net revenues                      | \$               | 110,674 | \$ | 108,487           | \$ | 113,527          | \$                | 116,919 |
| Gross profit                      | \$               | 57,373  | \$ | 55,162            | \$ | 56,419           | \$                | 58,346  |
| Operating income(a)               | \$               | 14,891  | \$ | 5,156             | \$ | 17,005(b)        | \$                | 25,691  |
| Net income                        | \$               | 11,156  | \$ | 1,266             | \$ | 16,902           | \$                | 19,784  |
|                                   |                  |         |    |                   |    |                  |                   |         |
| Share data:                       |                  |         |    |                   |    |                  |                   |         |
| Net Income:                       |                  |         |    |                   |    |                  |                   |         |
| Basic                             | \$               | 0.41    | \$ | 0.05              | \$ | 0.64             | \$                | 0.75    |
| Diluted                           | \$               | 0.40    | \$ | 0.05              | \$ | 0.62             | \$                | 0.72    |

(a) Includes a \$9.1 million In-process R&D impact of Arryx acquisition.

(b)
Includes a \$5.7 million net settlement agreement resulting from a \$6 million settlement received on January 29, 2007 for full satisfaction of its claims.

## 20. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS (UNAUDITED)

As discussed in our Earning Release on May 1, 2008, the Company announced plans to initiate a new \$60 million share repurchase program. Repurchases commenced on May 5, 2008.

On May 1, 2008, management announced a plan to transform our Technical Operations organization, which includes research, development and engineering, quality systems and manufacturing. Our goal is to better align our Technical Operations resources with our strategy to be the global leader in blood management solutions for our customers. This transformation will include: optimizing the products manufactured in our plants to best support our global customer base and concentrating our RD&E resources on one platform project.

We will implement these actions over the course of FY09. To complete this plan we expect to incur exit related costs of \$7 million to \$8 million, including \$4 to \$5 million of one-time termination benefits and related costs (principally severance and outplacement costs), and up to \$3 million of other costs including relocation costs, the costs of exiting certain lease arrangements, and the cost of disposing of certain assets.

We expect these costs will be incurred and reflected in the financial statements principally during Fiscal Year 2009, which began on March 30, 2008. We expect this transformation will align our resources with our vision of being the global leader in blood management solutions.

88

## Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Stockholders of Haemonetics Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Haemonetics Corporation and subsidiaries as of March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007 and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended March 29, 2008. Our audits also included the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a). These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Haemonetics Corporation and subsidiaries at March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, and the consolidated results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended March 29, 2008, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, effective April 2, 2006, the Company adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123(R), *Share-Based Payment* and effective April 1, 2007, the Company adopted FASB Interpretation No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an Interpretation of FASB Statement 109, (FIN 48).* 

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), Haemonetics Corporation's internal control over financial reporting as of March 29, 2008, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated May 22, 2008 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Boston, Massachusetts May 22, 2008

#### Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

None.

#### Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

#### A) Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As of the end of the period covered by this report, we conducted an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer (our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, respectively) regarding the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rule 13a-15 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"). Based upon that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that as of the end of the period covered by this report, our disclosure controls and procedures are effective.

#### **B) Reports on Internal Control**

#### Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

The management of the Company is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). The Company's internal control system was designed to provide reasonable assurance to the Company's management and Board of directors regarding the preparation and fair presentation of published financial statements.

The Company's management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of March 29, 2008. In making this assessment, the management used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in Internal Control-Integrated Framework. Based on our assessment we believe that, as of March 29, 2008, the Company's internal control over financial reporting is effective based on those criteria.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

#### Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Stockholders of Haemonetics Corporation

We have audited Haemonetics Corporation's internal control over financial reporting as of March 29, 2008, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (the COSO criteria). Haemonetics Corporation's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, Haemonetics Corporation maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of March 29, 2008, based on the COSO criteria.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated balance sheets of Haemonetics Corporation as of March 29, 2008 and March 31, 2007, and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended March 29, 2008 of Haemonetics Corporation and our report dated May 22, 2008 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP

Boston, Massachusetts May 22, 2008

#### C) Changes in Internal Controls

There were no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the fourth quarter of the Company's most recently completed fiscal year that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

During the first three quarters of fiscal 2008, the Company completed the first phase of a company-wide implementation of Oracle, a global enterprise resource planning (ERP) system (see Footnote #18). Oracle is now implemented in the U.S., Europe, Japan and Asia. The ERP implementation replaced our existing order entry, fulfillment, service and financial systems, resulting in significant changes to our business processes and therefore our controls. These changes are intended to improve customer service and controls and reduce manual processes. As with any significant change we have identified certain control deficiencies resulting from business process, system and user issues. Our implementation process is designed to identify and remediate issues of this nature, and includes participation from global users, functional leaders and ERP implementation leads. We have monitoring controls in place to ensure the ongoing reliability of our financial reporting. We believe the controls, as implemented, are appropriate and functioning effectively.

Other than the change mentioned above, no other change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting occurred during fiscal 2008 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### Item 9B. Other Information

None.

#### **PART III**

#### Item 10. Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant and Corporate Governance

- 1. The information called for by Item 401 of Regulations S-K concerning our directors and the information called for by Item 405 of Regulation S-K concerning compliance with Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 required by this Item is incorporated by reference to our Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting to be held July 31, 2008.
- 2. The information concerning our Executive Officers is set forth at the end of Part I hereof.
- The balance of the information required by this item including information concerning our Audit Committee and the Audit Committee Financial Expert and compliance with Item 407(c)(3) of S-K is incorporated by reference to the Company's Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting to be held July 31, 2008. We have adopted a Code of Ethics that applies to our chief executive officer, chief financial officer and senior financial officers. The Code of Ethics is incorporated into the Company's Code of Business Conduct located on the Company's internet web site at http://www.haemonetics.com/site/content/investor/investor.asp and it is available in print to any shareholder who requests it. Such requests should be directed to our Company's Secretary.

We intend to disclose any amendment to, or waiver from, a provision of the Code of Ethics that applies to our chief executive officer, chief financial officer or senior financial officers and that relates to any element of the Code of Ethics definition enumerated in Item 406 of Regulation S-K by posting such information on our website.

#### **Item 11. Executive Compensation**

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to our Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting to be held. July 31, 2008. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Compensation Committee Report included within the Proxy Statement is only being "furnished" hereunder and shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934.

#### Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required by this Item concerning security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management is incorporated by reference to the Company's Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting to be held July 31, 2008.

#### **Stock Plans**

The following table below sets forth information as of March 29, 2008 with respect to compensation plans under which equity securities of the Company are authorized for issuance.

| (a)  Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights |  | (b) Weighted average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights                           | (c) Number of securities available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in columns (a)*   |  |
|--|--|---|--|--|
|  |  |   |  |  |
| 3,780,063  | \$   | 37.05   | 3,021,761  |  |
|  |  |   |  |  |
|  | _  |   |  |  |
| 3,780,063  | \$   | 37.05   | 3,021,761  |  |
|  | Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights  3,780,063 | Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights  3,780,063 \$ | Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights  Weighted average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights  3,780,063 \$ 37.05 |  |

Includes 700,000 shares available for purchase under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan in future purchase periods.

#### Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to our Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting to be held July 31, 2008.

#### Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference to our Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting to be held July 31, 2008.

#### **PART IV**

#### Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

The following documents are filed as a part of this report:

# A) Financial Statements are included in Part II of this report

| Financial Statements required by Item 8 of this Form    |     |
|---|-----|
|   | 50  |
| Consolidated Statements of Income                       | 50  |
| Consolidated Balance Sheets                             | 51  |
| Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity         | 52  |
| Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows                   | 53  |
| Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements              | 54  |
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 89  |
|   |     |
| Schedules required by Article 12 of Regulation S-X      |     |
| II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts                    | 102 |

All other schedules have been omitted because they are not applicable or not required.

B) Exhibits required by Item 601 of Regulation S-K are listed in the Exhibit Index at page 97, which is incorporated herein by reference.

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

#### HAEMONETICS CORPORATION

By: /s/ BRAD NUTTER

Brad Nutter, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Date: May 22, 2008

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

| Signature                                 | Title  | Date         |  |  |
|---|--|--------------|--|--|
| /s/ BRAD NUTTER  Brad Nutter              | Chairman and Chief Executive Officer,<br>(Principal Executive Officer)                   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| /s/ CHRISTOPHER LINDOP                    | Chief Financial Officer and Vice President<br>Business Development, (Principal Financial | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Christopher Lindop /s/ SUSAN M. HANLON    | Officer)  Vice President Planning and Control (Principal Accounting Officer)             | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Susan M. Hanlon /s/ LAWRENCE C. BEST      | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Lawrence C. Best /s/ SUSAN BARTLETT FOOTE | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Susan Bartlett Foote /s/ RONALD GELBMAN   | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Ronald Gelbman /s/ PEDRO GRANADILLO       | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Pedro Granadillo<br>/s/ MARK KROLL, PH.D. | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Mark Kroll /s/ RICHARD MEELIA             | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |
| Richard Meelia /s/ RONALD MERRIMAN        | Director   | May 22, 2008 |  |  |

| Signature       | Title | Date          |  |  |  |
|-----------------|-------|---------------|--|--|--|
| Ronald Merriman |       | - <del></del> |  |  |  |
|                 | 96    |               |  |  |  |

# EXHIBITS FILED WITH SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Number and Description of Exhibit

#### 1. Articles of Organization

- 3A\* Articles of Organization of the Company effective August 29, 1985, as amended December 12, 1985 and May 21, 1987 (filed as Exhibit 3A to the Company's Form S-1 No. 33-39490 and incorporated herein by reference).
- 3B\* Form of Restated Articles of Organization of the Company (filed as Exhibit 3B to the Company's Form S-1 No. 33-39490 and incorporated herein by reference).
- 3C\* Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Organization of the Company filed May 8, 1991 with the Secretary of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts (filed as Exhibit 3E to the Company's Amendment No. 1 to Form S-1 No. 33-39490 and incorporated herein by reference).
- 3D\* Articles of Amendment to the Articles of Organization of the Company filed August 21, 2006 with the Secretary of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts
- 3E\* By-Laws of the Company, as amended January 23, 2008 (filed as Exhibit 99.1 to the Company's Form 8-K No. 1-14041 dated January 23, 2008 and incorporated herein by reference).

#### 2. Instruments defining the rights of security holders

4A\* Specimen certificate for shares of common stock (filed as Exhibit 4B to the Company's Amendment No. 1 to Form S-1 No. 33-39490 and incorporated herein by reference).

#### 3. Material Contracts

- 10A\* The 1990 Stock Option Plan, as amended (filed as Exhibit 4A to the Company's Form S-8 No. 33-42006 and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10B\* Form of Option Agreements for Incentive and Non-qualified Options (filed as Exhibit 10B to the Company's Form S-1 No. 33-39490 and incorporated herein by reference).
- Lease dated July 17, 1990 between the Buncher Company and the Company of property in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania (filed as Exhibit 10K to the Company's Form S-1 No. 33-39490 and incorporated herein by reference).
- Lease dated July 3, 1991 between Wood Road Associates II Limited Partnership and the Company for the property adjacent to the main facility in Braintree, Massachusetts (filed as Exhibit 10M to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 28, 1992 and incorporated herein by reference).
- Amendment No. 1 to Lease dated July 3, 1991 between Wood Road Associates II Limited Partnership and the Company for the child care facility (filed as Exhibit 10N to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 28, 1992 and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10F\* Amendment No. 2 to Lease dated July 3, 1991 between Wood Road Associates II Limited Partnership and the Company (filed as Exhibit 10S to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended April 3, 1993 and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10G\* Real Estate purchase agreement dated May 1, 1994 between 3M UK Holding PLC and the Company (filed as Exhibit 10AA to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended April 1, 1995 and incorporated herein by reference).

| 10H*          | 1992 Long-Term Incentive Plan (filed as Exhibit 10V to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended April 3, 1993 and incorporated herein by reference).   |
|---------------|--|
| 10I*          | Purchase agreement dated October 1, 1994 between Kuraray Co. and the Company (filed as Exhibit 10AC to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended April 1, 1995 and incorporated herein by reference).   |
| 10 <b>J</b> * | First Amendment to lease dated July 17, 1990 between Buncher Company and the Company of property in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania (filed as Exhibit 10AI to the Company's Form 10-Q No. 1-10730 for the quarter ended December 28, 1996 and incorporated herein by reference).                                    |
| 10K*          | Amendment, dated April 18, 1997 to the 1992 Long-Term Incentive Plan (filed as Exhibit 10V to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended April 3, 1993 and incorporated herein by reference).  |
| 10L*          | Note Purchase agreement whereby Haemonetics Corporation authorized sale of \$40,000,000, 7.05% Senior Notes due October 15, 2007 (filed as Exhibit 10A to the Company's Form 10-Q No. 1-10730 for the quarter ended September 27, 1997 and incorporated herein by reference).                                |
| 10M*          | 1998 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (filed as Exhibit 10Z to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 28, 1998 and incorporated herein by reference).  |
| 10N*          | 1998 Stock Option Plan for Non-Employee Directors. (filed as Exhibit 10AA to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 28, 1998 and incorporated herein by reference).  |
| 10O*          | Lease, dated July 29, 1997 between New Avon Limited Partnership and the Company for the property in Avon, Massachusetts (filed as Exhibit 10AB to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 28, 1998 and incorporated herein by reference).   |
| 10P*          | Agreement and Plan of Merger dated September 4, 2000 between Haemonetics Corporation and Transfusion Technologies Corporation (filed as Exhibit 2.1 to the Company's Form 8-K No. 1-14041 dated September 29, 2000 and incorporated herein by reference).  |
| 10Q*          | Amendment dated September 29, 2000 to the 7.05% Senior Notes (filed as Exhibit 10A to the Company's Form 10-Q No. 1-10730 for the quarter ended September 30, 2000 and incorporated herein by reference).  |
| 10R*          | Haemonetics Corporation 2000 Long-term Incentive Plan (filed as Exhibit 10A to the Company's Form 10-Q No. 1-10730 for the quarter ended December 30, 2000 and incorporated herein by reference).  |
| 10S*          | Note and Mortgage dated December 12, 2000 between the Company and General Electric Capital Business Asset Funding Corporation relating to the Braintree facility (filed as Exhibit 10B to the Company's Form 10-Q No. 1-10730 for the quarter ended December 30, 2000 and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 10T*          | Amendment No. 3 to Lease dated July 3, 1991 between Wood Road Associates II Limited Partnership and the Company, dated April 1, 1997 (filed as Exhibit 10AA to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 30, 2002 and incorporated herein by reference).                                  |

10U\* Amendment No. 4 to Lease dated July 3, 1991 between Wood Road Associates II Limited Partnership, as assigned to Trinet Essential Facilities XXIX, Inc., effective June 18, 1998, and the Company, dated February 25, 2002. (filed as Exhibit 10AB to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 30, 2002 and incorporated herein by reference). 10V\* Employment Agreement between the Company and Ronald J. Ryan. (filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Form 10-Q No. 1-10730 for the quarter ended June 29, 2002 and incorporated herein by reference). 10W\* Employment agreement between Brad Nutter and Haemonetics Corporation. (filed as Exhibit 10AE to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10X\* First Amendment of lease dated July 29, 1997 between New Avon Limited Partnership and the Company for the property in Avon, Massachusetts. (filed as Exhibit 10AF to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10Y\* Second Amendment to lease dated July 17, 1990 between Buncher Company and the Company for the property in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. (filed as Exhibit 10AG to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10Z\* Form of Option Agreements for Non-Qualified stock options for the 1992 Long-Term Incentive Plan for Employees. (filed as Exhibit 10AH to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10AA\* Form of Option Agreements for Non-Qualified stock options for the 1998 Stock Option Plan for Non-Employee Directors. (filed as Exhibit 10AI to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10AB\* Form of Option Agreement for Non-Qualified stock options for the 2000 Long Term-Incentive Plan for Employees. (filed as Exhibit 10AJ to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10AC\* Form of Option Agreements for Non-Qualified stock options for the 2000 Long-Term Incentive Plan for Non-Employee Directors. (filed as Exhibit 10AK to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10AD\* Employment Agreement between the Company and Robert Ebbeling. (filed as Exhibit 10AL to the Company's Form 10-K No. 1-10730 for the year ended March 29, 2003.) 10AE\* Employment agreement between the Company and Peter Allen (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Form 10-Q No 1-10730 for the quarter ended September 27, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10AF\* Employment agreement between the Company and Brian Concannon (filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Form 10-Q No 1-10730 for the quarter ended September 27, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference). 10AG\* Employment agreement between the Company and Alicia Lopez (filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Form 10-Q No 1-10730 for the quarter ended September 27, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference).

| 10AH* | Second Amendment of lease dated July 29, 1997 between New Avon Limited Partnership and the Company for the property in Avon, Massachusetts(filed as Exhibit 10AM to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended April 3, 2004 and incorporated herein by reference).                              |
|-------|---|
| 10AI* | Third Amendment of lease dated July 29, 1997 between New Avon Limited Partnership and the Company for the property in Avon, Massachusetts (filed as Exhibit 10AN to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended April 3, 2004 and incorporated herein by reference).                              |
| 10AJ* | Summary of the Employment Agreement between Haemonetics Corporation and Dr. Ulrich Exckert (filed as Exhibit 10AO to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended April 3, 2004 and incorporated herein by reference).   |
| 10AK* | Amendment dated April 22, 2005 to the 7.05% Senior Notes (filed as Exhibit 10AK to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended April 2, 2005 and incorporated herein by reference).   |
| 10AL* | 2005 Long Term Incentive Compensation Plan (filed as Item 2 in the Company's 2005 Definitive Proxy Statement)   |
| 10AM* | Form of Option Agreement for Non-Qualified stock options for the 2005 Long Term-Incentive Compensation Plan for Non-employee Directors (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Form 10-Q No 1-10730 for the quarter ended October 1, 2005).   |
| 10AN* | Form of Option Agreement for Non-Qualified stock options for the 2005 Long Term Incentive Compensation Plan for Employees (filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Form 10-Q No 1-10730 for the quarter ended October 1, 2005).  |
| 10AO* | Form of Option Agreement for Non-Qualified stock options for the 2005 Long Term-Incentive Compensation Plan for the Chief Executive Officer (filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Form 10-Q No 1-10730 for the quarter ended October 1, 2005).  |
| 10AP* | Change in Control Agreement dated January 19, 2006 between the Company and Brad Nutter, President and Chief Executive Officer. (filed as Exhibit 10AP to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended April 1, 2006 and incorporated herein by reference).   |
| 10AQ* | Form of Change in Control Agreement dated January 19, 2006 between the Company and members of the Company's Operating Committee. (filed as Exhibit 10AQ to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended April 1, 2006 and incorporated herein by reference).                                       |
| 10AR* | Form of Change in Control Agreement entered into between the Company and Thomas Lawlor and Christopher Lindop on September 5, 2006 and January 2, 2007, respectively. (filed as Exhibit 10AR to the Company's Form 10-K No 1-10730 for the year ended March 31, 2007 and incorporated herein by reference). |
| 10AS  | 2007 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (filed herewith)  |
| 10AT* | Form of Restricted Stock Agreement with Employees under 2005 Long Term Incentive Compensation Plan (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Form 10-Q, Registration No. 1-14041 for quarter ended September 29, 2007.)   |
| 21    | Subsidiaries of the Company   |
| 23.1  | Consent of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm 100  |

- Certification pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, of Brad Nutter, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company
   Certification pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes-Oxley of 2002, of Christopher Lindop, Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company
   Certification Pursuant to 18 United States Code Section 1350, as adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, of Brad Nutter, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company
   Certification Pursuant to 18 United States Code Section 1350, as adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, of Christopher Lindop, Vice President and Chief Financial
- Incorporated by reference

Officer of the Company

(All other exhibits are inapplicable.)

## SCHEDULE II

## HAEMONETICS CORPORATION

# VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS (in thousands)

|                                 | Beg | lance at<br>inning of<br>Period | Charged to<br>Costs and<br>Expenses |       | Write-Offs<br>(Net of Recoveries) |         | Balance at End<br>of Period |       |
|---------------------------------|-----|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------|-----------------------------------|---------|-----------------------------|-------|
| For Year Ended March 29, 2008   |     |                                 |                                     |       |                                   |         |                             |       |
| Allowance for Doubtful Accounts | \$  | 1,440                           | \$                                  | 1,295 | \$                                | (370)   | \$                          | 2,365 |
| For Year Ended March 31, 2007   |     |                                 |                                     |       |                                   |         |                             |       |
| Allowance for Doubtful Accounts | \$  | 1,086                           | \$                                  | 567   | \$                                | (213)   | \$                          | 1,440 |
| For Year Ended April 1, 2006    |     |                                 |                                     |       |                                   |         |                             |       |
| Allowance for Doubtful Accounts | \$  | 2,074<br>102                    |                                     | 236   | \$                                | (1,224) | \$                          | 1,086 |